CELL CYCLE IN EARLY MOUSE EMBRYOS: IMPLICATIONS FOR NUCLEAR TRANSFER

Safdar Ali

Ph.D.

University of Edinburgh

1998



DECLARATION

I declare this thesis is my own composition and has not been submitted for application to any degree previously. The work and ideas contained herein are my own, unless otherwise stated. I acknowledge all help and assistance provided to me during the course of this study.

SAFDÁR ALI

ABSTRACT

The aim of the project was to optimize cell cycle co-ordination in murine embryos reconstructed by nuclear transfer. The project also involved studies of oocyte activation, cell cycle length and synchronization, evaluation of MPF, and DNA replication in early embryos.

Embryos were successfully arrested at mitosis by culturing them up to 16 hours with 2.5 mM 6-dimethylaminopurine (DMAP). However, the reversibility and the development after release was affected when exposed for more than 9 hours. A comparative study of different concentrations of 6-DMAP and 10 μ M nocodazole for holding the embryos at mitosis for 12 hours showed a greater effectiveness of nocodazole. Treatment of embryos for synchronization with different concentrations of Taxol for different time periods was not successful because of its toxicity affects. Nocodazole was used as a method of synchronization in subsequent studies.

In most of the experiments 25 mM strontium chloride was used as the method for the artificial activation of cytoplasts and reconstituted embryos. Later on, a new method for parthenogenetic activation of metaphase II oocytes or recipient cytoplasts was established. The later method involved the exposure of metaphase II oocytes or recipient cytoplast to 25 mM strontium chloride for 60 minutes with subsequent exposure to 2.0 mM 6-DMAP for 3 hours. The proportion of parthenogenetically activated metaphase II oocytes that reached blastocyst stage was greater (P< 0.001) than using strontium chloride alone. The new protocol was better than the protocol using 5 μ M Ionomycin for 5 minutes with subsequent exposure to 2.0 mM 6-DMAP. Moreover, when embryos were produced by transfer of 4-cell donor nuclei into recipient cytoplasts which were pre-activated with strontium chloride and 6-DMAP (25 mM strontium chloride (1 hour) + 2.0 mM 6-DMAP (3 hours)), an enhanced development to morula/blastocyst was achieved compared to the use of strontium alone.

The effect of meiosis/mitosis/maturation promotion factor (MPF) on the development of embryos reconstructed at different times in relation to activation was investigated and its level was studied by looking at nuclear envelope breakdown (NEBD) and nuclear envelope breakdown and premature chromatin condensation (NEBD&PCC). The first cell cycle length of the enucleated and non-enucleated parthenotes was also studied. In the absence of nuclear material, the cell

cycle in parthenotes was reduced by 5 hours. The lower development of the embryos reconstituted at different time in relation to activation by using 4-cell donor nuclei at G1 or G1/S to blastocyst suggested the need to re-investigate the duration of G1-phase because it was suggested that cell cycle stage was incorrectly classified.

After determining the timing of G1 duration and S-phase initiation of 3rd and 4th cell cycle, nuclear transfer experiments were performed to investigate the effect of nuclear donor cell cycle stage and its interaction with recipient cell cycle stage. Two methods for determining the duration of G1 and start of DNA replication in 3rd and 4th cell cycle were established. The start of DNA replication was detected by the technique of pulse labeling for proliferating cell nuclear antigen PCNA or by incorporating 5-bromodeoxyuridine (BrdU) by rapid pulsing. Embryos were then reconstructed either by using 2-cell donor nuclei at G2/M phase or 4-cell donor nuclei at G1, S and G2/M stage of cell cycle with MII cytoplasts or pre-activated cytoplasts. Further more, the embryos were reconstructed by transferring 2-cell donor nuclei at G2/M stage and 4-cell donor nuclei at G1/S, S and G2/M phases of cell cycle into metaphase II cytoplasts and then delaying activation by 4 hours. Delayed activation in embryos reconstructed using G2/M stage of cell cycle improved development to morula/blastocyst stage to the same proportion achieved with G1 donor nuclei transferred to MII cytoplasts.

The studies confirm the importance of cell cycle co-ordination in the development of reconstructed embryos. By appropriate co-ordination of cell cycle stages it has been possible for the first time to obtain similar development with 4-cell blastomeres with donor cell nuclei at any stage of the cell cycle . Moreover, the use of strontium chloride + 6-DMAP activated cytoplasts with 4-cell donor nuclei from different cell cycle can produce embryos that will develop with a higher frequency to morula/blastocyst than strontium chloride alone.

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

I am greatly indebted to Professor Ian Wilmut (Roslin Institute) for accepting me in his group and for giving me the opportunity to carry out this project. His continuing guidance, supervision and encouragement made this work possible.

All thanks to Dr. Evelyn Telfer (University of Edinburgh) for the great help and support during the work, and writing of the thesis.

I would also like to Thank Dr. Keith Campbell. This project owes a great deal to the discussions we had during the practical work. His guidance and help at times was crucial in the completion of this project.

I am obliged to Mr. Bill Ritchie who introduced, and taught me the techniques of embryo micro-manipulation. He's the best at what he does!

Many thanks to the members of Ian's group: Patritia Ferrier, Lorraine Young, Jacqueline Young, Gavin Ryan, Ali Fouladi, Jie Zho, Ailsa, Claire, Benedetta Pollante and Susanita Utama. We had a great time together.

I am also obliged to Michelle McGarry for her great help in last experiments, she is quite energetic in lab work.

Special thanks to Mr. Peter Nittilton (Moredun Institute). His help in preparation of Sendai Virus was instrumental to the project.

I am very grateful to Mr. David Waddington for his expert advice and help with the statistical analysis of the data. Many thanks also to the Roslin Institute librarians, Mike and Rubi, for their help in finding the sources of reference material. Thanks to Mr. Norrie Russell, Mr. Roddy Field and Mr. Elliot Armstrong for their help with the photographs and posters used in the thesis and in presentations during the project.

All the people I met during my years in Scotland, my friends: Siddiqui, Zia, Rizwan and Iqbal. They are a great bunch of people and I owe them all.

Last and most certainly not least, I am greatly thankful to My Family, Mum and Dad, my wife Azra and our kids Tayyaba, Jawad and Ahmad for their moral support and encouragement. It has been a long four years without them, but this work was impossible without their love and sacrifice! To Azra, Tayyaba, Jawad & Ahmad

•

.

.

CONTENTS

Page

1

Declaration	i
Abstract	ii
Acknowledgments	iv
List of content	vi
List of tables	xiii
List of figures	xv
Abbreviations	xvii

CHAPTER 1: INTRODUCTION

CHAPTER 2:
REVIEW OF LITERATURE52.1 PROCEDURE OF NUCLEAR TRANSFER IN MAMMALIAN SPECIES.62.2 THE CELL CYCLE.82.2.1 - Regulation of cell cycle.92.3 NUCLEAR-CYTOPLASMIC EFFECTS ON TRANSFERRED NUCLEUS.15

2.3.1 - DNA Synthesis in re-constructed embryos.	16
2.3.2 - Stage of development of donor cell (Karyoplast).	17
2.3.3 - The recipient cell (Cytoplast).	20
2.3.4 - Effects of cell cycle co-ordination on the development of	
reconstructed embryos.	21
2.3.5 - Events after Nuclear transfer.	22
2.3.5.1 - Nuclear Re-modelling.	22
2.3.5.1.1 - Nuclear Re-modeling in Amphibians and	
Mammals.	22
2.3.5.1.2 - Chromosomal Abnormalities.	23
2.3.5.2 - Development after Nuclear Transfer.	23
2.3.5.2.1 - Quiescence use of cultured cells	27

GENERAL MATERIALS & METHODS	29
3.1 GENERAL MANIPULATION FACILITIES.	29
3.2 IN VITRO CULTURE OF MOUSE EMBRYOS	30
3.2.1 - In Vitro Culture of Embryos.	
3.2.2 - Handling of Embryos.	31
3.3 PRODUCTION OF OOCYTES AND EMBRYOS.	
3.3.1 - Animal Management.	
3.3.2 - Superovulation Regime for the production of oocytes and	
embryos.	
3.3.3 - Harvesting of embryos and oocytes.	32
3.4 MICROMANIPULATION OF EMBRYOS AND OOCYTES.	34
3.4.1 - Preparation of Micro-Tools.	
3.4.1.1 - Holding pipettes.	34
3.4.1.2 - Enucleation pipettes.	34
3.4.2 - Micromanipulation Chamber.	36
3.4.3 - Micromanipulator Assembly.	37
3.4.4 - Micromanipulation Procedures.	37
3.4.4.1 - Preparation and Enucleation of oocytes.	37
3.4.4.2 - Nuclear Transfer.	40
3.4.4.3 - Fusion Procedure.	41
3.4.4.3.1 - Sendai Mediated fusion.	41
3.4.4.3.2 - Enucleation of mouse embryos.	41
3.4.4.4 - Activation.	42
3.4.4.1 - Strontium activation media.	42
3.4.4.2 - Ionomycin Activation Media.	42
3.4.4.3 - 6-Dimethylaminopurine (DMAP) trea	tment. 43
3.5 PREPARATION OF THE INACTIVATED SENDAI VIRUS SOLUTION.	43
3.6 DNA LABELING TECHNIQUES.	45
3.7 STATISTICAL ANALYSIS OF DATA.	46

~

.

CHAPTER 4: SYNCHRONIZATION OF DONOR NUCLEI	47
4.1 INTRODUCTION.	47
4.2 EMBRYOS.	49
4.3 STATISTICAL ANALYSIS.	49
4.4 EXPOSURE TO 6-DIMETHYLAMINOPURINE (6-DMAP).	50
4.4.1 - Experimental Design.	50
4.4.2 - Results.	51
4.4.2.1 - Development after release.	51
4.4.3 - Conclusion.	62
4.5 EXPOSURE TO TAXOL.	62
4.5.1 - Experimental Design.	62
4.5.2 - Results	63
4.5.2.1 - Development after release.	68
4.5.3 - Conclusions.	68
4.6 COMPARISON OF NOCODAZOLE AND DIFFERENT	
COMBINATIONS OF 6-DMAP.	69
4.6.1 - Experimental Design.	69
4.6.2 - Results.	69
4.6.3 Conclusion.	71
4.7 DISCUSSIONS.	71
CHAPTER 5: ESTABLISHMENT OF PROTOCOL FOR THE ACTIVATION OF PARTHENOTES AND RECONSTRUCTED EMBRYOS.	75
5.1 INTRODUCTION.	75
5.2 6-DIMETHYLAMINOPURINE (6-DMAP), A REVERSIBLE	77
INHIBITOR OF THE TRANSITION TO METAPHASE.	
5.3 EFFECT OF INCUBATION TIME IN 6-DIMETHYLAMINOPURIN	
STRONTIUM CHLORIDE AND THEIR COMBINATIONS ON THE	
CHROMATIN MORPHOLOGY OF METAPHASE II OOCYTES.	78

5.3.1 - Experimental Design.

2

.

	5.3.1.2 - Statistical analysis.	79
5.3.2 -	Results.	79

78

	5.3.3 - Conclusions.	82
5.4	EFFECT OF TIME OF INCUBATION IN 6-DIMETHYLAMINOPURINE,	
	THE PROTEIN KINASE INHIBITOR ON THE PARTHENOGENETIC	
	DEVELOPMENT OF METAPHASE II OOCYTES.	84
	5.4.1 - Experimental Design.	84
	5.4.1.2 - Statistical Analysis.	84
	5.4.2 - Results.	85
	5.4.3 - Conclusions.	85
5.5	ACTIVATION AND PARTHENOGENETIC DEVELOPMENT OF	
	METAPHASE II OOCYTES.	87
	5.5.1 - Experimental Design.	87
	5.5.2 - Results.	88
	5.5.3 - Conclusions.	88
5.6	DEVELOPMENT POTENTIAL OF THE RECONSTRUCTED	
	EMBRYOS USING MOST FAVORED ACTIVATION PROTOCOL.	93
	5.6.1 - Experimental Design.	93
	5.6.2 - Results.	94
	5.6.3 - Conclusions.	98
5.7	COMPARISON OF THE EFFECTIVENESS OF THE TWO PROTOCOLS:	
	ONE HOUR IN STRONTIUM ACTIVATION MEDIA VERSUS ONE HOUR	
	EXPOSURE TO STRONTIUM ACTIVATION MEDIA (25 mM Sr) WITH	
	SUBSEQUENT EXPOSURE OF THREE HOURS TO 2.0 mM 6-DMAP,	
	THE PROTEIN KINASE INHIBITOR.	98
	5.7.1 - Experimental Design.	102
	5.7.2 - Results.	103
	5.7.3 - Conclusions.	103
5.8	DISCUSSION.	105
CU		
	LAF LEK 0: LE EEEECT OE CVTODI ASMIC ENVIDONMENT	110
1 П	E EFFECT OF CITOFLASMIC ENVIRONMENT.	110
6.1	INTRODUCTION.	110
6.2	DEVELOPMENT AFTER NUCLEAR TRANSFER.	113
	6.2.1 - Experimental Design.	113
	6.2.1.1 - Statistical Analysis.	114
	6.2.2 - Results.	114
	6.2.3 - Conclusions.	116

6.3	MAPPING OF FIRST CELL CYCLE LENGTH.	116
	6.3.1 - Experimental Design.	116
	6.3.2 - Results.	117
	6.3.3 - Conclusion.	117
6.4	MAPPING THE LEVEL OF MPF, ITS EFFECT ON DONOR	
	NUCLEI AND DEVELOPMENT.	117
	6.4.1 - Experimental Design.	120
	6.4.2 - Results.	120
	6.4.3 - Conclusions.	124
6.5	DISCUSSION.	124
CE	IAPTER 7:	
DN	A REPLICATION IN 3RD AND 4TH CELL CYCLE:	
DL	VRATION OF G1 PHASE.	127

7.1	INTRODUCTION.	127
7.2	INITIATION OF DNA REPLICATION AND DETECTION OF	
	PROLIFERATING CELL NUCLEAR ANTIGEN (PCNA)	
	LOCALIZATION.	129
	7.2.1 - Experimental Design.	129
	7.2.1.1 - Method of PCNA staining.	130
	7.2.2 - Results.	130
	7.2.2.1 - DNA Synthesis in 4-cell embryos as detected through	
	localization of PCNA.	130
	7.2.2.2 - DNA Synthesis in 8-cell embryos as detected through	
	localization of PCNA.	132
	7.2.2.3 - Changes in the nuclear distribution of PCNA during	
	S-phase in cultured pre-implantation mouse embryos.	132
	7.2.3 - Conclusions.	133
7.3	DNA SYNTHESIS AND BROMODEOXYURIDINE INCORPORATION.	138
	7.3.1 - Experimental Design.	139
	7.3.1.1 - Rapid Pulsing method of BrdU Incorporation.	139
	7.3.1.2 - Immunocytological procedure.	139
	7.3.2 - Results.	140
	7.3.3 - Conclusions.	140
7.4	COMPARISON OF PCNA AND BrdU PULSE LABELLING TECHNIQUES IN	
	THE DETECTION OF INITIATION OF DNA REPLICATION	140

.

CHAPTER 8: DEVELOPMENT AFTER NUCLEAR TRANSFER 147

145

8.1	INTRODUCTION.	147
8.2	EFFECT OF INTERACTION OF DONOR NUCLEI CELL CYCLE	
	PHASE WITH RECIPIENT CELL CYCLE PHASE ON THE	
	DEVELOPMENT OF EMBRYOS RECONSTRUCTED BY NUCLEAR	
	TRANSFER FORM 2-CELLS.	149
	8.2.1 - Experimental Design.	149
	8.2.1.1 - Statistical Analysis.	149
	8.2.2 - Results.	150
	8.2.3 - Conclusions.	150
8.3	THE EFFECT OF INTERACTION OF DIFFERENT PHASES OF	
	DONOR CELL CYCLE WITH CYTOPLAST CELL CYCLE PHASE	
	ON THE DEVELOPMENT OF EMBRYOS RECONSTRUCTED BY	
	NUCLEAR TRANSFER FROM 4-CELLS EMBRYOS.	152
	8.3.1 - Experimental Design.	152
	8.3.1.1 - Statistical Analysis.	153
	8.3.2 - Results.	153
	8.3.3 - Conclusions.	155
8.4	THE EFFECT OF DELAYED ACTIVATION PROTOCOL ON THE	
	PRONUCLEAR FORMATION AND DEVELOPMENT AFTER	
	NUCLEAR TRANSFER.	155
	8.4.1 - Experimental Design.	155
	8.4.1.1 - The effect of delayed activation and Cytochalasin B	
	exposure on the pronuclear formation of reconstructed	
	embryos.	155
	8.4.1.2 - Results.	156
	8.4.1.3 - Conclusions.	156
	8.4.2 - Effect of delayed activation protocol on the development of embryos	
	reconstructed by transferring 2-cells donor nuclei at G2/M stage of	
	cell cycle into M II cytoplasts.	160
	8.4.2.1 - Experimental Design.	160
	8.4.2.2 - Results.	161
	8.4.2.3 - Conclusions.	161

8.4.3 - Effect of delayed activation protocol on the development of embryos	
reconstructed by transferring 4-cells donor nuclei at different stages	
of cell cycle into M II Cytoplasts.	161
8.4.3.1 - Experimental Design.	161
8.4.3.2 - Results.	163
8.4.3.3 - Conclusions.	163
8.5 DISCUSSION.	165
CHAPTER 9:	
GENERAL DISCUSSION.	168
APPENDIX:	175
DIFFERENT MEDIA AND STOCK SOLUTIONS.	175
1.1 CULTURE MEDIA M16, pM16 AND sM16.	175
1.2 MANIPULATION MEDIA M2.	176
1.3 PREPARATION OF M2, sM16, AND ACTIVATION MEDIA FORM	
STOCKS.	177
A 1.4 Procedure to prepare M2, sM16 and calcium magnesium free	
M16 plus strontium from stocks	178
A 1.5 PHOSPHATE BUFFERED SALINE (PBS).	179
A 1.6 ACID TYRODE SOLUTION FOR REMOVING ZONA PELLUCIDA.	179
A 1.7 HANK'S BALANCED SALT SOLUTION (HBSS).	179
A 1.8 CHEMICAL STOCKS	179
1.8.1 - Anti-bromodeoxyuridine antibody.	180
1.8.2 - Anti-proliferating cell nuclear antigen.	180
1.8.3 - Bromodeoxyuridine.	180
1.8.4 - Cytochalasin B	180
1.8.5 - 6-Dimethylaminopurine (6-DMAP).	180
1.8.6 - Hoechst dye.	180
1.8.7 - Hyaluronidase.	181
1.8.8 - Ionomycin.	181
1.8.9 - Nocodazole.	181
1.8.10- Taxol (Paclitaxol).	181
1.8.11- Texas Red.	181
REFERENCES	182

LIST OF TABLES

Table 2.1 - A comparison between the stage of development at which transcription from the embryonic genome begins and the most advanced stage of development from which nuclei transferred to enucleated oocytes have been able to support development to adulthood.	19
Table 4.1 - Effect of different concentrations of 6-DMAP and length of exposureon the proportion of 2-cell embryos arrested at mitosis.	58
Table 4.2 - Development after release of 2-cell embryos synchronized for 9 hourswith different concentrations of 6-DMAP.	59
Table 4.3 - Development after release of 2-cell embryos synchronized for 12 hourswith different concentrations of 6-DMAP.	60
Table 4.4 - Development after release of 2-cell embryos synchronized for 16 hourswith different concentrations of 6-DMAP.	61
Table 4.5 - Effect of concentration of Taxol and length of exposure on the proportion of mouse embryos arrested at metaphase (%).	66
Table 4.6 -Effect of Nocodazole (10 μ M) and different concentrations of 6-DMAP for 12 hours on the proportion of 2-cells arrested at mitosis and their development <i>in vitro</i> .	70
Table 5.1 - Effect of 2.5 mM 6-DMAP and 25 mM Strontium Chloride treatments and their combinations on the percentage of chromatin configuration on metaphase II oocytes.	83
Table 5.2 - Parthenogenetic development of oocytes treated with 2.5 mM 6-DMAPand 2.5 mM strontium chloride for different length of time and combination.	86
Table 5.3 - Effect of different treatment for activation on the extrusion of second polar body and pronuclear formation (%).	89
Table 5.4 - Effect of different treatment for activation on the parthenogeneticdevelopment of activated oocytes (%).	90
Table 5.5 - Development after nuclear transfer of reconstructed embryos using donor nuclei form different stages of 3rd cell cycle and pre-activated oocytes (4 hpa) with strontium chloride (1 hour) + 2 mM 6-DMAP (3 hours).	95
Table 5.6 - Effect of activation protocol (25 mM strontium chloride 1 hour+ 6-DMAP 3 hours) on the morphology of transferred nuclei after 1hour of fusion (%).	99
Table 5.7 - Development after nuclear transfer of reconstructed embryos using donor nuclei form G1 stage of 3rd cell cycle and pre-activated oocytes (4 hpa) with strontium chloride (1 hour) + 2 mM 6-DMAP (3 hours) protocols (%).	104

Table 6.1 - First cell cycle length after activation of non-enucleated and enucleatedoocytes with 25 mM strontium chloride for 1 hour.	115
Table 6.2 - Development after nuclear transfer of embryos re-constructed at various times post activation of enucleated oocytes by using 2-cell (G 2) and 4-cell (G 1 or early S) blastomeres.	119
Table 8.1 - Development after nuclear transfer of embryos reconstructed by transferring 2-cell (G 2/M) donor nuclei into enucleated metaphase II oocytes (0 hpa) and pre-activated recipient cytoplasts (3-4 hpa).	151
Table 8.2 - Development after nuclear transfer of reconstructed embryos using 4-cell donor nuclei from different stages of cell cycle with 2 cytoplasts recipient.	154
Table 8.3 - The effect of delayed activation and Cytochalasin B exposure on thepronuclear formation of reconstructed embryos.	159
Table 8.4 - Development after nuclear transfer of embryos reconstructed by transferring 2-cell (G 2/M) donor nuclei into enucleated metaphase II oocytes following enucleation / fusion and delayed activation protocol.	162
Table 8.5 - Development after nuclear transfer of reconstruction embryos using 4-cell donor nuclei form different stages of cell cycle with cytoplast recipients using enucleation / fusion and delayed activation protocol.	164
Table 9.1 - Different protocols for nuclear transfer and their success rates.	169
Table 9.2 - Summary of the effect of different activation protocols on developmentto morula/blastocysts (%) after nuclear transfer from 4-cell embryos.	171
Table A 1.1 - Composition of M16, pM16 and sM16.	175
Table A 1.2 - Composition of M2.	176
Table A 1.3 - Compositions of stock solutions.	177
Table A 1.4 - Procedure to prepare M2, sM16 & Calcium Magnesium free M16plus strontium from stocks.	178

LIST OF FIGURES

Figure 2.1 - Design features of cell cycle control system:	10
Figure 3.1 - A diagrammatic representation of a holding pipette:	33
Figure 3.2 - A diagrammatic representation of an enucleation pipette:	33
Figure 3.3 - A diagrammatic representation of micromanipulation chamber:	35
Figure 3.4 - Micromanipulation procedures:	39
Figure 4.1 - Two-cell mouse embryos synchronized with 6-DMAP:	53
Figure 4.2 - Hoechst staining of two-cell embryos synchronized with 6-DMAP:	55
Figure 4.3 - Development after release of two-cell mouse embryos from	
synchronization with 6-DMAP:	57
Figure 4.4 - Two-cell mouse embryos synchronized with Taxol:	65
Figure 4.5 - Graph showing development of 2-cell mouse embryos to 3-4 cells	
after release from synchronization treatment with Taxol for various	
durations:	67
Figure 4.6 - Graph showing the percentage of embryos homogenized after their	
release from synchronization treatment with Taxol for various	
durations:	67
Figure 4.7 - Graph showing 2-cell development to Mor/Blas. after their release	
from synchronization treatment with Taxol for various durations:	67
Figure 5.1 - Effect of 6-DMAP, Strontium chloride and combined treatments	
on the chromatin morphology of metaphase II oocytes:	81
Figure 5.2 - Development after parthenogenetic activation of MII oocytes using	
the activation protocol of Strontium chloride one hour with	
subsequent exposure to 6-DMAP for 3 hours:	92
Figure 5.3 - Difference in the nuclear morphology of the blastocyst's nuclei	
of embryos reconstructed with G1 and S-phase stage:	97
Figure 5.4 - Maintenance of nuclear envelope in embryos reconstructed from	
S-phase stage of donor nuclei using cytoplasts pre-activated with	
Strontium chloride and 6-DMAP protocol:	101
Figure 6.1 - Graph showing the timing of fragmentation or cleavage in	
enucleated and non-enucleated mouse parthenotes respectively:	118
Figure 6.2 - Graph showing NEBD and NEBD + PCC activity in reconstructed	
embryos (mean±S.E.M):	121
Figure 6.3 - Effect of MPF on the nuclear morphology of transferred nucleus:	123
Figure 7.1 - Showing the start of replication in the 4-cell mouse embryos minutes	
after release from synchronization (percent±SE):	131

Figure 7.3 - Different patterns of PCNA localization detected through pulse	
labelling technique:	135
Figure 7.4a - Graph showing different types of PCNA localizations indicative of	
DNA replication in S-phase of 3rd cell cycle in pre-implantation	
embryos by pulsing technique:	136
Figure 7.4b - Graph showing different types of PCNA localizations indicative of	
DNA replication in S-phase of 4th cell cycle in pre-implantation	
embryos by pulsing technique:	137
Figure 7.5 - Detection of BrdU incorporation using rapid pulsing technique	142
Figure 7.5 - Graph showing the difference in recognition of the start of DNA	
replication through PCNA and BrdU techniques	143
Figure 7.6 - Graph showing the difference in recognition of the start of DNA	
replication through PCNA (CDE types) and BrdU technique:	144
Figure 8.1 - Formation of two pronuclei:	158

ABBREVIATIONS

.

AI	Artificial Insemination
AI/NM	Artificial Insemination/Natural Mating
BPL	ß-propiolactone.
BrdU	bromodeoxyuridine
BSA	bovine serum albumin
CB	cytochalasin B
6-DMAP	6-Dimethylaminopurine
DMSO	dimethyl sulphoxide
eCG	pregnant mare's serum gonadotrophin
ET	Embryo Transfer
FITC	fluorescein isothyocyanate
gM16	modified M16 culture media
GV	Germinal vesicle
HAU	haemagglutinating unit
HBSS	Hank's Balanced Salt solution
hCG	human chorionic gonadotrophin
hpa	hours post activation
hpf	hours post fusion
ICM	inner cell mass
IU	international unit
MPF	maturation / mitosis / meiosis promoting factor
NEBD	Nuclear envelope break down
PB	polar body
PCC	premature chromatin condensation
PCNA	proliferating cell nuclear antigen
pM16	modified M16 culture media
PN	pronucleus
sM16	Modified M16 culture media
UV	ultraviolet
-ive	Negative
+ive	Positive

INTRODUCTION

Historically, animal scientists have been quick in taking up the advantages of new biotechnological techniques for the propagation of economically superior animals. In the past few decades, the spread of superior germ plasm of carefully selected proven bulls by artificial insemination has played a vital role in rapid genetic improvement. This technique allows each bull to have its genetic contribution to thousands of offspring but each cow can only produce 5 or 6 calves in her lifetime. In later years, the use of multiple ovulation embryo transfer (MOET) and cloning by embryo splitting have been developed which partially compensated this imbalance.

During recent years, the establishment of nuclear transfer procedures has provided new opportunities, at least in principal, to multiply large number of genetically superior animals. Previous experience with artificial insemination and multiple ovulation/embryo transfer suggest that it may be at least 10-20 years before this could become a routine procedure in livestock production. The techniques of nuclear transfer can be used in cattle and pigs because it is probably only in these species that the benefits are likely to justify the cost. Non surgical procedures of transferring embryos would need to be developed to keep the procedure simple on the farm and success rate has to efficiently improved.

In recent years since the introduction of techniques for cloning in domestic animal (Willadsen, 1986; Prather *et al.*, 1987), embryo cloning has moved from experimental tool to its commercial application. Nicholas and Smith (1983) evaluated the genetic value from breeding, selection, and large scale commercial use of cloned dairy cattle and demonstrated its considerable potential to increase genetic gain. The cloned animals are expected to be more uniform than the random-bred animals and provide greater opportunity for investigating genotype-treatment interactions in research. For traits such as milk production, one monozygotic twin could replace more than 20 random-bred animals in the experiment. However, the study of Wilson *et al.*, (1995), on the comparison of birth weight and growth characteristics of bovine calves produced by nuclear transfer (cloning), embryo transfer and natural mating suggested that the variability in the birth weight for CLONE calves was four to 12-fold greater than for ET or AI/NM calves. The cause of this variability is not known.

In animal breeding, genetic progress is dependent on exploiting genetic variation and cloning has it's limited use within breeding programms. Some traits of economical importance are greatly influenced by environment and it is often difficult to assess the genetic merit of an individual animal. In cases like mastitis in dairy cattle, it might be beneficial to clone several copies of elite animal to accurately assess her susceptibility to these kinds of conditions. Cloning could also be integrated into breeding strategies aimed at multiplying endangered indigenous breeds of livestock, in order to conserve the genetic diversity of animals adapted to specific environments. The ability to produce large numbers of genetically identical animals would also have important benefits in experimental design. Genetic variations between individuals often alter the responses to test the diet and drugs. In those experiments, which require the slaughtering of animals to assess the carcass traits, the multiple number of genetically identical animals would be helpful. In addition to decreasing the number of animals required for an experiment, it is possible to investigate the interactions between genotype and various treatments for the first time (Biggers, 1986). Individuals reconstructed with identical nuclear genomes, but with different cytoplasmic environments also provide greater opportunities for evaluating the cytoplasmic inheritance and nuclear-cytoplasmic communication.

The ultimate aim for most of the commercial embryo cloning projects is the production of a large number of genetically identical animals from a superior embryo. One way to achieve this goal might be the implementation of multiple generational cloning. This procedure assumes that the success rate for each generation of cloning remains constant. However, very little information has been reported on the success rate of cloning in mammals. Stice and Keefer, (1993) reported the production of 54 genetically identical embryos that developed to morula stage from one parent embryo by recloning. Another way to get large number of genetically superior identical animals is the use of different cell lines as source of nuclei for transfer. In the mouse, it is possible to establish cell lines by the culture of embryonic cells in such a way that they divide but do not differentiate (Evans and Kaufman, 1981).

The production of live lamb "Megan and Morag" by nuclear transfer from cells of early embryos that had been cultured for several generations laid down a mile stone in history of nuclear transfer (Campbell *et al.*, 1995). This major breakthrough came because of the induction of quiescence in the donor cells. Later on the birth of Dolly from an adult cell (Wilmut et al., 1997) has opened a new era in developmental biology. The ability of nuclear transfer procedures to derive live animals from cultured cells provides an alternate way of producing transgenic farm animals. Moreover, the ability to manipulate millions of cells at once opens up the possibility of much more specific genetic modifications, including the deletion or substitution of specific genes or the introduction of the single letter changes in the whole genetic code that are typical of many human genetic diseases. At present transgenic sheep, goat and cattle are already being used to produce human proteins in milk. The technique of nuclear transfer will provide a more reliable way of producing transgenic animals, reducing the number of animals needed to establish each transgenic line. By using donor cells from established cell cultures with specific genetic modifications, this technique provides its future applications in the successful production of xenotransplants and nutrichemicals. At present, mice in which specific mutations have been deliberately introduced have often provided very useful model for studying human genetic diseases such as cystic fibrosis and obesity. The differences between mice and humans mean the effects of introduced mutation are not the same as in the human genetic disease. Nuclear transfer will extend the range of species in which gene targeting will be possible and thereby provide better models to test treatments for human diseases. In diseases like Parkinson's and leukemia, intact cells are used to treat the patients. These cells have to be obtained from the close relatives to avoid the problems to immune rejection. As the research will advance in the understanding of the process of reprogramming of the differentiated cells into all the cell types, the patient's own cells would be removed , converted into the desirable cell type in the laboratory and reintroduced into the patient for treatments. The technique of cloning using cultured cell also provides tools for future research in the fields of ageing & cancer.

During recent years significant progress has been made in understanding the interaction of cell cycle stages of donor nuclei and recipient cytoplasm in reconstructed embryos by nuclear transfer. This understanding has led to an increase in the frequency of development and also to development from later developmental stages. In reconstituted embryos the transplanted nucleus must fulfill a number of roles;

* firstly the nucleus must be able to respond to the new cytoplasmic environment in such a way that its genetic material remains undamaged,

* secondly the genetic information present must be able to redirect development of the reconstituted embryo.

The present project was thus planned to optimize cell cycle co-ordination in the development of murine embryos reconstructed by nuclear transfer. In the start of this project (1994), the hypothesis was that there is cytoplasmic state in MII cytoplasts after activation which could support development of embryos reconstructed with donor nuclei from any stage of cell cycle. The hypothesis of higher development after nuclear transfer from G1 donor was also tested. The efficiency of lower development in embryos reconstructed using different cytoplasmic environments of cytoplasts, suggested the need to re-investigate the length of the cell cycle and to map the cytoplasmic activity of MPF(Chapter 6).

To conduct experiments for evaluating the cell cycle co-ordination in the development of reconstructed embryos, there was need to synchronize the donor cell cycle. The experiments were also conducted to establish proper method for the synchronization of cell cycle (Chapter 4). The experiments in chapter 7 were conducted to test the hypothesis of a window of opportunity in the donor cell cycle; the DNA synthesis initiation timings were investigated. In chapter 8, the experiments were conducted using three nuclear transfer protocols to study their effect on reprogramming of donor nuclei. In the end of this project it was felt that activation stimuli used in previous experiments was not enough to create a cytoplast as "universal recipient". The experiment described in chapter 5 were conducted to establish proper activation protocol.

CHAPTER 2

REVIEW OF LITERATURE

The idea of nuclear transfer as a tool to investigate the potential of nuclei from differentiated cells was first proposed by Spemann (1938). He proposed nuclear transfer experiments by transferring nuclei from embryos more advanced in development into cytoplasts to study their ability to direct development. Briggs and King (1952) adopted this idea of performing nuclear transfer experiments after Spemann's death in 1941. They performed nuclear transfer experiments in amphibians in which donor nuclei were injected into cytoplasts of enucleated parthenogenones of *Rana pipiens*. It was demonstrated that the embryonic nuclei could replace the nuclei of fertilized ova and result in development. The cloning procedure as described by Briggs and King (1952) is as follows:

--- activation of the recipient oocyte, the process of initiating in the absence

of fertilization

- --- enucleation of the recipient ovum ; and
- --- transfer of a nucleus intact, lysed blastomere to the enucleated ovum.

The detailed procedure has been described by Elsdale *et al.*, (1960) and Gurdon and Laskey (1970). By using slightly different methods of nuclear transplantation in *Xenopus*, Gurdon and his colleagues have obtained results suggesting that the nuclei of some differentiated cells may retain totipotency which progressively loss during increased development. Using the procedure of serial transplantation (which involved placing an intestinal nucleus into an egg and, when the egg had become a blastula, transferring the nuclei of the blastula cells into several more eggs), increased rate of development (7%) to the feeding tadpole stage was demonstrated (Gurdon, 1962). Moreover, seven of these tadpoles metamorphosed into fertile adult frogs (Gurdon and Uehlinger, 1966); these nuclei were totipotent. Kings and his colleagues, however, criticized these experiments, pointing out that (1) not enough precautions were taken to make certain that primordial germ cells-which

migrate through and often stay in the gut - were not used as source of nuclei, and (2) the intestinal epithelial cell of such a young tadpole may not qualify as a truly differentiated cell type. Such cells of tadpole still contain volk platelets (DiBerardino and king, 1967; Mckinnell, 1978; Briggs, 1979). To answer these criticisms, Gurdon and his colleague cultured epithelial cells from adult frog foot webbing. When nuclei from these cells were transferred into activated, enucleated Xenopus oocytes, none of the first generation transfers progressed further than the formation of the neural tube shortly after gastrulation. By serial nuclear transplantation, however, numerous tadpole were generated (Gurdon et al., 1975). Although these tadpole died prior to feeding, a single differentiated cell still retained incredible potencies. A single nucleus derived from an adult frog red blood cell (which neither replicate nor synthesizes mRNA) can undergo over 100 divisions after being transplanted into an activated oocyte and still retain the ability to generate swimming tadpoles (Orr et al., 1986; DiBerardino, 1989). Although DiBerardino (1987) has observed that "to date, no nucleus of a documented specialized cell nor of an adult cell has been shown to be totipotent," such a nucleus can still instruct the formation of all the organs of a swimming tadpole.

In principle the procedure of Briggs and King (1952) is similar to that used today in mammals. The method of non-invasive ovum enucleation and use of fusogenic agent for blastomere fusion by McGrath and Solter (1983a) has created the revolutionary opportunities in animal breeding and research. The nuclear transfer procedure involves pre-treatment of recipient ova with Cytochalasin. This compound causes the recipient plasma membrane to become more elastic, making the recipient ovum more conducive to manipulation without lysis. The zona pellucida can be circumvented, either by making a cut with a glass knife to allow the insertion of a blunt enucleation pipette (Willadsen, 1986); or a sharpened bevelled pipette can be used to puncture it and subsequently enucleate the ovum (McGrath and Solter, 1983a).

2.1-PROCEDURES OF NUCLEAR TRANSFER IN MAMMALIAN SPECIES

In mammalian species there are two predominant methods of nuclear transfer which varies upon the point at which the recipient cell is enucleated. Both metaphase II (MII) oocytes and one cell zygote have been considered as recipients for nuclear transfer. Metaphase II (MII) oocytes which are to be enucleated are cultured in medium containing the microfilament inhibitor Cytochalasin D or B and

specific fluorochrome Hoechst 33342. The metaphase plate is removed by aspirating a small amount of cytoplasm from directly beneath the 1st polar body. The enucleation is confirmed by exposing the aspirated portion of cytoplasm to UV light for the presence of both polar body and the metaphase plate. Similarly, zygotes are cultured in medium containing Cytochalasin D or B with the addition of microtubule inhibitor colchicine. In mouse the pronuclei are visible under DIC optics and can be removed by aspiration. However, in ungulate species the zygotes have to be centrifuged to visualized the pronuclei. After enucleation the recipient cell is then ready to receive the donor cell (karyoplast). Donor cells (karyoplasts) can be derived from a variety of embryonic cell stages ranging from the 2-cell stage to the blastocyst stage (McGrath and Solter, 1983b; Robl et al., 1986; Robl et al., 1987; Prather et al., 1987; Willadsen, 1986; Tsunoda et al., 1988; Smith and Wilmut, 1989; Stice and Robl, 1989; Prather et al., 1989; Bondioli et al., 1990). Now a donor cell (karyoplast) is aspirated into the enucleation pipette, the pipette is inserted through the hole previously created in the zona pellucida and the karyoplast expelled into the perivitelline space. The karyoplast is then placed in close contact with the recipient cell or cytoplast. The karyoplast (donor cell) and recipient cell or cytoplast are ready for fusion. Fusion may be performed in two ways. Sendai virus ranging from 1000 to 9000 hemagglutination units (HAU) successfully fuses blastomeres and enucleated ova in sheep and mice (Graham, 1969; McGrath and Solter, 1983a; Robl et al., 1986; Willadsen, 1986). Fusion may be induced by electroporation in cattle, pigs and rabbits as well as in sheep and mice. This is performed in a non ionic solution such as 0.3 M mannitol in distilled water and a fusion chamber consisting of two electrodes, ranging from 200 µm to 1 mm apart (Kubiak et al., 1985; Robl et al., 1987; Willadsen, 1986; Smith and Wilmut, 1989). The use of electric pulse for fusion also induces activation of MII oocytes (cytoplast) in most of the situations.

The establishment of these procedures have played a very important role in successful production of embryo clones in cattle, sheep, rabbit, pigs and mice (Prather *et al.*, 1987; Willadsen, 1986; Stice and Robl, 1989; Prather, 1989; Tsunoda *et al.*, 1987). Similar procedures of nuclear transfer have been used during that period to investigate the regulation of early development in mice (e.g. Surani *et al.*, 1987) and in livestock species for fundamental research (for review see Barnes *et al.*, 1990).

Amphibian eggs and embryos have, for a long time, been favoured material for analysis of problems in embryology primarily because of their large size

makes manipulation seem easier, and external fertilization and development makes observation straightforward. Wilson (1896) studied the early cell lineage's and proposed that nucleo-cytoplasmic interactions were important in inducing gradual changes in cell function. The most obvious change in cell activity between oocyte and early embryo is the resumption of the cell cycle.

2.2 THE CELL CYCLE

The cell cycle is the period during which events required for successful reproduction are completed. Two major events considered to be common to all cell cycles are S-phase (Laskey *et al.*, 1989), when chromosomes are replicated (DNA synthesis) and M-phase (McIntosh and Koonce, 1989), when the replicated chromosomes are segregated into two daughter cells (Mitosis). These two easily detectable components of nuclear activity are divided by a post-mitotic gap (G₁) and a second gap (G₂) between DNA synthesis and mitosis. Prescott (1976), and Smith and Martin (1973) studied the duration of these phases and reported that though all phases vary in length, but post embryonic cells show greatest variation in the length of G₁, both between cell type and within one population. In amphibians, the first embryonic cell cycle lasts 75 minutes and is followed by 11 synchronous cell cycles, each about 30 minutes. The early embryonic cell cycle of amphibians during cleavage is dramatically different in many ways.

Firstly, during early synchronous cleavage, G_1 and G_2 are largely suppressed (Graham and Morgan, 1966) which reflects the absence of growth in early embryos.

Secondly, the cell cycle is extremely rapid with cleavage recurring every 35 minutes (Newport and Kirschner, 1982).

Somatic cells are born small and must import nutrients so that they can grow and duplicate all the contents of the cell. On the other hand, eggs, however, are large and inherit with them a stock of nutrients from their mother, all the structural components of cells, and almost all the enzymes that catalysis the processes of DNA synthesis and mitosis (e.g. histones, Woodland and Adamson, 1977; DNA polymerase, Benbow *et al.*, 1975; tublin, Pestell 1975).

Thirdly, the recurrence of surface contraction wave in each cell cycle (Hera *et al.*, 1980). These waves have been interpreted as the autonomous cytoplasmic oscillator which directs the orderly repetition of DNA synthesis and mitosis. The

same type of cytoplasmic oscillators are also found in adult cell cycle (Klevecz, 1976).

2.2.1- REGULATION OF CELL CYCLE

Xenopus and starfish have been the main species whose oocytes were widely used to study the regulation of cell cycles (Maller, 1990; Meijer and Guerrier, 1984). These immature oocytes undergo meiotic maturation following the stimulation of harmones. Newport and Kirschner, (1982) have reported that the cell cycles of these embryos after fertilization were composed of S and M phases without any detectable G_1 and G_2 phases. However, the regulation of the cell cycle in mammalian oocytes seems to be different from that in Xenopus and starfish oocyte. The mitotic cell cycle of mammalian oocytes after fertilization is composed of all the four phases i.e. G1, S, G2 and M (Abramzuk and Sawichi, 1975). The progression of cell cycle in these phases depends on the "checkpoint" control (Hartwell and Weinert, 1989) operating at the two principal decision points of the cell cycle: $G_1 \Rightarrow S$ (DNA synthesis initiation) and $G_2 \Rightarrow M$ (mitotic induction). Van't Hof (1985) illustrated the design features of cell cycle control system to describe the progression and points of control in the mitotic cell cycle (Fig. 2.1). These transitions are regulated by a combination of transcriptional, post translational, and quaternary protein association mechanisms. The transcriptional controls are more prominent in the $G_1 \Rightarrow S$ than in the $G_2 \Rightarrow M$ transition.

During last 20 years, extensive biochemical and genetic studies have provided a better understanding of the regulation and control of the normal cell cycle in eukaryotes. The frog oocyte and eggs have been widely used in these studies to identify the key regulator of the cell cycle. The fully grown frog oocyte is arrested at GV, preceding the first meiotic division. It is induced by the release of progesterone from the follicle cells to proceed rapidly through meiosis 1 and prophase of meiosis II before its arrest at metaphase of meiosis II. Fertilization relieves the metaphase arrest and initiates a series of rapid, nearly synchronous cell cycles that proceed without any detectable G1 and G2 phases until there is an abrupt change to a more complex and asynchronous cell cycle after 12 division (Newport and Kirschner 1982).

Although the initial studies of meiotic maturation were focused on extra cellular signals like progesterone, a major innovation was the use of cytoplasmic transfer by microinjection to identify the intracellular regulators of meiosis. Studies of Masui and Markert (1971) and Reynhout and Smith (1974) revealed the presence of cytoplasmic activity (not progesterone) that could induce the meiotic maturation in immature oocytes. They named this activity maturation promotion factor or MPF.

Fig: 2.1 DESIGN FEATURES OF CELL CYCLE

CONTROL SYSTEM



Fig. 2.1 Points of control in the mitotic cell cycle. Cells monitor essential conditions, primarily in late G1 and G2, but also elsewhere in the cell cycle before entering the next phase of the cycle. Labelled check marks indicate six points at which control systems operate to prevent cell cycle progress in the absence of a positive response to the questions posed in the boxes. Large asterisks within the circle indicate principal control points of the plant cell cycle(Van't Hof, 1985).

MPF also stand for mitosis and meiosis promoting factor, a name that more generally describes its widespread role in cell cycle. Oocytes can be induced to mature by injecting cytoplasm from mitotically arrested mammalian cells, suggests MPF existence in wide range of cell types. After meiosis 1 MPF activity disappeared, but reappeared and was maintained at high levels as the oocyte entered and was stably arrested at, second meiotic metaphase in the unfertilized egg (Gerhart and Kirschner, 1984), suggesting that MPF is associated with the metaphase state. The discovery that MPF activity rises and falls in the meiotic and mitotic cell cycles of frog eggs strengthened the suggestion that MPF plays a key role in regulating the cell cycle. Further, experiments with enucleated oocytes proved that both the appearance of MPF and its disappearance during activation were purely cytoplasmic events independent of GV.

Maturation Promotion Factor (MPF) is central to cell cycle regulation. During meiosis the activity of MPF increases sharply before germinal vesicle breakdown (GVBD), remains high throughout first metaphase, declines slightly during anaphase and telophase and increases again at metaphase II. After activation of the egg by the fertilizing sperm MPF activity falls to basal levels (Fulka *et al.*, 1992). High levels of MPF, seem to be needed around the time of sperm penetration in order to remove the sperm nuclear membrane (Peter *et al.*, 1990) and the breakdown of sperm nuclear envelope is required for the formation of male pronucleus. Recently Naito *et al.* (1992) reported that a high H1 kinase (MPF) activity of pig oocyte at the end of *in vitro* maturation was followed by a high incidence of male pronuclear formation (73.5%) after *in vitro* fertilization as compared with that (10.6%) of oocytes with low-level activity. So the elevated level of MPF at the time of sperm entry plays an important role in the formation of the pronuclei while the subsequent decline of MPF allows the progression of the zygote into the G1-phase of the first mitotic cell cycle.

MPF has been identified as a complex of two sets of proteins, cyclins (Swenson *et al.*, 1986; Labbe *et al.*, 1989) and $p34^{cdc2}$ (Dunphy *et al.*, 1988; Labbe *et al.*, 1989). $p34^{cdc2}$ is a protein kinase whose activity is measured by using exogenous histone H1 as a substrate. $p34^{cdc2}$ is essential for the transition from G1 to S and G2 to M phase in the cell cycle. Activation of the $p34^{cdc2}$ kinase requires cyclin (Murray *et al.*, 1989), and the kinase activity of $p34^{cdc2}$ cyclin complexes is regulated by the phosphorylation state of both components (reviewed by Clarke and Karsenti, 1991).

There are now known to be a number of proteins whose activity varies according to the phase of cell cycle. The first to be identified is cyclin. Cyclin is a prominent protein of 56 kD, which accumulates until the first mitotic division and then disappear at the end of mitosis. This protein accumulates in the next interphase

and again disappear at mitosis. Because of its cyclic appearance, this protein was named as cyclin. In the late interphase, $p34^{cdc2}$ makes complex with cyclin and at G2/M transition, dephosphorylation of the complex provides $p34^{cdc2}$ with histone H1 kinase activity, generating active MPF. Similarly, $p34^{cdc2}$ is kept in the dephosphorylated active form during metaphase II arrest in oocytes. The kinase activity of MPF is believed to trigger a cascade of reactions leading to nuclear envelope breakdown, chromosome condensation, spindle formation (reviewed by Lewin, 1990), and, thereby, entry into and maintenance of second meiotic arrest.

In mouse as in most of other vertebrates, oocytes are arrested at the second meiotic metaphase by cytostatic factors (CSF) (Masui and Markert, 1971). CSF prevents ubiquitin-dependent degradation of mitotic cyclins and thus inactivation of MPF (Glotzer et al., 1991; Murray et al., 1989). Two components of CSF have been identified so far: Mos, the product of c-mos proto oncogene (Sagata et al., 1989), and cyclin dependent kinase 2 (Cdk2) (Gabrielli et al., 1993). The product of the oncogene mos is expressed early in oocyte maturation and disappears immediately after fertilization (Sagata et al., 1989; Watanabe et al., 1989). The Mos protein has the same effect as CSF in arresting mitosis at metaphase with high p34^{cdc2} activity. It is believed that CSF is, in part or entirely, Mos and the second meiotic arrest is due to the transcription of mos as the oocyte matures. Mos will also trigger frog oocyte maturation (Sagata et al., 1988). These observations suggest that it is Mos that need to be synthesized to take the oocyte through the G2/M transition (Minshull, 1993). However, in mouse oocytes that lack Mos, GVBD occurs normally (B. Maro, unpublished). Mos may be activating MAP kinase (Nebreda and Hunt, 1993). MAP kinase itself has CSF activity. MAP kinase is a serine / threonine kinase activated early in mitogenesis in response to growth factors (Thomas, 1992, Ruderman, 1993, Marshall, 1995). Originally called MAP kinase because it phosphorylated a MAP (microtubule-associated protein), it now represents mitogen-activated protein kinase. The study of Whitaker, (1996) indicates that MAP kinase is activated during oocyte maturation and that it regulate meiosis. In mouse oocytes it is activated at first meiosis, its activity remains high throughout oocyte maturation and during the second meiotic arrest at metaphase II (Kubiak et al., 1993). Its activity falls after fertilization during the first mitotic cycle as the pronucleus forms. In mouse oocytes, It has been suggested that MAP kinase is responsible for maintaining condensed chromatin and suppressing S phase during the second meiotic division, taking over from p34^{cdc2}, the content of which decreases in the interval between meiosis I and meiosis II (Verlhac et al., 1994).

In general, the calcium signalling system is responsible for breaking meiotic arrest, although there are some exceptions. The fertilization calcium signal is sufficient to trigger release from the metaphase II block in mature oocytes. Mollusc and ascidian oocytes arrest in metaphase I and frog and mammalian oocytes pause in metaphase II. In all these oocytes, fertilization sets off a calcium transient that is the trigger that releases meiotic arrest (Igusa and Miyazaki, 1983; Busa and Nuccitelli, 1985; Speksnijder, 1992; Galione *et al.*, 1993; Whitaker and Swann, 1993). The Ca²⁺ transients stimulated at fertilization continue until the formation of pronuclei in the one-cell mouse embryo (Jones *et al.*, 1995). The fertilization calcium transient activates calmodulin, which activates CaMKinase II, which activates cyclin destruction and degradation of Mos (CSF). There are three points to note, however. First, no link has been established between CaMKinase and cyclin destruction machinery. Second, cyclin content falls before Mos content declines (Watanabe *et al.*, 1991; Lorca *et al.*, 1993). Third, it is still unclear how the fertilizing sperm starts the Ca²⁺ transient.

Cyclin are destroyed by controlled proteolysis. They are tagged with ubiquitin and presented to the proteasome, a large multifunctional protease. Cyclins have their own ubiquitin-conjugating enzymes in oocytes (Hershko *et al.*, 1994; King *et al.*, 1995) and so the most regulatory pathway would involve activating these enzymes. However, the proteasome itself is also regulated and peaks of activity coincide spatially and temporally with mitosis in the ascidian oocyte (Kawahara *et al.*, 1992). So the proteasome may also be a direct or indirect target of CaMKinase II (Whitaker, 1993).

In *Xenopus*, cyclin has disappeared long before Mos, although the loss of both seems to be due to activation of CaMKinase (Lorca *et al.*, 1993). Cyclin falls before Mos in mouse, too (Kubiak *et al.*, 1993). The calcium transient seem to override the effect of Mos. Despite the fact that calcium increases explosively in the oocytes at fertilization, its effect are subtle and depend on the integrity of the mitotic spindle. This behaviour may be related to the fact that calmodulin and CaMKinase II are localized to mitotic (and presumably, meiotic) spindle.

The calcium-calmodulin signalling pathway is a candidate for the role of controlling anaphase onset and cyclin destruction in both oocyte and somatic cells (Whitaker and Patel, 1990; Lorca *et al.*, 1993; Lu and Means, 1993). One possible effect of Mos/MAP kinase may be to suppress the endogenous mechanism that generates Ca^{2+} transient (Ciapa *et al.*, 1994), forcing the oocyte to wait for large

 Ca^{2+} transient triggered by the sperm. It is also hypothesized that p34^{cdc2} activates the cyclin proteolysis pathway directly (Felix *et al.*, 1990).

Repeated calcium pulses are thought to be essential for normal development in mammalian oocytes (Ozil and Swann, 1995). There is correlation between $p34^{cdc2}$ activity and Ca²⁺ oscillations in mouse oocytes. InsP₃ induces repetitive Ca²⁺ pulses in metaphase oocytes but only a single Ca²⁺ transient in oocytes when injected between meiosis I and II (Jones *et al.*, 1995). The correlation between $p34^{cdc2}$ and Ca²⁺ oscillations may be explained by the observations of Kono *et al.*, (1995), that transplanting an interphase nucleus from the zygote generates Ca²⁺ oscillations in unfertilized mature oocytes. The Ca²⁺ transients begin when the nuclear envelope of the transplanted nucleus breaks down under the influence of the high $p34^{cdc2}$ activity in the unfertilized oocytes. This may be due to the an oscillogen which is sequestered into the nucleus during interphase and is released when the nuclear envelope dissolves during mitosis.

Oocytes arrested at both first and second meiotic metaphase all show a calcium wave at fertilization (Whitaker, 1996). The wave is carried across the egg by calcium-induced calcium release (CICR) mediated by $InsP_3$ (Galione *et al.*, 1993; Miyazaki *et al.*, 1993) and ryanodine (Swann, 1992; Galione *et al.*, 1993; Ayabe *et al.*, 1995) receptors.

Upon fertilization, a diffusible, activating messenger may pass from sperm to egg after sperm-egg fusion. It has not been identified and could be any, or a mixture, of $InsP_3$, calcium, cGMP and cADP ribose (Whitaker and Swann, 1993). Or it could be a protein. Swann, (1993) has identified a cytoplasmic protein found in the equatorial segment of the sperm head that will trigger Ca²⁺ transients when microinjected into mature mouse and hamster oocytes.

From the above review, it is concluded that oocytes need $p34^{cdc^2}$ activation to go into meiotic metaphase and $p34^{cdc^2}$ inactivation to procede through anaphase into the next cycle. They need Mos/MAP kinase activation to induce second meiotic arrest. But the connection at molecular level between Mos/MAP kinase and $p34^{cdc^2}$ is unclear. In mature oocytes, the evidence for calcium signal that breaks the second meiotic arrest is strong. Fertilization or artificial activation releases the oocyte from meiotic arrest by inactivation of MPF (Newport and Kirschner, 1984; Murray and Kirschner, 1989; Murray *et al.*, 1989). Studies by Jaffe, (1983) and Berridge, (1993) shows that at fertilization, the sperm triggers a transient increase in the cytoplasmic free Ca⁺⁺ which inactivates both MPF and CSF in a reaction mediated by calmodulin-dependent protein kinase II (Lorca *et al.*, 1993). This reaction first overcome the ability of CSF to prevent ubiquitin-dependent degradation of cyclin and thus inactivates MPF. This is then followed by a slower disappearance of CSF (Lorca *et al.*, 1991; Lorca *et al.*, 1993).

The purpose of this review is to gather informations regarding the role of cell cycle co-ordination in the development of embryos after nuclear transfer, particularly with reference to studies for DNA synthesis, chromatin structure and development after transferring of donor nuclei from different cell cycle stages of mouse preimplantation embryos including nuclei from some cultured cell lines.

2.3-NUCLEAR-CYTOPLASMIC EFFECTS ON TRANSFERRED NUCLEUS

Oocytes of amphibians and mammals represents particularly interesting experimental system for studying the behaviour of transfer nuclei. Following ovulation , mammalian oocytes remain blocked at the metaphase of second maturation division (metaphase II). Fertilization resumes the second meiotic division and the second polar body is extruded. This is followed by the decondensation of male and female chromatin and two pronuclei are formed. Shortly after the formation of pronuclei, DNA replication is initiated.

The level of MPF activity during oocyte maturation is maximal at metaphase of both the first and second meiotic division. MPF level remained high during metaphase II arrest and then its activity declines rapidly upon fertilization or artificial activation. This indicates the different states of cytoplasmic environments when using MII oocytes or pronuclear zygotes as cytoplast. Nuclei introduced into nonactivated (metaphase II) oocytes with high levels of MPF undergo premature chromosome condensation (PCC) and nuclear envelop breakdown (NEBD). The transplantation of interphase nucleus into an enucleated, metaphase II (MII) oocyte also results in premature chromosome condensation (PCC) in mouse (Czolowska *et al.*, 1984, 1986; Balakier and Masui, 1986, Szollosi *et al.*, 1988). In addition, PCC results in chromosome damage, the degree of which depends on the cell cycle stage of donor cell (Johnson and Rao, 1970; Collas *et al.*, 1992a). It was reported by Schwartz *et al.*, (1971) that PCC in G1 and G2 phases results in elongated chromation, however, condenses less completely and displays extensive

fragmentation, a phenomenon also describes as "pulverization". The extent of development of nuclear transfer embryos is also influenced by the position of donor nucleus in the cell cycle. Collas *et al.*, (1992b) studied the influence of cell cycle stage of the donor nucleus on development of nuclear transfer rabbit embryos and reported that the transfer of nuclei in G1 into MII cytoplasm yields high rates of development to blastocysts, whereas development is dramatically impaired with S-phase nuclei. Therefore, the progress of donor nuclei in cell cycle reduces the development after transplantation into MII cytoplasm, likely due to the deleterious effect of PCC.

2.3.1-DNA SYNTHESIS IN RECONSTRUCTED

EMBRYOS

Donor and recipient cell cycle stage synchrony affects not only chromosome structure, but also the regulation of DNA synthesis in cell hybrids (Johnson and Rao, 1970; Rao and Johnson, 1970). During a single cell cycle all chromosomal DNA must be replicated once and only once. Experiments in somatic cell hybrids (Roeper et al., 1977) and the Xenopus cell free system (Blow and Laskey, 1988) have shown that intact G2 nuclei are not induced to re-replicate when transferred to an S-phase cytoplasm . However, when the nuclear envelope is permeabilized, replicated nuclei undergo a second round of replication. The results of study by Campbell et al., (1993) showed that all nuclei, regardless of cell cycle stage, undergo DNA replication when transplanted into metaphase II (MII) cytoplasts in which MPF activity was high. However, if the nuclei are transferred after the decline of MPF activity, when no NEBD occurred, then the replication was dependent upon the cell cycle stage of the transferred nucleus. Nuclei which were in G1 and S-phase initiate or continued replication respectively, whilst those which were in G2 were not induced to re-replicate previously replicated DNA (Campbell et al., 1993). The results of this study suggests that when using MII oocytes as cytoplasts, then only nuclei at G1 phase of the cell cycle should be transferred. On the other hand when the nuclei are transferred after the decline of MPF activity then the chromosomal damage induced by PCC is avoided and all nuclei regardless of their cell cycle stage undergo co-ordinated DNA replication.

2.3.2- STAGE OF DEVELOPMENT OF DONOR CELL (KARYOPLAST)

The development of embryos after nuclear transplantation depends upon the cleavage stage of development of the donor embryo, and difference in stages within the cell cycle of karyoplasts and cytoplasts. Smith *et al.*, (1988) reported that the high incidence of development is observed when nuclei are transferred between embryos at exactly the same stage of development. However, when embryo reconstruction involves nuclear transfer between different stages of the same cell cycle or different cell cycles, a lower development of subsequent developmental success is achieved (Smith *et al.*, 1988). Mouse one celled cytoplasts have an extremely limited capacity to support development when reconstituted with nuclei from embryos in the second or later cleavage cycles (Howlett *et al.*, 1987). These studies suggest the need to regulate the cell cycle stage of both the donor and recipient and also the development stage of the donor.

Across species comparison suggests that: 1) the developmental potential of reconstituted embryos is influenced by the stage of development of donor embryo and II) the latest stage of donor embryo that is consistent with development of the reconstituted oocytes of different species to term may coincide with the stage at which the transcription of the embryonic genome begins (Table: 2.1). During their growth phase, mammalian oocytes synthesize and accumulate protein and mRNA (Schultz, 1986). Following fertilization, there is a period of time in which transcription from the embryonic genome is essentially absent or very low and these proteins and mRNAs, which constitute the maternal contribution to early development, direct early development at least up to the time when the embryonic genome is activated; this time corresponds to the maternal to zygotic transition. Zygotic gene activation (ZGA) is involved in replacing maternal transcripts that are common to both the oocyte and embryo, as well as generating new transcripts that are unique to the developing embryos. The destruction of these maternal transcripts, which frequently initiates during oocyte maturation and continues up to the time of ZGA, can result in the loss of greater than 90% of many mRNAs (Schultz, 1993). The first cell cycle following fertilization appears to be exclusively regulated by the information provided in the maternal cytoplasm (Flach et al., 1982). Fertilization induces the synthesis of new proteins from the pool of maternal RNAs (Latham et al., 1991) together with post-translational modifications of existing maternal proteins (Braude et al., 1979; Howlett and Bolton, 1985; Bellier et al., 1997), and these events may be involved in the acquisition of transcriptional permissive state at the G2 phase of the 1-cell embryo and during the minor phase of ZGA (Latham *et al.*, 1992). However, no direct molecular has yet been found between maternal information and the ZGA (discussed in Forlani and Nicolas, 1996).

The potential of donor nuclei to retain the ability to support development is longest in amphibians. In Xenopus, the transcription of zygotic genes is delayed until the mid-blastula transition at the 4,000-cell stage, whereas the potential is lost most rapidly in the mouse, a species in which acquisition of transcriptionally competent state occurs during the late 1-cell stage (Vernet et al., 1992; Latham et al., 1992; Ram and Schultz, 1993) and late 1-cell embryos are capable of synthesizing a paternally derived mRNA (Matsumoto et al., 1994). This is the stage at which the embryo first begins producing its own RNA, whereas previously the embryo relied on maternally produced transcripts (Newport and Kirschner, 1982b). The major transcription- dependent expression of endogenous genes begins in 2-cell embryos about 2 to 4 hours after completion of the first mitosis (concurrent with DNA replication) and then increases significantly 8 to 10 hours later during G2phase, concurrent with degradation of maternal RNA (see DePamphilis et al., 1988). Expression of zygotic genes is controlled by a time-dependent mechanism "zygotic clock") that delays transcription-dependent gene expression until (the about 20 hours after fertilization, regardless of whether the 1-cell embryo has completed S-phase, entered mitosis, and cleaved into 2 cells (Conover et al., 1991; Manejwala et al., 1991; Wiekowski et al., 1991).

Not all mammalian blastomeres are the same, however, and mammalian species differ greatly in the time of gene activation (ZGA) or time of transcription (Table: 2.1); which occurs early in mammalian development. The early start of transcription in mammalian species was thought to be a big barrier to clone mammalian species from the later developmental stages of the embryo and it was thought that cloning in mammalian species would not be successful despite some suggestions that it would work in *Xenopus*.

In frog (*Rana pipiens*), the tale bud-stage is the latest developmental stage from which a tadpole has been produced by nuclear transfer of a somatic nucleus, whereas 40% of germ cell nuclei of this stage are still totipotent (Smith, 1965). LeSimple *et al.*, (1987) obtained normal adults by nuclear transfer of germ cells isolated from larva of salamander (*Pleurodeles walt*). In amphibians, germ cells seem to retain totipotency longer than the somatic differentiated cells (DiBerardino, 1987). Later experiments with different mammalian species suggests that the loss of
developmental potential (totipotency) of donor nuclei is not associated absolutely with the initiation of transcription, for normal development has occurred following nuclear transfer from cells that have progressed through the stage of activation of the embryonic genome, including inner cell mass (ICM) cells in ruminants and primordial germ cells in salamander (Smith and Wilmut, 1989 and LeSimple *et al.*, 1987). The transfer of nucleus from a donor cell that has initiated transcription results in the need to reprogram gene expression such that transcription ceases and is then re-initiated in a stage specific manner. Any change in the gene expression of a nucleus transferred into a different cytoplasmic environment is defined as reprogramming of its gene expression. Reprogramming may be complete or incomplete. Reprogramming of gene expression of the donor nuclei of early cleavage stages is effective in some species. The use of present nuclear transfer procedures seems to be less effective in inducing the reprogramming of gene expression of donor nuclei more advanced in differentiation and also a lower rate of development to term is observed.

Ta	ab	le	2	•	1

Species	Mouse	Rabbit	Cow	Sheep	Xenopus
Start of	Two-cell	Four-cell	8- 16 cell	8- 16 cell	4000
transcription	Two-cell	32-cell	32-cell	64-cell	Tadpole
totipotency	1 00 001	52 001	52 001		intestinal
-					epithelium

at which the stage of development A comparison between transcription from the embryonic genome begins and the most advanced stage of development from which nuclei transferred to enucleated oocytes have been able to support development to adulthood. Data on nuclear transfer from Kono et al., 1991b; Collas and Robl, 1991; Bondioli et al., 1990; Smith and Wilmut, 1989; Gurdon, 1986. Data on transcription from Bolton et al., 1984; Van Blerkom and Manes, 1974; King et al., 1985, 1988; Camous et al., 1986; Calarco and McClaren, 1976; Newport and Kirschner, 1982.

The transferred nuclei may be able to support normal development only if the nuclei are in an undifferentiated state or the donor cells are differentiated but the nuclei are amenable to reprogramming. So it is possible to produce totipotent nuclei from many tissues. However, the pluripotential characteristics of embryonic stem (ES) cell have made them suitable candidates for future investigation. Cells are said to be totipotent when they are able to contribute to all the tissues of the conceptus including the placenta, whereas they are said to be pluripotent if they are able to contribute to all tissues of the fetus. Pluripotent embryonic stem (ES) cells or ES-like cells have been derived from preimplantation embryos of several species, including mice (Evan and Kaufman, 1981; Martin, 1981), hamsters (Doetschman *et al.*, 1988), cattle (Saito *et al.*, 1992; Strelchenko and Stice, 1994). ES cells also provide a large population of totipotent nuclei potentially useful for production of clonal offspring by nuclear transfer (First and Prather, 1991). The encouraging results with nuclear transfer of blastomeres and briefly cultured ICM (Inner cell mass) cells in species other than mouse (Keefer *et al.*, 1994; Sims and First, 1994; Stice *et al.*, 1994) opens up the possibility of producing viable animals through nuclear transfer of ES cells that retains totipotential properties.

2.3.3 - The recipient cell (cytoplast)

The state of cytoplasmic differentiation at transplantation is a major determinant governing the integration of a transplanted nucleus into a host cytoplast. In nuclear transfer experiments variety of recipients cells (cytoplasts) of different stages of development have been used from oocytes at metaphase I through metaphase II to pronuclear zygotes and 2-cell embryos. Each recipient cell (cytoplast) has advantages and disadvantages. The use of pronuclear zygote ensures the activation while on the other hand parthenogenetic activation is needed for the oocytes. The use of cleavage stage recipient cells is favoured in some species to the extent that reprogramming of gene expression is required. The 2-cell recipients are mainly used in mouse because transcription starts in this species at two cell stage (Tsunoda et al., 1987). Studies using nuclear transfer in mouse embryos have shown that the ability of a blastomere nucleus to support development to the blastocyst stage *in vitro* and to term depends on the stage of the recipient cytoplasm to which it is fused. Recipient cytoplasts from one and two-cell embryos were used and it was shown that, while nuclei from four and eight cell blastomeres could support development to the blastocyst stage (Robl et al., 1986) and on some occasions, to term (Tsunoda et al., 1987) when transferred to two cell stage cytoplasm, no development could be obtained after transplantation to the cytoplasm of one-cell enucleated zygotes (McGrath and Solter, 1984; Surani et al., 1987; Smith et al., 1988). In livestock species the use of MII oocytes have become

the method of choice because of technical difficulties and lack of development while using the pronuclear zygotes.

After choosing the suitable recipient cell the enucleation of the chromosome material is done. Willadsen (1986) described the procedure of enucleation by splitting the oocyte into two halves, one of which was likely to be enucleated. One of the major disadvantage was the reduction of the cytoplasmic volume of the oocyte which is believed to accelerate the pattern of differentiation of the new embryo (Evsikov et al., 1990). Smith and Wilmut, (1989) used different procedure to remove the chromosomes with minimum of cytoplasm. Aspiration of the Ist polar body and neighbouring cytoplasm removes the metaphase chromosomes in 67% of sheep oocyte. Now it has been proved that the use of DNA specific fluorochrome (Hoechst 33342) guaranteed the enucleation with minimum removal of cytoplasm (Tsunoda et al., 1988). Although these MII cytoplasts have the proven ability, after activation, to induce nuclear remodelling and full subsequent development of nuclei obtained even as late as seventh mitotic cycle from ovine and bovine blastocysts, nevertheless, it is possible that cytoplasts from early meiotic stages may be superior to those from matured eggs (DiBerardino et al., 1984). An alternate approach of non- invasive enucleation of the oocytes was used by some workers in mammals, whereas in amphibians, irradiation with ultraviolet light is used as a routine procedure (Gurdon, 1960).

2.3.4 - Effects of cell cycle co-ordination on the development of reconstructed embryos

The information gathered above about the effect of cell cycle co-ordination on development illustrates that the development after reconstruction is dependent on the cytoplasmic state of recipient cytoplasts. The transfer of nuclei at G1 stage of development into MII oocyte cytoplasts at the time of activation, when the MPF level is high, gives maximum development compared to the donor nuclei in S or G2 phase. All nuclei transferred at the time of activation when MPF levels are high, undergo nuclear envelope breakdown (NEBD) which is followed by premature chromosome condensation (PCC). The nuclear envelope is then reformed and DNA synthesis is observed in all nuclei. However, the results of different studies shows that in sheep the maximum development (61.3%) is observed (Campbell *et al.*, 1994) when donor nuclei in S- phase are transplanted after the decline of MPF i.e. in early S-phase cytoplasts. It reduces to 45.7% when the donor nuclei were transferred in mid S-phase of the recipient cytoplasts. In cow the transfer of nuclei at S-phase in MII oocyte cytoplasts at the time of activation at high levels of MPF, only 1.25% embryos developed. Studies on development in rabbits by Collas *et al.*, (1992) showed that maximum development (71%) occurs when the donor nuclei in G1 stage of cell cycle are transferred in MII cytoplasts at the time of activation. The results of the studies in mouse depicts the same trend of maximum development (77.8%) when the nuclei are transferred at G1 stage of development but when the donor nuclei are transferred at G2 stage of development in MII cytoplast showed lower rate (20.8%) of development (Cheong *et al.*, 1993). From the above results it may be predicted that the only nuclei which are in G1 would promote development when using MII cytoplasts and therefore, the percentage of development reflects the percentage of blastomeres in the G1 phase. This discrepancy in results also leads to another prediction that the recipient cytoplasm were not at MII at the time of embryo reconstruction.

2.3.5 - EVENTS AFTER NUCLEAR TRANSFER

After the transfer of a donor nuclei to an enucleated, activated oocyte various changes occur to the transferred nucleus. These changes are characterized by a remodelling of the nucleus and can be observed as a swelling of the transferred nucleus (Gurdon, 1964). This remodelling presumably results in a reprogramming of the transferred nucleus such that it behaves developmentally as if it was a one celled zygote.

2.3.5.1 - Nuclear Remodelling

Nuclear remodelling is a process of changes that occur to a nucleus after transfer to an oocyte. These morphological and biochemical changes in the nuclear structure are thought to be a result cytoplasmic components from the oocyte acting upon the transferred nucleus that result in a reprogramming of genomic expression.

2.3.5.1.1- Nuclear Remodelling in Amphibians and Mammals

The morphological indication of nuclear remodelling is the disappearance of the nucleoli after transfer to an oocyte, as nucleoli are present in *Xenopus* larval stage nuclei, but not in early cleavage stages (Gurdon and Brown, 1965). Another indicator is the swelling of the transferred nucleus in amphibians (Gurdon and Brown, 1965) as well as in mammals (mouse: Czolowska *et al.*, 1984; rabbit: Stice

٠,

and Robl, 1988; pig: Prather *et al.*, 1988) and is dependent upon the time of transfer in relation to the time of activation. Swelling does not occur if the recipient cell is an enucleated zygote, enucleated 2-cell stage blastomere (Barnes *et al.*, 1987), or an enucleated germinal vesicle oocyte (Dettlaff *et al.*, 1964).

Nuclear remodelling may be the result of exchange of proteins between donor nuclei and cytoplasmic compartment. The exchange of protein between the nucleus and cytoplasm does not appear to be limited by the nuclear envelope, but by selective binding sites within the nucleus (Feldher and Pomerantz, 1978). Some proteins appear to migrate out of or into the nucleus at different rates than other. Simultaneously, cytoplasmic proteins, both basic and acidic, are acquired by the nucleus (Merriam, 1969; Gurdon, 1986). This protein intake appears to be an inducer of the nuclear swelling and is not a consequence of nuclear swelling (Merriam, 1969).

In amphibians and mammals changes in the distribution of nuclear antigen have been observed during early cleavage (Dreyer, 1987; Stricker *et al.*, 1989). Changes are also observed in nuclear lamins. The A/C type of nuclear lamin becomes undetectable after the transition to zygotic control of development in the mouse, pig and cow (Schatten *et al.*, 1985; Prather *et al.*, 1989b).

2.3.5.1.2 - Chromosomal Abnormalities

Some of the chromosomal abnormalities which limit development are related to the regulation of DNA synthesis (DiBerardino, 1979) that appears to occur in the first cell cycle after nuclear transfer (DiBerardino and Hoffner, 1970). Serial nuclear transfer reveals that these chromosomal abnormalities show stable developmental restrictions (Briggs *et al.*, 1964; DiBerardino and King, 1965). One of the other changes observed is the reprogramming of the RNA synthesis. There are two approaches to illustrate this. One is by evaluating the localization of snRNA protein within the nucleus and the other is evaluating the nucleolar morphology.

2.3.5.2 - DEVELOPMENT AFTER NUCLEAR TRANSFER

Nuclear transplantation studies with mice and rat have shown that enucleated zygotes which receive nuclei from either late 2-cell or more advanced embryos exhibited limited preimplantation development (McGrath and Solter, 1984; Robl *et al.*, 1986; Tsunoda *et al.*, 1987 and Kono and Tsunoda, 1988). Transplantation of

single nuclei from a 4-cell mouse embryo into one of the enucleated blastomeres of a 2-cell resulted in the successful production of identical triplet mice (Kono *et al.*, 1991a), but it is difficult to produce live young by such nuclear transplantation between highly asynchronous embryos. Development to term after nuclear transfer was achieved in sheep (Willadsen, 1986), cattle (Prather *et al.*, 1987) and rabbits (Stice and Robl, 1988). Although the mouse was the mammal species in which most of the early work was conducted, it appeared to be rather difficult to clone by nuclear transfer. Tsunoda *et al.*, (1987) reported the development of fertile mice after transplantation of 8-cell stage nuclei into enucleated 2-cell blastomere. The development to term have also been reported when a enucleated oocyte in metaphase II stage was used as recipient from late two cell stage nuclei (Kono *et al.*, 1991b) and early 8-cell nuclei (Cheong *et al.*, 1993). The production of identical sextuplet mice by transferring metaphase nuclei from four-cell embryos have also been reported by Kwon and Kono, (1996) by serial nuclear transfer.

Review of literature depicts very little information about the most advanced embryonic stage from which development after nuclear transfer could occur in mammals. Development to term has been reported from inner cell mass (ICM) nuclei in sheep (Smith and Wilmut, 1989) rabbit (Collas and Robl, 1991) and cow (Collas and Barnes, 1994). There are a few reports of development to blastocysts by using the various types of cells as donor nuclei, but no report of development to term has been observed until recently.

Moreover, development to blastocyst stage after nuclear transfer has been reported from thymocyte nuclei (Kono *et al.*, 1991c) and embryonic stem cells (Tsunoda and Kono, 1993) in mouse; cumulus granulosa cells and primary foetal fibroblast in rabbit (cited by Collas and Barnes, 1994); and cumulus granulosa cells in cow (Collas and Barnes, 1994). Mouse primordial germ cells lead to implantation sites although no development to term (Tsunoda *et al.*, 1989). However, the recent study of Wakayama *et al.*, (1998) has demonstrated the full term development of mice from enucleated oocytes injected with cumulus cell nuclei.

The results of the nuclear transfer experiment suggests progressively restricted development after nuclear transfer for nuclei more and more developmentally advanced cells. The decline in the development to term may be related with the transcriptional activity at different stage of development of the different species. Surani *et al.*, (1987) reported that the transcriptional activity of reconstituted embryos could affect the development of reconstituted embryos. In the

mouse the transcriptional activity of the embryonic genome occurs at the mid 2-cell stage (Piko and Clegg, 1982; and Bensaude *et al.*, 1983) but the later reports have shown that it starts at the late 1-cell stage (Latham et al., 1992; Ram and Schultz, 1993). Transferred nuclei from early 2-cell stage embryos have a greater developmental potential than nuclei derived from the late 2-cell stage embryos (Howlett *et al.*, 1987). However, Smith *et al.*, (1988) have reported better development following the transfer of late 2-cell nuclei after activation of embryonic genome. These conflicting results suggests that the transcriptional activity is not solely responsible for the development of reconstructed embryos. It is now believed that the cell cycle stage of the recipient cytoplasm and donor nuclei are critical for optimal development of the reconstituted embryos (Smith *et al.*, 1988).

Early development is controlled by product of maternal genome. These products, in the form of mRNA and protein are synthesized and stored within the oocyte during growth. The point during early development when genes unique to the embryos are first expressed is the maternal/zygotic transition (MZT; reviewed by Davidson, 1986; First and Barnes, 1989; Barnes and Eyestone, 1990).

In mammals the effects of donor nuclei obtained beyond the time of the MZT on embryo cloning are mixed. Experiments with mouse, where enucleated pronuclear eggs were used as recipients demonstrated that only nuclei obtained around the time of the MZT (2 cell stage) resulted in significant development (McGrath and Solter, 1984; Robl et al., 1986). In addition to this, it has been postulated that development resulting from embryo cloning in mice is due to the overlap of developmental periods, (i.e. from the MZT to compaction). The transition of which may mark the irreversible points of commitment (Johnson, 1981; Robl et al., 1986; Barnes et al., 1987; Howlett et al., 1987). Studies on embryo cloning of cattle and sheep suggest that the MZT does not represent an irreversible barrier of commitment. In sheep and cattle the MZT occurs at the 8- to 16-cell stage and 4- to 8-cell stage, respectively (Crosby et al., 1988; Camous et al., 1986; King et al., 1989; Barnes and Eyestone, 1990). Nuclei from inner cell mass (ICM) cells of sheep, when transferred to meiosis II cytoplasm, result in substantial development to the blastocyst stage (Smith and Wilmut, 1989). In cattle the nuclei from 16- to 64-cell stage donor embryo result in blastocyst formation and are capable of resulting in offspring (Prather et al., 1987; Bondioli et al., 1990). The results of the above experiments demonstrate that the development to the blastocyst stage is not totally dependent on reprogramming.

There are two ways in which it may be possible to produced larger numbers of genetically identical calves : to repeat the transfer of nuclei from embryos derived by nuclear transfer or to use various cultured cell lines as donor cells. Serial transfer of nuclei which were themselves derived following nuclear transfer is progressively less efficient with each passage (Stice, 1992). The development of totipotent embryonic cell cultures has great value in producing genetically identical animals. One of the first differentiation events in mammalian embryonic development is the formation of two cell types, the trophectoderm (TE) and the inner cell mass (ICM). Historically, murine embryonic stem (ES) cell lines have been established from the inner cell mass (ICM) of blastocyst stage embryos by culture on feeder layers of embryonic fibroblast or buffalo rat liver cells. The ability to isolate embryonic cells directly from preimplantation mouse embryos and to maintain them *in vitro* has provided a powerful research tool.

The production of cloned offspring in mammalian species by the transfer of nuclei from embryonic stem (ES) cells could provide a useful method for the production of large numbers of identical offspring. These cells have the ability to differentiate into a wide variety of cell types. They are able to produce all tissues of new individual (Nagy et al., 1993). Once isolated, ES cells may be grown in vitro for many generations. They produces an unlimited number of identical cells capable of developing into fully formed adult chimaeras (Evans and Kaufman, 1981; Martin, 1981; Bardley et al., 1984; Robertson, 1987). Now researchers are trying to prove the possibilities of embryonic stem (ES) cells as a source of donor nuclei for nuclear transfer. Kono et al., (1991) reported that the mouse embryonic stem (ES) cells have the potential to support development to term with present procedures, as the cells of the inner cell mass (ICM) do not do so. At the present time, the isolation of pluripotent embryonic stem (ES) cells or ES-like cells have been derived from preimplantation embryos of several mammals, including mice (Evans and Kaufman, 1981; Martin, 1981), hamsters (Doetschman et al., 1988), pigs (Notarianni et al., 1990), cattle (Saito et al., 1992; Strelchenko and Stice, 1994), mink (Sukoyan et al., 1992), rat (Iannaccone et al., 1994) and rabbits (Graves and Moreadith, 1993). However, neither production of chimeric animals nor development to term following nuclear transfer has been shown except for mice.

Primordial germ cells are another stem cell population that has attracted particular interest as nuclear donor. Although primordial germ cells in mammals acquire pluripotency or totipotency after gametogenesis or fertilization, it is still unknown whether the cells have these characteristic before gametogenesis begins. Tsunoda *et al.*, (1989) reported development from the enucleated unfertilized mouse oocytes receiving a single male germ cell into blastocysts, but live foetuses were not obtained after the transfer of reconstituted eggs into recipients. Observations on development after nuclear transfer suggest that primordial germ cells may be a suitable source of nuclei. In the mouse, 17% of manipulated eggs developed to blastocyst stage following transfer of nuclei to enucleated oocytes, and this proportion was increased to 62% by serial transfer from a two-cell egg to normal two-cell embryos (Tsunoda *et al.*, 1989). As the methods of nuclear transfer are improved, it may be possible to increase these proportions. There is also the probability that in other mammals, primordial germ cells will prove to have a greater development. Of the different cell types primary foetal fibroblast cells are another candidates which might be used as donor nuclei.

2.3.5.2.1 - QUIESCENCE USE OF CULTURED CELLS

In normal cell cycle, a new-born cell while starting out a normal prereplicative program begins activating genes and accumulating things which commit it to a round of chromosome replication when they reach critical levels. If the medium lacks essential factors or contains the transcription inhibitor actinomycin D or a protein synthesis inhibitor such as cycloheximide at the time of cell birth, the cell cannot accumulate enough components to reach this critical commitment point, the so-called restriction point. If the cell is caught before the restriction point, it will stop advancing toward the S phase and, bearing marks of its aborted G1 transit, it will "park" itself indefinitely in a so-called G0 state. This parking state in cell cycle is also said to be the G0 state of quiescence. This state could occur in cultured cell from G1 phase into a quiescent G0 state by lack of serum or a critical nutrient.

The knowledge about different cell lines suggests that most of the cells have very short G1 and G2 with long S phase. The reduced development or no development may be due to the reason that they have already initiated replication when transferred into cytoplast. This is confirmed by the results that the donor nuclei in G1 phase gives maximum development after nuclear transfer. In the same way the study with different cell type i.e. pluripotent embryonic stem (ES) cell have showed that the development to blastocysts is possible from ES or ES-like cells in different species of livestock but the development to term is still restricted. The restricted development by the use of the cells of different cell lines may due to their long S phase. As discussed earlier that the cells in G1 can be aborted from the normal cell cycle and go to G0 state of quiescence, could be used as donor nuclei and may support development to term.

From the information about the transition of G1 phase of the cell into G0 state of quiescence, it is hypothesized that the ES or ES-like cells can enter into G0 state of quiescence and that can stay there without differentiation. The birth of sheep (Dolly) from the quiescent population of cultured cell make it possible to produce large number of cloned animals (Campbell *et al.*, 1996). This technique of quiescence could provide greater opportunity for the use of cultured cell population as donor nuclei for embryo reconstruction by nuclear transplantation in mice.

CHAPTER 3

GENERAL MATERIALS AND METHODS

All the experimental work described in this thesis have been conducted in murine preimplantation embryos and oocytes. The general facilities, animals, and methodology commonly used in most of the experiment during the project are described in this chapter. More details and specific methodology have been provided in each of the experimental chapters. The composition of different media, their modifications and the procedures followed in their preparation are described in appendix 1(section 1.1 to 1.6). Moreover, the details of stock solutions of chemical compounds and antibodies used in this project have been shown in the appendix 1(section 1.7.1 to 1.7.10).

3.1-GENERAL MANIPULATION FACILITIES

All the experimental studies on oocytes or embryo manipulation were conducted at the Roslin Institute. The basic equipment in this laboratory included: a humidified, 5 % CO2 in air incubator (Flow Laboratories, Rickmansworth, Hertfordshire, UK) set a 37 °C; a binocular, dissecting microscope with transmitted light illumination system (magnification: X12.5-X80; M3Z, Wild) fitted with homemade heated stage for embryo handling and an embryo micromanipulator system (see section 3.4.3).

The sterile disposable plastic ware was mostly used as culturing material. The 60 mm (Costar corporation, Cambridge USA) petri dishes were utilized through out these experiments. The Gilson Pipetman digital pipettes (Scotlab Ltd. Strathclyde, UK) with the adjustable volume, with the capacity of $10 \,\mu$ l, $20 \,\mu$ l, $200 \,\mu$ l and $1000 \,\mu$ l and universal fit tips (Laser, Laboratory systems Ltd., Southampton UK) were used for microvolume measurements of the stock solutions and media. Also 30 ml universal tubes (Sterilin, Bibby Sterilin Ltd., Stone, Staffs, UK) and 1.5 ml Eppendorfs tubes (Sterilin, Bibby Sterilin Ltd., Stone, Staffs, UK) were used for storing the stock solutions, media and drugs. The embryological watch glass dishes were used. They were thoroughly cleaned and rinsed with water, dried and kept in dust free conditions.

3.2 *IN VITRO* CULTURE OF MOUSE EMBRYOS.

3.2.1 - In Vitro Culture Of Embryos.

The *in vitro* culture system consisted of a 5% CO_2 - 95% air atmosphere incubator and a microdrop culture system was set up with a modified M16 medium (Whittingham, 1971) in 60 mm disposable plastic dishes. The microdrops of the medium (35-40 µl) were dispensed on the bottom of the Petri dish and then covered with paraffin oil (Merck Ltd. Poole, Dorset, UK). The culture dishes were incubated 2-3 hours prior to the transfer of embryos into the drops to equilibrate the temperature and CO_2 .

In the start of this project, M16 was used for the culture of embryos. But later on a modified M16 medium i.e. pM16 was used (PJ Otaegui, unpublished data, Ph.D. thesis). The pM16 medium was further modified by including Lglutamine and essential and non-essential amino acids and designated as sM16 (see appendix 1 section 1.1). The embryos cultured in this medium showed no cell block at 2-cell stage and reaches to blastocyst stage earlier (S, Ali, data not presented) The osmolarity of the modified medium used was around 260 mOsms. The sM16 medium was used in most of the experiments reported in this thesis.

A stock solution of the specific compound was made (see appendix section) and supplemented with the medium (sM16) 2-3 hours prior to the start of the experiment. This supplemented medium was then used to set up the microdrop culture and equilibrated for temperature and CO_2 .

The stock solutions of all the chemicals required for the preparation of media (sM16) were prepared and stored at 4°C. It was convenient to prepare concentrated stock of the component of sM16 (see appendix 1 section 1.3). The bovine serum albumin (BSA) was dissolved at the rate of 4% in the end while preparing the sM16 media from the concentrated stocks. The media were sterilized by pushing it through Acrodisc syringe filters of 0.2 μ m pore size (Product No. 4652 Gelman Science, Ann Arbor, Michigan, USA), aliquoted and stored at 4°C. The first 5 to 10 ml of sterilized media were discharged to avoid toxicity effects from the filter (Harrison *et al.*, 1990). Each aliquot was used once to minimize the chances of contamination. The media were prepared every week from the concentrated stocks and the stock solution were refreshed according to the requirements of their shelflife.

3.2.2 - Handling of the Embryos

The M2, an HEPES buffered medium M2 (Whittingham and Wales, 1969) was used during the recovery of embryos and manipulations procedures. The M2 medium was prepared freshly every week from the concentrated stock solutions (see appendix 1 section 1.4). It was sterilized through filtration by using the syringe filters and stored in 30 ml universals at 4° C. The media was equilibrated for room temperature before use. The embryos were washed 2-3 times with M2 medium into an embryological watch glass dishes at room temperature. The microdrops of M2 media was also used to store the embryos at 4° C in the refrigerator.

3.3-PRODUCTION OF OOCYTES AND EMBRYOS

3.3.1 - Animal Management.

The animals were housed in a small animal unit (S.A.U.) where the computerized system had been installed to control the internal environments. The F1 females (C57BL/6 x CBA/Ca) were used to recover the oocytes but the embryos were recovered from F1 females (C57BL/6 x CBA/Ca) mated to F1 (C57BL/6 x CBA/Ca) mates.

The photoperiod of 12 hours (08:00 hr to 20:00 hr) light and 12 hours dark (20:00 hr to 08:00) was practiced under this project to recover the oocytes in the morning and to perform the experiments during day time.

There were 20 air changes per hour. The temperature in the small animal unit was maintained at 21 °C \pm 2°C and air humidity was kept at 50 % \pm 5%. There were 20 air changes per hour. The health status of the colony of the animals was being specific pathogen free (SPF). They were Staphylococcus aureus positive (an human comensal bacteria). The animals had "ad libitum" access to food and water.

3.3.2 - Superovulation Regime for the production of oocyte and embryos.

To superovulate the mice, two types of hormones were used: the pregnant mare's serum gonadotrophin hormone (eCG, Folligon; Intervet) to increase ovulatory follicle number and human chorionic gonadotrophin (hCG, Chorulon; Intervet) to induce the ovulation. The lyophilized powders of pregnant mare's serum gonadotrophin hormone (eCG) and human chorionic gonadotrophin (hCG) were dissolved in sterile molecular water and a concentration of 50 IU/ml was achieved. The solutions were then aliquoted, stored at - 20 °C and used within two months.

Four to seven weeks old F1 females were superovulated and used as oocyte and embryo donor. Superovulation was induced by intraperitoneal injection of five IU of eCG at 20.00 hours, followed by 48 hours later (20.00 hours) five IU of hCG injection . When embryos were required, F1 females were mated with F1 males of the same strain immediately after hCG injection and copulation plugs were checked on the following morning.

3.3.3 - Harvesting of embryos and oocytes.

The females were killed by cervical dislocation a few minutes prior to embryo recovery. The females were laid on their backs on absorbent tissues and soaked thoroughly with 70 % ethanol, to reduce the risk of contamination during dissection from mouse hair. By holding the abdominal skin firmly upward with the forceps, a small cut was made in the midline. By grasping firmly, the both sides of the abdominal skin was pulled toward the head and tail until the abdomen was completely exposed and the fur was well out of the way. The body walls were then cut by using forceps and fine scissors. The coils of the intestines were pushed aside to locate the horns of the uterus, the oviducts and the ovaries.

Ovulated oocytes and early preimplantation embryos were recovered from the oviducts. The uterine horns were gently lifted with small forceps away from the abdominal cavity and a hole was made in the mesometrium with the tip of a fine scissors. The mesometrium was dissected away from the uterine horn, oviduct, ovary and fat pad and the oviducts were recovered by applying cut between ovary and uterine horn.

The oviducts were placed in a embryological watch glass containing embryo M2 medium at room temperature and transferred to the dissecting microscope under low magnification. The embryos were recovered by tearing the near by walls of the oviduct where the embryos were located and by gently squeezing the oviduct.

Fig 3.1 A diagrammatic representation of a holding pipette.



Tip of pipette closed from 150 to approx 20 μ m.

Fig 3.2 A diagrammatic representation of an enucleation pipette



J

3.4-MICROMANIPULATION OF EMBRYOS AND OOCYTES.

3.4.1 - Preparation of Micro-Tools

3.4.1.1 - Holding pipettes

The holding pipettes were prepared by rolling a 10 mm long capillary tube (external diameter 1.0 mm; GC100-10, Clark Electromedical Instruments, Reading, UK) uniformly over a microburner flame and pulled by hand over a length of 5 to 8 cm with an external diameter of about 100 μ m. The pulled capillary was mounted onto a microforge (MF1-microforge, Research Instruments Ltd. UK) and the first bend was made close to the start of the pulled part of the pipette at an angle of 45° (see fig 3.2). The second bend was made approximately 1 cm from the first bend, making it parallel to the rest of the capillary. The third bend was created 2 cm away from the second bend and fourth very near to the third bend. All these bends were made by placing the capillary near the hot glass drop bead without touching it, in such a way that the heat would melt only the nearest side of the tube wall causing it to bend 45° downwards. The tip of the pipette was then cut flat by using the diamond pencil to mark the glass 2 mm from the final bend. The flat tip was then heat-polished, leaving an opening of approximately 20 μ m diameter.

3.4.1.2 - Enucleation pipettes.

The enucleation pipettes were prepared by pulling thin-walled, 1.0 mm diameter glass capillary tubes (GC100T-15; Clark Electromedical Instruments, Reading, UK) using the moving coil microelectrode horizontal pipette puller (753) Micropipette Puller, Campden Instruments Ltd., UK). The settings of Microelectrode pipette Puller were adjusted to give an initial taper, which reduces the diameter of the capillary to slightly greater than the diameter required, with the second taper being almost parallel. The capillary was mounted on the microforge and the tip of the needle was then broken at right angles to an outside diameter of 15 to 20 µm, according to the intended use. A particular point of the needle with required diameter (determined by a graticular evepiece) was placed near to the glass bead on the platinum wire heating filament. The capillary needle was brought into contact with slightly heated glass bead of the microforge resulting into fusion together. The filament of the microforge was switched off simultaneously and the spring-loaded connecting rod, holding the filament, was depressed causing the capillary to break at the point of contact with the glass bead.

Fig 3.3 Diagrammatic representation of micromanipulation chamber



a) positioning of oocytes/embryos to be enucleated b) position of the enucleated oocytes or reconstructed embryos in the chamber c) glass support d) coverslip e) paraffin oil f) sliconised glass slide g) holding pipette h) enucleation pipette.

The tip of the pipette was then beveled to a 45° angle by positioning it on the beveller, built in the workshop of Roslin Institute with 1 micron Aluminum Oxide grading surface by passing a continuous flow of air through it, using a 50 ml syringe and a length of tubing (fig 3.2). The continuous air flow was applied to prevent dirt from entering into the pipette as it was ground. After bevelling, the tip was thinned and polished by rinsing with dilute 20%, v/v) hydrofluoric acid (Aldrich, USA) for 20-25 seconds by blowing continuous flow of air through it. The tip of the capillary needle was rinsed again with distilled water and then with 95% (v/v) ethanol. The bevelled capillary was then placed on to the microforge and a small point was pulled on the leading edge of the bevel. This was done by touching the tip of the pipette to the glass bead which was slightly heated to fuse the bead with the tip of the pipette and then drawing the pipette away to from a spike. If the tip was too long after being drawn out, the excess length was broken off to leave the shorter tip, suitable to pierce the zona pellucida without damaging the cytoplasmic membrane.

The enucleation pipettes were siliconised to prevent cellular contents from adhering to the pipette tip during manipulation. The pipette was connected to an empty 60 ml syringe and the tip of the pipette was dipped into a silicone solution (Sigmacote Sigma cat no. SL-2) to drawn it up and down 2-3 times. The pipettes after siliconization were placed overnight in an oven at 80 C^o for drying.

3.4.2 - Micromanipulation Chamber.

The good quality glass slides were washed thoroughly with Decon detergent, rinsed at least five times in distilled water and dried overnight in an hot air oven. They were sliconised by dipping in "Sigmacote" (Sigma) and drying in oven. The micromanipulation chamber was made from a siliconised slide to which two rectangular glass supports (20 x 3 x 2 mm) were fixed by applying a line of a mixture of 5% sterile wax in Vaseline approximately 2.5 cm in length along both edges of the upper surface. The wax mixture was also applied on the top of each glass support. The micromanipulation medium was pipetted in the center of the slide (300 μ l) in such a way that it was touching both glass supports and a cleaned coverslip was placed onto the mixture. The coverslip was pushed down to make a water-tight seal. In the end the both sides of the chamber were filled with paraffin oil to seal the chamber medium (see fig 3.3).

3.4.3 - Micromanipulator Assembly.

The micromanipulator system consist of an inverted microscope (magnification up to x400; Diaphot-TMD; Nikon UK Ltd., UK) with condenser and objectives for differential interference contrast (Normarski optics); two micromanipulators (Micromanipulators M; E. Leitz Ltd., UK) with coaxial coarse and fine adjustment, tilting top and control for transverse and sagital movement and hydraulic system.

The micromanipulators were raised from the base to the level of the microscope stage on either side of the microscope. Each micromanipulator had double or single unit instrument holders which held micro tools-holders for the micro pipettes. The hydraulic system was controlled by 3x Narishige (IM-188) microinjectors that are modified to accept gas-tight micrometer syringes (Agla Micrometer Syringe Kit, Welcome Reagents Ltd., UK) which were connected through flexible polythene tubing (mod. 21.852-0062; Bel-art Products, UK) to the instrument tubes. The whole of the hydraulic system was filled with an inert mineral oil (Fluorinert 77, Sigma, cat no. F 4758 UK).

The holding pipettes were held in the left-hand manipulator, with its corresponding micrometer syringes situated on the right-hand side. The reverse arrangement was made for the enucleation pipette and its micrometer syringe. Before fixing the pipettes into the respective microtool-holders, the tubing was purged of air bubbles using a 20 ml syringe filled with Fluorinert, which was connected into the hydraulic line via a three-way tap. The pipettes were locked into the tool holders and using the reservoir syringes, each pipette was filled with Fluorinert. The pipettes were aligned parallel to each other and their tips introduced into the manipulation chamber. Medium from the chamber was then drawn a short distance into the pipettes using the microsyringes.

3.4.4 - Micromanipulation Procedures.

3.4.4.1 - Preparation and enucleation of oocytes.

.

The oocytes after their recovery from the oviduct were denuded from the cumulus cells prior to the start of manipulation procedures. The cumulus cells of the oocytes were removed by exposing the oocytes to M2 media containing hyaluronidase (300 μ g/ml) for about 5 min. at room temperature with continuous pipetting. The oocytes were then separated from the cumulus cells and washed with M2 medium 2-3 times in embryological watch glass dishes. The oocytes were kept

Fig: 3.4 - Micromanipulation Procedures

- a) holding the oocyte using holding pipette
- b) recognition of metaphase plate using UV light
- c) gently inserting the enucleation pipette into the oocyte
- d) suction of metaphase chromosomes
- e) removal of cytoplasm containing metaphase chromosomes from the enucleation pipette
- f) reconstructed embryo by placing donor nuclei inside the perivitelline space



under paraffin oil at room temperature till their use for micromanipulation or some other treatments.

Before the start of enucleation procedure, the oocytes were incubated with Hoechst 33342 ($0.8 \mu g/ml$) in M2 for 5-6 minutes at room temperature. The oocytes were then washed with medium M2 and placed inside the micromanipulation chamber. The oocytes were placed in groups (10-15)before enucleation and the enucleation procedure was performed in the center of the chamber. The oocytes after enucleation were placed in the upper right corner of the chamber. The chamber medium was consisted of M2 medium supplemented with 10 $\mu g/ml$ of Cytochalasin B, a microfilament inhibitor, which gave elasticity to the cytoskeleton to facilitate micromanipulation. Moreover, it also includes 10% FCS to minimize stickiness inside the enucleation pipette.

The oocyte picked up with the holding pipette, was positioned in the center of the chamber by moving the chamber. After recognizing the position of metaphase complex inside the oocyte by flushing the UV light at x 400 magnification, the enucleation pipette was introduced through the zona pellucida and the metaphase complex was aspirated into the enucleation pipette. It was possible to identify a clearer, non granular zone inside the cytoplasm that would reveal a circular structure when pushed gently with the enucleation pipette and enucleation could be performed without using the UV light. As the pipette was withdrawn from the oocyte, there was a formation of bridge extending between the aspirated cytoplast within the pipette and the enucleated oocytes within the zona pellucida. This bridge would stretch to a fine thread, pinch off and reseal. After enucleation, the enucleation pipette was exposed to the ultraviolet (UV) light for one or two seconds to confirm the aspiration of metaphase II complex of the oocyte. (see Micromanipulation procedures Fig. 3.4). The study of Tsunoda et al., (1988) demonstrate that the cytoplasm of mouse zygote is more resistant to UV irradiation after Hoechst staining. Eggs at the second metaphase, from which chromosomes have been removed under a fluorescence microscope, can be used as cytoplasm recipients for nuclear transplantation of inner cell mass nuclei. In bovine nuclear transfer embryos, no detrimental effects of short-term UV exposure and Hoechst dye on the development was observed (Betthauser et al., 1993).

3.4.4.2 - Nuclear Transfer

All nuclear transfer procedures were performed in the micromanipulation chamber. The M2 medium supplemented with inhibitors of both microfilament

(Cytochalasin B 10 μ g/ml) and microtubule (nocodazole 10 μ M) polymerization and 10% FCS was used as chamber medium. The nuclear donor embryos were placed in the chamber and nuclear transfer was started 5-10 minutes later after achieving the elasticity of the cytoskeleton due to presence of drugs in the chamber.

The nuclear donor embryos were picked up by holding pipette and were positioned tightly by increasing the negative pressure. The enucleation pipette was then introduced through the zona pellucida and positioned adjacent to the nucleus to be removed. The karyoplast with small amount of cytoplasm surrounded by the cellular membrane was then gently sucked inside the enucleation pipette by increasing the negative pressure. By moving the pipette outside the zona a complete separation of the karyoplast was achieved through the formation, break and reseal of a cytoplasmic bridge.

In Sendai virus mediated fusion, the enucleation pipette was then moved to a 5 μ l drop of the viral solution near to the main drop of the chamber medium. After picking up the small amount of viral suspension in the enucleation pipette, the enucleation pipette was moved back into the chamber.

The slide was then moved to focus the previously enucleated oocytes. The cytoplast was then oriented to the previous hole by repeated pushing and picking up moves with the holding pipette. This pipette was then introduced inside the perivitelline space of the cytoplast and a karyoplast was carefully placed. The reconstituted embryos were then washed twice with M2 and shifted into the microdrops of M16 at 37°C in the incubator.

3.4.4.3 - Fusion Procedure

3.4.4.3.1- Sendai Mediated Fusion

In most of the experiments unless otherwise mentioned in this thesis, The fusion between the transferred karyoplast and the recipient cytoplast was Sendai virus mediated. The karyoplast with small amount of inactivated Sendai virus suspension was expelled inside the perivitelline space of the zona pellucida of the recipient cytoplast for fusion which occurred within 30 minutes at 37°C.

3.4.4.3.2- Electrofusion of mouse embryos

Experiment were also performed using Electrofusion technique of fusing karyoplast and recipient cytoplast. This was achieved by homemade pulse generator. The parameters were set according to information provided by Kubiak and Tarkowski (1985) and J-P. Renard of the Pasteur Institute, Paris, France. The pulse generator was capable of producing an AC pulse up to 5 V for 20 sec followed by also DC pulse up to 4 pulses of 10-200 μ sec duration's and range of 0.25 to 2.0 kV/cm when it was used, fusion chamber consisting of two electrodes of 200 μ m apart. A homemade fusion chamber was used in fusing the couplets. The fusion chamber consisted of two platinum wire electrodes of 100 μ m diameter fixed parallel and 200 μ m apart with glue to the bottom of a 4.5-cm glass pertri dish. The couplets were fused by first washing them with 500 μ l of 0.3 M mannitol solution. About 200 μ l mannitol solution was placed in the fusion chamber, spanning the electrodes and the couplets were placed in the fusion medium at one side. Each couplet was then placed between the electrodes and the plane of contact between the cytoplast and the karyoplast was oriented parallel to the electrodes with the help of the pipette. A 3V of 5 sec duration AC current was also applied to help in alignment of the couplet and the fusion was achieved by the following a single pulse of 1.5 kv/cm DC current of 100 μ sec duration.

3.4.4.4 - Activation.3.4.4.1- Strontium Activation Media

In most of the experiments Ca^{+2} and Mg free strontium activation media was used. The recipient cytoplasts and fused couplets were activated by using the 25 mM strontium chloride in Ca^{+2} and Mg free M16 (Otaegui *et al.*, 1994). The strontium chloride stock solution was made by dissolving 0.452 g/10ml of strontium chloride in distilled, deionised water. The final concentration of 25 mM was achieved by adding 3.67 ml of stock solution to the calcium magnesium free M16. Different stock solutions were mixed in a manner that stock B was added last to avoid any precipitation of salts and the final calibration of 25 ml was achieved by adding cold molecular water at 4°C. (see Appendix 1 table: 1.4).

In later experiments discussed in chapter 5, different activation protocols were used for activating the recipient cytoplasts. The protocol involved the use of Ionomycin and 6-Dimethylaminopurine.

3.4.4.4.2- Ionomycin Activation Media

The recipient oocytes were artificially activated by exposing them to $5.0 \ \mu M$ concentration of Ionomycin in M2 medium for 5-6 min. The stock solution of Ionomycin calcium salt (Sigma) was prepared by dissolving 1mg of Ionomycin

calcium salt with DMSO to the concentration of 1.0 mM (see Appendix 1 section 1.7.8).

3.4.4.3 - 6-Dimethylaminopurine (DMAP) treatment.

The oocytes were subsequently exposed to 6-Dimethylaminopurine (DMAP), the protein kinase inhibitor. A stock solution of 6-dimethylaminopurine (Sigma) was prepared by dissolving with the distilled, deionised water and 20 μ l aliquots were made containing 2.5 mM DMAP (see Appendix section 1.7.5). This solution was diluted with M16 or strontium activation media depending upon the type of treatment and the final concentration of 2.5mM/ml or 2.0 mM/ml was achieved.

3.5 - PREPARATION OF THE INACTIVATED SENDAI VIRUS SOLUTION.

The viral stock which produce growth in the embryonated chicken egg was a generous gift from Dr. Bill Christie (MRC, Edinburgh). The results obtained are described below together with methodology, which was based on Giles and Ruddle (1976) with slight modifications.

Seven day embryonated pathogen-free chicken eggs were candled and the top of the air space was marked with an arrow indicating the position of the embryo. A horizontal line approximately 5 mm long was marked at the level of inner shell membrane, which delimits the bottom of the air space, on the side of the egg opposite the embryo. The second mark was placed in a position to avoid injecting virus into the yolk sac, if the yolk sac rises close to the level of inner shell membrane. The eggs which appeared to be infertile during candling were discarded and the fertilized ones were grouped into batches of 5 for inoculation into the allantoic cavity opposite to the embryo. The eggs were surface-sterilized by two washes with 70% ethanol after complete drying of each wash. Using a sterile dissecting needle as a punch and scalpel handle as a hammer, two small holes were made, one at the point of arrow over the air space (vent hole) and the other at a point 2 to 3 mm above the horizontal line (site of injection). Six groups were injected with 0.2 ml of a 10⁻³ dilution of the infected allantoic fluid in Hank's Balanced Salt Solution (HBSS). Two groups were used as the control, one injected with HBSS alone and the other without any injection. The site of injection and the vent hole were sealed with small pieces of selotape. The injected eggs, eggs injected with HBSS only and uninjected control were incubated at 35.5° C in the moist chamber for 72 hours and turned three times a day.

At the end of incubation period all the eggs were candled again and any egg have dead embryo or any other abnormality was discarded. The eggs were placed in the cold room at 4^{0} C overnight to reduce the bleeding at harvesting procedure and also to kill the embryos. The surface of the eggs were sterilized and the inner shell membrane was exposed by cutting the shell above the air space with sharp scissors. Allantoic fluid (5 to 10 ml per egg) was aspirated by inserting a sterile syringe with 1.5 inch 18-gauge needle through the inner shell membrane into the allantois. At this point all necessary precautions were adapted to avoid getting virus into the air.

The allantoic fluid from the controls and the infected eggs was collected separately in sterile bottles and the titer or the haemagglutination activity was determined by an assay based on the Salk pattern method (see Cassals, 1967). A packed cell volume of 0.5 ml of chick red blood cells was washed twice in 10 ml aliquots of HBSS and resuspended in 100 ml of HBSS which was used throughout as the diluent. Serially increasing 2-fold dilution's were made in a tray (96 V shape wells; Sterilin, Bibby Sterilin Ltd., Stone, Staffs, UK) from an initial 1:10 dilution of allantoic fluid. To each 0.1 ml dilution, 0.1 ml of red blood cells suspension was added and mixed in each well. The tray was covered with Saran wrap and incubated for 2 hours at 4^oC. A negative agglutination reaction was indicated by a "button pattern", a diffuse or continuous sheath of red blood cells covering most of the wells. The virus titer was determined by highest dilution giving complete agglutination. The dilution was said to contain 1 haemagglutination unit (HAU) in the volume used (Cassals, 1967). The harvested allantoic fluid produced a titer of 12800 HAU/ml while the control had no titer.

The allantoic fluid from the injected eggs was centrifuged at 2000 X g in a refrigerated centrifuge for 20 min. The supernatant was aspirated and saved and the pellet discarded. The supernatant was centrifuged in an ultracentrifuge at 16000 X g with zero deceleration for 1 hours. The supernatant was completely removed and discarded. The pellets from all the centrifuged tubes were broken up with a glass rod having a rounded fire-polished end, and the material was worked into a paste-like consistency without lumps by adding small amounts of 1% bovine serum albumin (BSA) in HBSS without glucose (HBSS-G). The paste was resuspended in 1% BSA in HBSS-G to the volume one tenth of the starting volume, without atomizing the virus. This was achieved by expelling the suspension 8 to 10 times through the 25-gauge needle. BSA at this point was added to reduce the loss of

HAU which may occur during inactivation (Klebe *et al*, 1970) or low temperature storage (Neff and Enders, 1967). The virus suspension was centrifuged at 2000 X g for 20 minutes and transferred to a sterile bottle. At this stage the titer of the suspension was 102400 HAU/ml.

A chemical method of inactivation was chosen, using β-propiolactone (BPL; Sigma, UK) which destroys the viral RNA. The procedure was carried out at 4^oC with all solution kept on ice and pipettes equilibrated to the working temperature. A 0.5% solution of BPL was diluted in a saline bicarbonate solution (1.68 g NaHCO₃ + 0.85 g NaCl + 0.2 ml of 0.5% phenol red + 100 ml of double distilled water). One ml of 0.5% BPL in saline bicarbonate was added to each 9 ml of Sendai virus suspension and agitated for 10 min. The solution was incubated at 37°C for 2 hours with agitation and statically at 4^oC overnight to inactivate the remaining BPL. A sample was removed for HAU assay and infectivity determination. At this stage the titer had fallen to 12800 HAU/ml. The infectivity of the inactivated Sendai virus was determined by inoculating 7-day embryonated eggs with 0.2 ml of 1:4 and 1:20 dilution of the inactivated material for 72 hours for the first egg passage. Samples of 0.2 ml of undiluted allantoic fluid harvested for each series (1:4 and 1:20) of the first egg passage were used to initiate a second 72 hours egg passage. In the first egg passage 1:4 dilution gave 400 HAU/ml haemagglutination activity but no HAU was observed in a 1:20 dilution and in any of the following passages. It was considered that haemagglutination activity in the first passage of 1:4 dilution was the result of higher HAU after inactivation of virus with BPL. However, no HAU was observed in any of the further passages indicating that the virus had been completely inactivated. The virus suspension was stored in 1 ml aliquots at -70°C till the completion of fusion experiments.

3.6 DNA labeling techniques

Two techniques of DNA labeling were employed to investigate the duration of G1 period and start of DNA replication in 3rd and 4th cell cycle of preimplatation mouse embryos: the pulse labeling for proliferating cell nuclear antigen (PCNA) and the rapid pulsing technique of incorporating 5-bromodeoxyuridine (BrdU). The detailed procedures have been discussed in chapter 6.

3.7-STATISTICAL ANALYSIS OF DATA.

Details of the methods used for the statistical analysis of the experimental data are given in each experimental chapters. Those analysis were conducted with the help and advice of Mr. Dave Waddington (Roslin Institute).

SYNCHRONIZATION OF DONOR NUCLEI 4.1 INTRODUCTION

Synchronization of the donor nuclei plays an important role in evaluating the effect of cell cycle co-ordination in the development of reconstituted embryos. Asynchronous cleavage is the characteristic of early embryonic processes in which progressively increases among blastomeres throughout mammals preimplantation development. Synchronization of the blastomeres within an embryo is more difficult as the embryo approaches the late cleavage stages. In nuclear transfer experiments, it is believed that blastomere asynchrony causes inconsistent nucleo-cytoplasmic interactions in the embryos reconstructed by nuclear transfer. The lower success rate in nuclear transfer experiments has been reported due to the negative effects of the absence of cell cycle synchrony between nuclear donor and recipient cytoplasm (Smith et al., 1990; Campbell et al., 1994 and Otaegui et al., 1994).

The study of Otaegui *et al.*, (1994) in this laboratory demonstrated that nocodazole, an inhibitor of tubulin polymerization could successfully be used to synchronize donor blastomeres and to hold the donor embryos at mitosis stage for several hours. The 2-cell embryos exposed to nocodazole $(3.0 \ \mu g/ml)$ for 12.5 -14.5 hours showed no toxic effects on development of embryos after release and 98% reached to blastocyst stage as demonstrated by Kato and Tsunoda (1992). However, prolonged exposure to nocodazole showed negative effect on the division rate of blastomeres in bovine embryos (Tanaka *et al.*, 1995). The longer exposure to nocodazole also leads to chromatin dispersion in mouse embryos which could result in chromosomes abnormalities (Samake and Smith 1996a, b). The previous reports emphasized the need for a reliable method for synchronization to arrest the cell cycle of mouse embryos for longer periods of time, enabling the blastomeres to reach synchrony together and be able to used for reconstruction of embryos by nuclear transfer with convenience. Several cell cycle arrest drugs are available with specific mechanism of action in cell cultures for the inhibition of cell cycle progression.

An inhibitor of maturation promotion factor (MPF), 6-dimethyl aminopurine (6-DMAP) has been used to prevent germinal vesicle breakdown (GVBD) during invertebrate (Guerrier and Doree, 1975; Doree et al., 1983) and vertebrate oocyte maturation (Rime et al., 1989). The dependency of mouse oocyte maturation on protein synthesis and protein phosphorylation has been previously reported by many workers. These experiments shows that the germinal vesicle breakdown (GVBD) in mouse oocyte maturation does not require protein synthesis (Schultz and Wassarman, 1977; Hashimoto and Kishimoto, 1988) but needs protein phosphorylation (Rime et al., 1989). The critical period after which protein synthesis is required seems to be linked to the transition from prophase I to metaphase I (Hashimoto and Kishimoto, 1988) and metaphase I requires protein synthesis to maintain chromosomes in a condensed form (Clarke and Masui, 1983; Hashimoto and Kishimoto, 1988) but Rime et al., (1989) have postulated a need for protein phosphorylation rather than protein synthesis. It has also been reported that, the transition from metaphase I to the end of the first meiotic division is MPF independent (Hashimoto and Kishimoto, 1988), and formation of metaphase II and its stability until fertilization of the oocyte depends on protein synthesis (Siracusa et al., 1978; Clarke and Masui, 1983; Hashimoto and Kishimoto, 1988; Rime et al., 1989).

Phosphorylation has been shown to play an important role in the G2/M transition of mitosis (Adlakha and Rao, 1987; Cross *et al.*, 1989) and meiosis (Lohka and Maller, 1987; Maller *et al.*, 1989). As meiosis I proceeds towards GVBD, a large increase in phosphorylation of cellular protein occurs in conjunction with the appearance of maturation-promotion factor (MPF) activity (Lohka and Maller, 1987; Ozon *et al.*, 1987). This large burst of phosphorylation may involve elements necessary for nuclear dissolution (e.g., lamins, histones, nucleoplasm, nucleolar proteins, intermediate filaments, etc.; reviewed by Adlakha and Rao, 1987) The 6-DMAP has been shown to inhibit the GVBD in starfish and sea urchin (Neant *et al.*, 1989; Neant and Guerrier, 1988a), and mouse (Rime *et al.*, 1989).

On the other hand, Taxol is an antimitotic agent and is an important new drug for the treatment of certain cancers (Rowinsky *et al.*, 1990). Amongst the many microtubule-directed drugs, the Taxol family are unique in that they stabilize cytoskeletal microtubules against depolymerization. Taxol promotes the formation of discrete bundles of stable microtubules that result from the reorganization of the microtubule cytoskeleton (Schiff PB and Horwitz SB, 1980). The novel characteristic of Taxol is its ability to polymerize tubulin *in vitro* in the absence of guanosine 5'-triphosphate (GTP), which is normally required for tubulin assembly (Schiff et al., 1979). It is only drug known to bind at a specific site on the microtubule polymer (Parness and Horwitz, 1981), and study with a Taxol photoaffinity analogue have identified the amino-terminal 31 amino acids of Btubulin as the main site of photoincorporation (Rao et al., 1994). The other indicates a 2.5-fold higher labelling of β - tubulin than α - tubulin (Combeau *et al.*, 1994). The recent study of Isabelle and Richard by using guanyl-($\alpha \& \beta$)-methylenediphosphonate (a non-hydrolyzable GTP analogue), showed that microtubule stabilization with Taxol is accompanied by a conformational change in the microtubule lattice and, implicitly, in the tubulin dimer. Taxol blocks the cell cycle in its G1 and M phases by stabilizing the microtubule cytoskeleton against depolymerization--the basis of its clinical use in cancer therapy. In vitro, it decreases the critical concentration of tubulin assembly, increases the polymerization rate and stabilizes microtubules against the effects of cold, the presence of calcium, dilution or the action of other drugs. Because of its microtubule stabilization property, it is also used in experiments where stable microtubule assemble is required.

In recent years 6-dimethylaminopurine (6-DMAP), the inhibitor of protein phosphorylation has been successfully used to arrest cleavage in 4-cell mouse embryos (Samake and Smith, 1996a). So it was decided to evaluate the effect of 6-DMAP for the synchronization of cell division and on the other hand the effect of Taxol, the microtubule stabilizer drug on the cell cycle arrest was also studied.

4.2 EMBRYOS

The F1 female mice (C57BL/6 x CBA/ Ca) of 4-7 weeks old were superovulated by using superovulation regime (see section 3.3.2) and mated with the same F1 males immediately post hCG injections. The mice were killed by cervical dislocation 44-48 hours post hCG injections and mating. The 2-cell embryos were recovered from the oviducts in M2 medium and washed 2-3 times with M2. The embryos were stored at low temperature (4°C) in a glass dish containing M2 covered with mineral oil until required till their exposure to different synchronization treatments

4.3 - STATISTICAL ANALYSIS.

The data was analyzed using Generalized Linear Mixed Model (Breslow and Clayton, 1993) looking at the effect of treatment whilst allowing for differences

between days. The treatment effects were tested using a Wald statistics (distributed as chi-squared) and, if significant, differences between means were assessed by an approximate t-test. Means declared to differ, differ at the 5% level or better.

4.4- EXPOSURE TO 6-DIMETHYLAMINOPURINE (6-DMAP)

The aim of the present study was ; To determine the reliability of 6dimethylaminopurine (6-DMAP), an inhibitor of maturation promotion factor, to arrest and to synchronize blastomere division in cleavage stage murine embryos and to assess its toxicity in vitro.

The experiments were planned to establish the minimum dose concentration of 6-DMAP required to hold and maintain the cell cycle at mitosis. The second objective of this study was to determine the maximum period of time in the particular concentration, compatible with normal development to blastocyst after release. In most of the experiment performed under this Ph.D. project, 4-cell donor were used as nuclear donor for development studies. There was a need to establish a more reliable method for the synchronization of 2-cell mouse embryos.

4.4.1 EXPERIMENTAL DESIGN

The 2-cell mouse embryos were recovered 48 hours post hCG injections and exposed to 6-DMAP to evaluate the effect of different concentrations and time of exposure on the proportion of embryos arrested at mitosis and development after release. The embryos were washed 2-3 times with M2 and were exposed to different concentrations of 6-DMAP in sM16 medium. For this purpose 60 mm petri dishes containing 30 μ l microdrops of 5.0, 2.5 and 1.25 mM concentrations of 6-DMAP in sM16 were prepared at least 2 hours prior to the start of each treatment and were equilibrated at 37°C in 5% CO₂ in air in the humidified incubator.

After the end of each treatment, the ability of the different concentrations of 6-DMAP to arrest the cell cycle and to hold the embryos at mitosis was determined. The number of cells in each embryo were counted to determine the proportion of cells divided after exposure to the treatment. They were also treated either with Hoechst 33342 (1.0 μ g/ml) in M2 for 10 minutes or they were stained with aceto-orcene to determine the proportion of nuclei at mitosis.

The embryos were washed several times with M2 and sM16 to remove the affect of 6-DMAP from the embryos and cultured in the microdrops of sM16 under liquid paraffin at 37°C in an atmosphere of 5% CO_2 in air and the developmental potential of the embryos was determined.

4.4.2- RESULTS

The effect of different concentrations of 6-DMAP and length of exposure on the embryos arrested at mitosis is presented in Table 4.1. All embryos exposed to 5.0 mM and 2.5 mM DMAP treatments for 9, 12 and 16 hours showed 100% cell cycle arrest at interphase (G2-M) (Figure 4.1), it was not possible to conduct formal statistical analysis with large number of treatments having a proportion of one.

When the embryos were exposed to 1.25 mM concentration of 6-DMAP for 16 hours, 66% showed cell cycle arrest compared to control group where 96% of the embryos had shown cleavage to 4-cells. The exposure of the treated embryos at the end of treatment to Hoechst staining (1.0 μ g/ml) revealed that all those embryos exposed to the minimum concentration of 2.5 mM 6-DMAP and above for 12 hours were with intact nuclear envelope (Fig. 4.2). The prolonged exposure of embryos to 5.0 mM and 2.5 mM concentrations of 6-DMAP for 24 hours showed some negative effect on the embryos as 19% and 5% of the embryos had fragmented or appeared to be fluid filled respectively. In contrast, 100% of the embryos in the control group had divided.

4.4.2.1- Development After Release

The effect of toxicity of different concentrations of 6-DMAP treatment for 9, 12 and 16 hours on the development of 2-cell embryos is presented in tables 4.2 to 4.4 respectively. The development of treated embryos to 4-cell was shown to be greatly effected (p < 0.001) with varying concentrations of DMAP and higher proportions of development with decreasing concentration of DMAP was observed. However, different concentrations of DMAP when compared for 9 and 12 hours, provided no detectable difference in the development of embryos to 4-cell. All the embryos exposed to different concentrations of 6-DMAP for 16 hours when released from the drug exposure and further cultured in sM16 medium for 4 days, showed no development as compared to the control group where 89% development to morula stage was observed (Table: 4.4). When embryos were exposed to different concentrations of 6-DMAP for 9 hours, maximum development (77%) to morula and

Fig. 4.1 Two-cell mouse synchronized with 6-DMAP

a) Two-cell mouse embryos synchronized with 5.0 mM 6-DMAP after 24 hours

.

b) Two-cell mouse embryos synchronized with 2.5 mM 6-DMAP after 24 hours

c) Two-cell mouse embryos synchronized with 1.25 mM 6-DMAP after 24 hours

Note: 1.25 mM concentration is unable to hold the cells at mitosis and the embryos are shown to be fragmented.



Fig. 4.2 Hoechst staining of two-cell mouse embryos synchronized with 6-DMAP

a) Hoechst staining of 2-cell embryos after 12 hours of synchronization with 5.0 mM concentration of 6-DMAP (Condensed nuclei)

b) Hoechst staining of 2-cell embryos after 12 hours of synchronization with 5.0 mM concentration of 6-DMAP (normal nuclei)

c) Hoechst staining of 2-cell embryos after 12 hours of synchronization with 2.5 mM concentration of 6-DMAP (looks normal)

d) Hoechst staining of 2-cell embryos after 12 hours of synchronization with 2.5 mM concentration of 6-DMAP (disturbed chromatin)








а

b

С

d

55

Fig. 4.3 Development after release of two-cell mouse embryos from synchronization with 6-DMAP for 9 hours

a) Development to blastocyst of embryos exposed to 5.0 mM 6-DMAP for 9 hours after 3 days of culture.

b) Development to blastocyst of embryos exposed to 2.5 mM 6-DMAP for 9 hours after 3 days of culture.

c) Development to blastocyst of embryos exposed to 1.25 mM 6-DMAP for 9 hours after 3 days of culture.

d) Development to blastocyst stage of the control group.



Concentrations	9 Hours	12 Hours	16 Hours	24 Hours
5.0 mM	55/55(100) ^a	78/78(100)	60/60(100)	39/48(81)
2.5 mM	43/43(100)	110/110(100)	80/80(100)	57/60(95)
1.25 mM	51/60(85)	33/80(41)	38/58(66)	3/60(5)
Control	9/45(20)	8/45(18)	2/45(4)	0/45(0)

Table: 4.1 Effect of different concentrations of 6-DMAP and length of exposure on the proportion of 2-cell embryos arrested at mitosis.(3 Rep.)

a Number (%) of embryos arrested at 2-cell at the end of each treatment.

.

ş

Table: 4.2 Development after release of 2-cell embryos synchronized for 9 hours with different concentrations of 6-DMAP.

Conc.	No Change (2-cell)	4-cells	8-cells	Morula	Blastocysts
5.0 mM	24/40(60) ^a	16/40(40)	14/40(35)	11/40(28)	11/40(28)
2.5 mM	14/47(30)	33/47(70)	31/47(66)	31/47(66)	31/47(66)
1.25 mM	11/47(23)	36/47(77)	36/47(77)	36/47(77)	36/47(77)
Control	3/37(8)	34/37(92)	33/37(89)	33/37(89)	30/37(81)

a Proportion (%) of development after release from synchronization for 9 hours.

Table: 4.3 Development after release of 2-cell embryos synchronized for 12 hours with different concentrations of 6-DMAP.

Conc.	No Change (2-cell)	4-cells	8-cells	Morula	Blastocysts
	21/36(58) ^a	14/36(39)	14/36(39)	13/36(36)	13/36(36)
2.5 mM	23/57(40)	34/57(60)	20/57(35)	20/57(35)	20/57(35)
1.25 mM	3/35(9)	32/35(91)	32/35(91)	32/35(91)	32/35(91)
Control	3/37(8)	34/37(92)	33/37(89)	33/37(89)	30/37(81)

a Proportion (%) of development after release from synchronization for 12 hours.

Table: 4.4 Development after release of 2-cell embryos synchronized for 16 hours with different concentrations of 6-DMAP.

Conc.	No Change (2-cell)	Dead	4-cells	8-cells	Morula	Blastocysts
5.0 mM	48/48(100) ^a	0/48(0)	0/48(0)	0/48(0)	0/48(0)	0/48(0)
2.5 mM	27/47(57)	18/47(38)	0/47(0)	0/47(0)	0/47(0)	0/47(0)
1.25 mM	40/40(100)	0/40(0)	0/40(0)	0/40(0)	0/40(0)	0/40(0)
Control	3/37(8)	0/37(0)	34/37(92)	33/37(89)	33/37(89)	30/37(81)

a Proportion (%) of development after release from synchronization for 16 hours.

.

blastocyst stage was revealed with the lowest concentration of 6-DMAP (1.25 mM) used in this experiment (Table: 4.2) which was comparable to the control group (89%) (Fig. 4.3).

The exposure to the 2.5 mM concentration for 9 hours showed slightly less development to morula and blastocyst i.e. 66%. In contrast, when the embryos were exposed to different concentrations of 6-DMAP for 12 hours, the developmental competence to morula and blastocyst was shown to be much higher (91%) in the embryos treated with 1.25 mM concentration of 6-DMAP as compared to the 35% development to morula/ blastocyst stage in the group treated with 2.5 mM concentration. For 5.0 mM concentration development to blastocyst was similar. These patterns resulted in an interaction between DMAP concentrations and exposure time (p < 0.01). Overall, blastocyst development enhanced by lower concentrations of DMAP (p < 0.001).

4.4.3 - CONCLUSIONS.

The minimum concentration of 2.5 mM could successfully be used to arrest the cell cycle up to 16 hours. However, the length of exposure to different concentration of 6-DMAP for more than 12 hours showed a negative effect on the development of all treated embryos as 0% development was observed in this experiment. The embryos exposed to 2.5 mM concentration of 6-DMAP for 9 hour could provide synchronized population of donor nuclei for nuclear transfer experiments. The lower concentration of 1.25 mM DMAP gave rise to better blastocyst production.

4.5 EXPOSURE TO TAXOL.

The aim of the present experiment was to assess the reliability of a microtubule stabilizing agent, Taxol for arresting and synchronizing blastomere division in cleavage stage murine embryos and to assess its reversibility and toxicity in vitro.

4.5.1 EXPERIMENTAL DESIGN.

To determine the reliability of a microtubule stabilizing agent, Taxol for arresting and synchronizing blastomere division in cleavage stage murine embryos and to assess its reversibility and toxicity *in vitro*, 2-cell embryos were recovered from the F1 females 44-48 hours post hCG injection and mating with the same F1 males. The embryos were washed 2-3 times with M2 medium. The embryos were kept at low temperature (4°C) under paraffin oil in M2 medium till required. In this experiment, the 2-cell embryos were exposed to zero, 0.5 μ M, 1.0 μ M, 5.0 μ M and 10.0 μ M concentrations of Taxol in M16 medium. The 30 μ l microdrops were made using 60 mm dishes and covered with paraffin oil. The dishes were prepared 2 hours prior to the start of each treatments and were equilibrated at 37°C in the atmosphere of 5% CO₂ in air.

To determine the effect of concentrations of Taxol and length of exposure on the proportion of mouse embryos arrested at metaphase, the embryos were exposed to different concentrations of Taxol for different periods of time. The ability of different concentration of Taxol to hold the cell cycle was assessed by counting the number of cells in individual embryos at 8, 12, 16, 20 and 36 hours after exposure to the different concentrations of Taxol. They were also exposed to fluorescence staining Hoechst 33342 ($0.1 \mu g/ml$) to observe the nuclei in the treated embryos.

To assess the reversibility and toxicity, 2-cell embryos were released from the treatments by washing them several times with M2 and sM16 to remove the affect of drug and cultured in sM16 medium. The observations on the developmentalcompetence of the exposed embryos were recorded.

4.5.2- **RESULTS**.

At the end of each treatment, all embryos with 2 cells were considered arrested and those with more than 2 considered non-arrested (Fig.4.4a). The 2-cell embryos were exposed to different concentrations of Taxol for various length of time and the results are presented in Table: 4.5. The analysis of data showed no detectable interaction between Taxol concentration and exposure time in the proportion of 2-cell embryos arrested at mitosis, however, a highly significant effect of the presence of Taxol verses controls (p< 0.001) and exposure time (p< 0.001) was observed. The chromatin morphology were assessed by staining them with Hoechst 33342 and depicted in (Fig. 4.4 c&d). The results of the experiment based on the cell count of the treated embryos showed cell cycle arrest in 100% of 2-cell embryos treated with 5.0 μ M concentration of Taxol for eight hours. The results in Table 4.5 also showed the ability of even the minimum (0.5 μ M) concentration of Taxol to arrest the cell cycle in 95% of embryos exposed. No difference was observed in the proportion of the embryos treated with 0.5 and 1.0 μ m of Taxol for eight hours. When the

Fig. 4.4 Two-cell embryos synchronized with Taxol

٠

a) normal morphology of the two-cell mouse embryos arrested at mitosis with 1.0 μM for 13 hours.

b) most of the embryos in control groups are showing growth to 3-4 cells

c) normal morphology of the nucleus of the 2-cell embryos synchronized with 10 μm Taxol for 8 hours.

d) disturbed nuclear morphology of the 2-cell mouse embryo synchronized with 10 μm Taxol for 12 hours.



d

Table:4.5- Effect of concentration of Taxol and length of exposure on the proportion of mouse embryos arrested at metaphase(%).

Treatments	8 Hours	12 Hours	16 Hours	20 Hours	36 Hours
Control	7/21(33) ^a	7/59(12)	7/42(17)	2/40(5)	1/19(5)
0.5 μM	21/22(95)	33/58(57)	30/40(75)	22/42(52)	9/23(39)
1.0 μ M	21/22(95)	35/60(58)	32/41(78)	25/43(58)	9/22(41)
5.0 μM	22/22(100)	33/59(56)	32/40(80)	25/40(63)	7/23(30)
10.0 µM	19/22(86)	35/61(57)	40/45(89)	34/45(76)	8/23(35)

a Number (%) of embryos arrested at the end of each treatment. Values are assessed by counting the number of cells in each embryos.



Fig: 4.5 Graph showing development of 2-cell embrys to 3-4-cell release from synchronization treatmentof Taxol for various







Fig: 4.7 Graph showing 2-cell development to Mor/Blast. after their release from synchronization with Taxol for various durations

embryos were exposed for 12 hours to different concentrations of Taxol, the cell cycle arrest in 2-cell embryos observed was 57, 58, 56 and 57% when exposed to 0.5, 1.0, 5.0 and 10.0 μ M concentrations of Taxol as compared to the control (non-treated) groups (Fig. 4.4b), where 12% showed cell cycle arrest. The overall results showed in Table 4.5 demonstrated the positive effect (more than 30%) of all the concentrations of Taxol in arresting the cell cycle even up to 36 hours. The nuclear morphology of the embryos after different treatments showed disturbed metaphase assembly in the embryos exposed to 1.0 μ M and 5.0 μ M concentrations of Taxol for 12 hours. This conditions was observed in all the embryos exposed to more than 12 hours to even the minimum concentration of 0.5 μ M of Taxol.

4.5.2.1 DEVELOPMENT AFTER RELEASE

The effect of toxicity of Taxol on the developmental competence of treated embryos for 12, 16, 20 and 36 hours to different concentrations of Taxol ranging from 0.5 μ M to 10.0 μ M was evaluated by culturing them after washing the treated embryos several times with M2 and M16. The results are presented in Fig: 4.5 to 4.7. The analysis of the data for development of embryos to 3-4-cells out of the total showed no detectable interaction between Taxol concentrations and exposure time, however, significant effect of Taxol verses control (p<0.001) and exposure time (p<0.01) was observed. The results indicated absolutely no growth beyond 3-4 cells in all the embryos, the homogenized appearance was observed. Hoechst staining of all those embryos which developed to 3-4 cell showed disturbed/ scattered chromatin.

4.5.3 CONCLUSIONS

Taxol could be used to hold the cell cycle arrest. Minimum concentration of 0.5 μ M of Taxol is able to arrest the cell cycle in 95% of 2-cell embryos. The exposure of cells to Taxol is said to be having a favorable effect on stabilizing spindle for microtubule kinetic studies. However, after the use of Taxol in preimplantation embryos for holding the cell cycle arrest, no embryo developed to morula or blastocyst stage.

4.6- COMPARISON OF NOCODAZOLE AND DIFFERENT COMBINATIONS OF 6-DMAP.

In this laboratory, exposure of mouse blastomeres to 10 μ M nocodazole was the preferred method of choice for synchronization. To evaluate the differences in the ability of different concentrations of 6-DMAP to hold the cell cycle at mitosis and to assess the difference in the developmental competence, it was planned to compare these differences with the previously preferred method for synchronization of mouse blastomere i.e. 10 μ M nocodazole.

4.6.1 EXPERIMENTAL DESIGN.

The 2-cell embryos were exposed to 5.0 mM, 2.5 mM and 1.25 mM concentrations of 6-DMAP in sM16 medium. For comparison purposes the groups of 2-cell embryos were also exposed to $10 \,\mu$ M nocodazole. The control groups were also prepared to compare the reversibility of both groups of embryos after exposure to the drugs. After the end of each treatment, the 2-cell embryos were washed with M2 and several drops of sM16 and cultured in the microdrops of M16 in 60 mm dishes prepared at least 2 hours prior to their transfer. The observations about the developmental competence of the embryos exposed to different treatments were recorded.

4.6.2 RESULTS

To compare the effect of different concentrations of 6-DMAP with nocodazole, the embryos treated with 10 μ M nocodazole and different concentrations of 6-DMAP ranging from 1.25 mM to 5.0 mM for 12 hours were washed and cultured in sM16 for 4 days and results are presented in Table 4.6. No difference in cell cycle arrest of the 2-cell mouse blastomeres was observed either exposed to 10 μ M nocodazole or 2.5 mM and above concentration of 6-DMAP. Complete (100%) cell cycle arrest was observed in the embryos treated with 10 μ m nocodazole, 2.5 mM and 5.0 mM concentrations of 6-DMAP as compared to the group of embryos exposed to 1.25 mM concentration of 6-DMAP where 75% showed cell cycle arrest. The embryos arrested out of the total by treatment with 10 μ M Nocodazole, 5.0 mM and 2.5 mM DMAP showed proportions equal to one, hence it was not possible to compare the treatment effect through statistical method.

Table: 4.6 Effect of nocodazole (10 μ M) and different concentrations	of 6-DMAP	for 12	hours on
the proportion of 2-cells arrested at mitosis and their development in	vitro.		

Treatments	Replications.	2-Cell Embryos	Arrested at Mitosis (%)	4-Cells (%)	Blastocyst (%)
Control	4	80		78/80(98)	77/80(96)
Nocodazole (10 μM)	4	125	125/125(100)	119/125(95)	119/125(95)
6-DMAP (5.0 mM)	3	65	65/65(100)	25/65(38)	22/65(34)
6-DMAP (2.5 mM)	3	60	60/60(100)	38/60(63)	20/60(33)
6-DMAP (1.25 mM)	3	60	45/60(75)	55/60(92)	54/60(90)

The results presented in table: 4.6 showed that the development to blastocysts/total after there release was greatly effected by different treatments (p< 0.001). The embryos exposed to 10 μ M nocodazole and 1.25 mM DMAP for 12 hours showed better (p< 0.05 or above) development to blastocysts/total as compared to 5.0 mM and 2.5 mM DMAP treatment and were comparable to control group. No toxicity effect of 10 μ M Nocodazole treatment on the developmental competence of the treated embryos was observed as 95% developed to blastocyst stage. On the other hand, although the 2.5 mM and 5.0 mM concentrations of 6-DMAP were quite good for holding the cell cycle but development after release to blastocyst stage was adversely affected and remained restricted to 33 and 34% respectively. The lower concentration (1.25 mM) of 6-DMAP had little effect on development to blastocyst and results are comparable to the control group and to the group treated with nocodazole.

4.6.3 CONCLUSIONS

There is no difference in development of embryos to blastocyst after their release form 10 μ M Nocodazole and 1.25 mM DMAP treatments for 12 hours and the results are comparable to control group. But, as depicted in Table 4.6, the inability of the 1.25 mM DMAP treatment to hold the cell cycle at mitosis for 12 hours suggests that nocodazole treatment is better and could successfully be used to arrest the cell cycle up to 12 hours with no affect on subsequent development to blastocyst stage. In contrast, exposure of embryos to 2.5 mM and 5.0 mM concentrations of 6-DMAP for 12 hours though good for holding the cell cycle, adversely affected the subsequent development to blastocyst stage. The lower concentration of 6-DMAP is unable to completely arrest the cycle but development is comparable to the control group and the group treated with 10 μ M nocodazole.

4.7- DISCUSSION

Experiments were conducted to study the effect of interactions of donor nuclei and recipient cytoplasms on the development of nuclear transfer embryos. The synchronized population of donor nuclei was required to capture different stages of donor cell cycle for interaction studies. Since the cell cycle synchronization of donor nuclei in the embryos is more difficult in early pre-implantation embryos, there is a need for a reliable method to synchronize mouse embryos. In the present study, the results of experiments showed that 2.5 mM/ml concentration (or above) of 6-DMAP can successfully be used to arrest the cell cycle of 2-cell mouse embryos up to 16 hours. The exposure of embryos for more than 12 hours showed negative effect on development after release from synchronization treatment. In this study, the exposure of embryos to 2.5 mM/ml concentration of 6-DMAP for 9 hours, indicated that the effect of 6-DMAP is reversible and good proportion (66%) of embryos reached to blastocyst stage after their release. However, higher dose concentration of 6-DMAP (3.0 mM/ml) was suggested in previous studies (Samake and Smith, 1996a, 1997) to successfully and reversible arrest the 4-cell and 8-cell mouse embryos.

An inhibitor of meiosis/mitosis/maturation promotion factor (MPF), 6-Dimethylaminopurine (6-DMAP) has been successfully used to prevent the germinal vesicle breakdown during invertebrate (Guerrier and Doree, 1975; Doree et al., 1983 and vertebrate (Rime et al., 1989) oocyte maturation. The kinase inhibitor 6-DMAP caused significant reduction in the proportion of oocytes with spindles and condensed chromatin, indicate the necessity for phosphorylation events in the resumption of meiosis (Henry et al., 1997). Since DMAP inhibits the normal phosphorylation of proteins and interferes with the activity of MPF, the cell division is prevented (Neant et al., 1988a). Studies in marine invertebrates showed that DNA synthesis regulation in mitotic cells relies on 6-DMAP insensitive event (Neant and Dube, 1996) and in mammalian cell, though the presence of 6-DMAP after activation enhances the efficiency of activation and the speed of pronuclear formation but no effect on DNA synthesis was observed (Ledda et al., 1996). Since 6-DMAP inhibits the normal phosphorylation of protein and has no effect on DNA synthesis, it is predicted that 6-DMAP treated embryos are arrested at late G2 stage of the cell cycle, just before the rise of MPF activity. In this study, most of the embryos stained with Hoechst after their exposure to 6-DMAP have shown intact nuclear envelope as evident from fig. 4.2 suggests the synchronization of embryonic cells at late G2 stage of cell cycle and the absence of MPF activity. The results of the present study to synchronization nuclear donor cells are in agreement with previous reports of Samake and Smith (1996a, 1997) indicating that 6-DMAP can be used to synchronize the donor cell at late G2-phase. The results concludes that the exposure of 2-cell embryos to minimum dose concentration of 2.5 mM of 6-DMAP can successfully arrest the cell cycle (100%) upto 16 hours and with higher reversibility and development to blastocyst (77%), when released after 9 hours of exposure. The failure in development of embryos to blastocysts after prolonged exposure of 16 hours to 6-DMAP is expected due to its toxicity causing chromosomal abnormalities.

The experiment for synchronization of donor embryos were also conducted with Taxol. The results of the experiments indicated that embryos can successfully be arrested from cleavage with even 0.5 μ M/ml concentration for 8 hours. But showed drastic effect on development after release. The development remained restricted at 3-4 cells and no embryo progressed further. In stead, they become homogenized after 3 days of incubation. The negative affect on development after release may be due to its toxicity, even with the lowest concentration (0.5 μ M) or due to the exposure time. However, it is suggested that further experiments using concentrations lower than 0.5 μ M be conducted to find the possible beneficial role of Taxol in cell synchronization studies.

Taxol is a new drug for the treatment of certain cancers (Rowinsky *et al.*, 1990) which blocks the cell cycle in its G1 and M phases by stabilizing the microtubule cytoskeleton against depolymerization. It was inferred that this was due to the stabilization of cytoplasmic microtubules. Indirect immunofluorescence was used to show that Taxol treated cells displayed bundles of microtubules radiating from a common site in addition to their cytoplasmic microtubule bundles. Ultarstructural observations showed that the mitotic cells contained microtubule bundles but no normal spindle. It was concluded that the inability of the cells to form a mitotic spindle in the presence of Taxol could be due to the fact that the cells were unable to depolymerize their microtubule cytoskeletons (Schiff PB and Horwitz SB, 1980). The results of the present experiment have shown drastic effect on the reversibility of treated embryos treated with different concentrations (0.5-10.0 μ M) of Taxol is expected due to its toxicity as disturbed and scattered chromatin in treated embryos was observed after staining with Hoechst 33342.

Taxol apparently induces the assembly of free microtubules in the cytoplasm, not attached to the centrsomes or kinetochores. In this experiment when the embryos were exposed to the higher concentrations of Taxol continuously for longer duration, the preexisting microtubules, attached to the organizing centers may not stabilized and disappeared and disturbed chromosomal configuration was observed (fig: 4.4). The study of Maro *et al.*, (1985), demonstrated that even at very low doses of Taxol, only large bundles of microtubles in the spindle area of some cells were observed. Moreover, for higher doses (and/ or longer incubation time) cytoplasmic asters located near the cell surface were observed. In this study, the use of higher doses and longer duration could be the cause of disturbed chromatin and no development after release from Taxol.

Previous studies for synchronization of 2-cell mouse embryos with microtubule-disruptive drugs, colcemid and Nocodazole demonstrated that Nocodazole was more reversible than of colcemid in the majority of embryos treated with Nocodazole (Maro and Bornens, 1980; Johnson *et al.*, 1988; Tacke and Grunz, 1990, Otaegui *et al.*, 1994). In this study the results of the experiment for comparing the effect of Nocodazole with different concentrations of 6-DMAP showed Nocodazole effect comparable with 1.25 mM/ml of 6-DMAP when reversibility was considered but 1.25 mM/ml 6-DMAP was unable to completely hold the cell cycle so Nocodazole was preferred in further experiments.

The importance for synchronization between donor nucleus and recipient cytoplasts in nuclear transfer experiments is emphasized by previous studies in various mammalian species (Smith *et al.*, 1988, 1990; Collas *et al.*, 1992a; Campbell *et al.*, 1993, 1994; Cheong *et al.*, 1993; Otaegui *et al.*, 1994; Stice *et al.*, 1994). The present study concludes that 6-DMAP can successfully and reversibly be used to arrest the cell cycle at mitosis. In contrast, Taxol though is successful in arresting the cell cycle, but reversibility is greatly effected after release. Furthermore, Nocodazole proved better in successfully arresting the cell cycle for 12 hours with higher reversibility.

CHAPTER 5

ESTABLISHMENT OF PROTOCOL FOR THE ACTIVATION OF PARTHENOTES AND RECONSTRUCTED EMBRYOS

5.1 INTRODUCTION

Most amphibian and mammalian oocytes become developmentally arrested at the germinal vesicle stage in prophase of the first meiotic division (reviewed by Masui and Clarke, 1979). Upon appropriate stimulation, meiosis resumes, the germinal vesicle breaks down, the first division is completed and the oocyte then becomes arrested at metaphase of second meiosis. This arrest is maintained by the cytoplasmic activity i.e. the activity of maturation promotion factor (MPF), which is central to cell cycle regulation. During meiosis the activity of MPF increases sharply before germinal vesicle break down (GVBD), remains high throughout first metaphase, declines slightly during anaphase and telophase and increases again at metaphase II. MPF has been identified as a complex of two sets of proteins, cyclins (Swenson et al., 1986; Labbe et al., 1989) and p34cdc2 (Dunphy et al., 1988; Labbe et al., 1989). MPF activity is partly a function of calcium (Ca^{2+}). Any imbalance of components of the multi-cellular complex which is required for the cell cycle arrest may make the oocyte sensitive to activation stimuli during aging. Activation events include cortical granule release, completion of meiosis with the extrusion of the second polar body (PB2), and pronuclear (PN) formation.

At fertilization the activation of the oocyte and inactivation of MPF is triggered by a series of intracellular Ca^{2+} oscillation (Cuthbertson and Cobbold, 1985; Collas *et al.*, 1993; Swann and Ozal, 1994). These Ca^{2+} oscillations are known to be important for resumption of the cell cycle (Kline and Kline, 1992). The studies in which Ca^{2+} was increased artificially showed a critical role of Ca^{2+} in activation. Direct injection of Ca^{2+} , or application of Ca^{2+} inophore A23187, both trigger parthenogenetic egg activation and PN formation in mammalian oocytes

(Steinhardt *et al.*, 1974; Fulton and Whittingham, 1978; Kline and Kline, 1992; Vincent *et al.*, 1992). The findings that there are many other parthenogenetic agent cause a Ca^{2+} increase in mammalian oocytes suggests that Ca^{2+} is both necessary and sufficient trigger for activation (Whittingham, 1980; Swann and Ozal, 1994).

Parthenogenetic activation of the oocytes may be used instead of fertilization by sperm to prepare the oocytes for nuclear transfer experiments. Parthenogenesis is the production of embryonic cells, with or without eventual development into an adult, from a female gamete in the absence of any contribution from a male gamete (Kaufman, 1981). It is now established that the natural activation stimulation induced by sperm penetration causes a series of Ca^{2+} transients in the egg which persists for many minutes or even hours (Miyazaki *et al.*, 1993; Kline and Kline., 1992 and Carroll *et al.*, 1996). These transient spikes are propagated throughout the fertilized egg in the form of a wave and initiate both cortical granule exocytosis (Miyazaki., 1990) and escape from metaphase II arrest (Whitaker and Patel., 1990).

In mammals, the activation of metaphase II oocytes can be induced by a variety of chemical and physical stimuli whose effectiveness increases with increasing post-ovulatory aging of the oocyte (Kaufman, 1981). The effectiveness of these procedures varies for parthenogenetic activation and development in mouse. Mouse oocytes have been activated by exposure to Ca^{2+} -Mg²⁺ free medium containing Hyaluronidase (Graham, 1970), exposure to ethanol (Cuthbertson, 1983), strontium (Sr²⁺) (Bos-Mikich *et al.*, 1995), Ca²⁺ ionophores or chelators (Steinhardt *et al.*, 1974; Kline and Kline, 1992), inhibitors of protein synthesis (Siracusa *et al.*, 1978, Bos-Mikich *et al.*, 1995) and electrical stimulation (Tarkowski *et al.*, 1970, Swann and Ozil, 1994). The parthenogenetic studies shows that the mammalian parthenogenetic agents such as cycloheximide (Siracusa *et al.*, 1978; Clarke and Masui, 1983) and puromycin (Balakier and Casper, 1993) mediate their effects by inhibiting protein synthesis, and it is not clear if this effect is relevant to fertilization or other parthenogenetic stimuli.

Fertilization and parthenogenetic development in mouse is also dependent on post ovulatory aging. Freshly ovulated oocytes are generally activated at low rates (Siracusa *et al.*, 1978; Vincent *et al.*, 1992; Swann and Ozil, 1994). It is also reported that in contrast to the oscillations at fertilization most parthenogenetic agents cause monotonic increase in Ca²⁺ (Cuthbertson *et al.*, 1981; Miyazaki and Igusa, 1981; Swann and Ozil, 1994). A clear exception to this rule is Sr²⁺ -containing medium, which induces Ca²⁺ oscillations (Kline and Kline, 1994). The study of Bos-Mikich *et al.*, (1995) has demonstrated the ability of the two parthenogenetic agents, strontium (Sr²⁺) and cycloheximide, to activate mouse oocytes. The results of their study shows that Sr^{2+} and cycloheximide act synergistically to promote parthenogenetic activation up to the pronuclear stage in oocytes collected immediately after ovulation. It is further demonstrated that parthenogenetic agents may have two important loci for activating mammalian oocytes and that the combined effect on Ca^{2+} release and protein synthesis is most effective.

5.2- 6-DIMETHYLAMINOPURINE (6-DMAP), A REVERSIBLE INHIBITOR OF THE TRANSITION TO METAPHASE.

The breakdown of the nuclear envelope, chromatin condensation, microtubule polymerization and the activity of microtubule organization centers (MTOCs) are the first indications of oocytes maturation (Szollosi *et al.* 1972a, b). These activities are regulated by a soluble cytoplasmic maturation factor (MPF) whose activity is temporally correlated with the M phase of the cell and is assumed to be controlled by a phosphorylation/ dephosphorylation cascade (reviewed by Maller, 1983; Ozon *et al.*, 1987). Protein synthesis inhibitors like cyclohexamide, neither affect the initial appearance of MPF nor GVBD, but the reappearance of MPF at the time of first polar body extrusion is inhibited (Hasimoto and Kishimoto, 1988) which suggests that protein synthesis is required for the formation of MPF during the second meiotic cycle.

It has been reported that phosphorylation plays an important role in the G_2/M transition of mitosis (Adlakha and Rao, 1987; Cross et al., 1989) and meiosis (Lohka and Maller, 1987; Maller et al., 1989). A large increase in the phosphorylation of cellular protein occurs in conjunction with the appearance of MPF activity as meiosis 1 resumes to GVBD (Lohka and Maller, 1987; Ozon et al., 1987). The puromycin analog 6- dimethylaminopurine (6-DMAP) reversibly inhibits GVBD in starfish oocytes stimulated by the natural hormone 1-methyladenine (Neant and Guerrier, 1988b). In the metaphase 1 oocytes from the limpet Pateellaa vulgata, 6-DMAP similarly induces decondensation of the chromosomes and reformation of the nuclear envelope (Neant and Guerrier, 1988a). In both these species, 6-DMAP appears to be an inhibitor of MPF formation. These investigations show that 6-DMAP inhibits the burst of phosphorylation that normally occurs shortly before GVBD, without affecting the overall rate of protein synthesis. In nuclear transfer experiments, some protocols requires the use of the "Universal recipients". So there is need to establish a suitable activation protocol to activate mouse MII cytoplast to use them as "Universal recipients", with basal level of MPF.

The aims of the present series of experiments were: 1) to study the effect of 6-DMAP on the chromatin configuration and development after exposure of mouse oocytes in metaphase II stage 2) to establish a suitable method for parthenogenetically activating the metaphase II oocytes and to use them as "universal recipients" and 3) the extent of parthenogenetic development in mouse oocytes by combining the standard activation protocol with the techniques which inhibits protein kinase activity by reducing phosphorylation of cellular protein ultimately suppressing the MPF activity in the metaphase II oocytes.

The second objective of these experiment was to assess the rate of development of the embryos reconstructed by using the donor nuclei from different stages of 3rd cell cycle and pre-activated recipient oocytes (Universal recipients) with no MPF or with basal level of MPF.

5.3 EFFECT OF INCUBATION TIME IN 6-DIMETHYLAMINOPURINE, STRONTIUM CHLORIDE AND THEIR COMBINATION ON THE CHROMATIN MORPHOLOGY OF METAPHASE II OOCYTES.

This study was conducted to determine the effect incubation time with 6-DMAP (protein kinase inhibitor), strontium chloride, and their combinations treatments on the chromatin morphology of metaphase II oocytes.

5.3.1 EXPERIMENTAL DESIGN

Cumulus free oocytes of 14-15 hours post hCG were exposed to the following treatments: 1) one hour exposure to 2.5mM 6-DMAP in M16; 2) one hour exposure to 2.5mM 6-DMAP plus 25 mM strontium chloride in M16 (calcium magnesium free strontium activation media); 3) one hour exposure to 25 mM strontium chloride in M16 (strontium activation media) alone; 4) five hours exposure to 2.5mM 6-DMAP in M16; 5) sequential treatment with 25 mM strontium chloride for one hour and 2.5 mM 6-DMAP for two hours; 6) sequential treatment with 25 mM strontium chloride plus 2.5mM 6-DMAP for one hour and 2.5 mM 6-DMAP for one hour and 2.5 mM for one hour, 25 mM strontium chloride plus 2.5mM 6-DMAP for one hour and 2.5 mM for one hour, 25 mM strontium chloride plus 2.5mM 6-DMAP for one hour and 2.5 mM for one hour, 25 mM strontium chloride plus 2.5mM 6-DMAP for one hour and 2.5 mM for one hour. 35 mM for one hour and 2.5 mM for one hour, 25 mM strontium chloride plus 2.5mM 6-DMAP for one hour and 2.5 mM for one hour. Microdrop culture dishes for each treatment were made and equilibrated at 37°C in 5% CO₂ in air at least 2 hours prior to the initiation of each treatment. In Strontium chloride alone treatment group, the oocytes were exposed to 25 mM

Strontium chloride for 1 hours and then cultured after washing with M2 medium in the microdrops of sM16. After 3 hours from the start of each treatment incubation (except for 5 hours DMAP group), the oocytes were washed with M2 medium and were mounted on the slides. They were fixed in an acetic acid: methanol (1:3, v/v) for 24 hours and were stained with 2% aceto-orcene. The chromatin morphology of the oocytes were examined under phase contrast microscope and observations on the different form of chromatin configurations and pronuclei were recorded.

5.3.1.2- STATISTICAL ANALYSIS

In this experiment, because many observations were equal to zero, the data was analyzed differently from all subsequent analysis. The actual numbers in the table were subjected to an extension of the Fisher exact test for interaction between treatments and category of chromatin morphology (Program STATXACT, Cytel Software Corporation). The proportions were then analyzed by using Generalized Linear Mixed Model (Breslow and Clayton, 1993) looking at the effect of treatment whilst allowing for differences between days. The treatment effects were tested using a Wald statistics (distributed as chi-squared) and, if significant, differences between means were assessed by an approximate t-test. Means declared to differ, differ at the 5% level or better.

5.3.2 RESULTS

The effect of 6-DMAP, strontium chloride and a combination of these treatments on chromatin morphology is shown in Table: 5.1 (Fig. 5.1). The statistical analysis showed a significant interaction (p < 0.001), indicating that different treatments result in different patterns of chromatin configuration. All those oocytes (MII) who had left their metaphase II arrest following their exposure to any treatment were expected to be activated. The exposure of oocytes to combined treatment of strontium and 6-DMAP showed accelerated response to pronuclear formation. Exposure of metaphase II oocytes to 6-DMAP incubation for one hour induced activation in 8.6% of oocytes as they showed one pronucleus and one polar body configuration. On the other hand 80% of oocytes showed no affect of 6-DMAP incubation and were observed at metaphase II. The prolonged exposure of oocytes to DMAP for 5 hours showed abnormalities as 81.3% of ooctyes with disturbed metaphase were observed.

Fig. 5.1 Effect of 6-DMAP, strontium chloride and combined treatment on the chromatin morphology of metaphase II oocytes.

a) MII oocyte after the treatment of 6-DMAP for one hour

b) anaphase stage of the oocyte after the treatment of St+6-DMAP for one hour

c) anaphase/telophase stage of the oocyte after the treatment of St+6-DMAP for one hour

d) telophase stage of the oocyte after the treatment of St+6-DMAP for one hour

e) condensed chromosomes in some of the oocytes after the treatment of 6-DMAP for one hour

f) disturbed metaphase assembly after the treatment of St+6-DMAP for one hour in some of the oocytes

g) one pronucleus formation (PN) in some of the oocytes after the treatment of 6-DMAP one hour then St+6-DMAP for one hour and again 6-DMAP for one hour

h) 1PN+1PB condition in some of the oocytes treated with strontium chloride for one hour and then 6-DMAP for 3 hours

i) 2PN condition in some of the oocytes after the treatment of 6-DMAP one hour then St+6-DMAP for one hour and again 6-DMAP for one hour

j) more than 2 PN condition in some of the oocytes after the treatment of 6-DMAP one hour then St+6-DMAP for one hour and again 6-DMAP for one hour



The combined treatment of 6-DMAP plus strontium chloride for one hour showed higher rate of activation as, 81.8% of oocytes showed exit from metaphase II arrest as compare to 38.9% which remained arrested in the treatment group which was exposed to strontium chloride alone for one hour. The chromatin configuration of oocytes exposed to 6-DMAP+Sr group, were observed to be as 30.3%, 30.3% and 21.2% in anaphase, telophase and anaphase-telophase stage respectively. Staining also revealed 16.7% of oocytes with disturbed MII when exposed to strontium chloride treatment for one hour. The effect of combined treatments is also shown in table 5. 1.

When examined after a 3 hours of activation, there were difference in the pattern of activation. The combined treatment of strontium chloride (1h) then 6-DMAP (2h), 6-DMAP+Sr.(1h) then 6-DMAP (2h) and 6-DMAP (1h) then DMAP+Sr.(1h) then 6-DMAP (1h) gave higher percentage of pronuclei between 85 and 94%. These percentages were shown to be similar, but for these oocytes there was a difference between treatments in the proportion with 2PN (p < 0.05). The combined treatment of strontium chloride (1h) then 6-DMAP (2h) and 6-DMAP+Sr.(1h) then 6-DMAP (2h) showed major effect on the formation of 2 pronuclei (PN). The results shows 48.4% and 45.4% formed 2PN when exposed the combined treatments of strontium chloride (1h) then 6-DMAP (2h) and 6-DMAP+Sr.(1h) then 6-DMAP (2h) respectively. The treatment with strontium chloride (1h) then 6-DMAP (2h) also induced 1PN+1PB configuration in 25.8% oocytes. On the other hand treatment with and 6-DMAP+Sr.(1h) then 6-DMAP (2h) did not induce the 1PN+1PB but 24.2% showed 1PN configuration. The data showed very less difference (16.1%v15.2%) between these two treatments as far as the percentage of more than 2PN are concerned. The data also revealed the mixed effect of combined treatment i.e. sequential treatment of 6-DMAP (1h) then DMAP+Sr.(1h) then 6-DMAP (1h) on the configuration of exposed oocytes as 21.2, 27.3, 18.2, 24.2, and 3% showed 1PN+1PB, 1PN, 2PN, >2PN and MII configurations.

5.3.3 CONCLUSION

Treatment of metaphase II oocytes with 6-DMAP regardless of the time of incubation suggests that 6-DMAP itself have negligible effect activation, but it potentiates the effect of strontium, in that it apparently increased the proportion of activated ones and accelerated the response.

82

Table: 5.1 Effect of 2.5 mM 6-DMAP and 25 mM Srontium chloride treatments and their combinition on the percentage of chromatin configuration of metaphase II oocytes.

	Tot.	MII	Dis. MII	C.C	Anaphase	Telophase	Ana-Tel	1PN+1PB	1PN	2PN	>2PN
*Stron.Chloride	36	38.9	16.7	0	44.4	0	0	0	0	0	0
*DMAP(1Hour)	35	80.0	0	5.7	0	0	0	8.6	0	0	5.7
DMAP(5 Hours)	64	15.6	81.3	0	0	0	3.1	0	0	0	0
*DMAP+Sr (1Hr)	33	0	0	18.2	30.3	30.3	21.2	0	0	0	0
*Sr. Chlride(1Hr) +DMAP(2Hours)	31	3.2	0	0	3.2	0	0	25.8	3.2	48.4	16.1
*DMAP+Sr (1 Hr) DMAP(2 Hours)	33	6.1	0	9.1	0	0	0	0	24.2	45.4	15.2
*DMAP(1 Hour) + DMAP+Sr(1 Hour) DMAP(1 Hour)	33	3.0	0	6.1	0	0	0	21.2	27.3	18.2	24.2

* The oocytes were fixed after 3 from the start of each treatment. All those oocytes which are at anaphase, telophase, anaphase-telophase, or showed pronuclear formation (1PN+1PB, 1PN, 2PN) are considered to be activated. The oocytes showing > 2PN are abnormal may be due to the effect of DMAP treatment.

5.4 EFFECT OF TIME OF INCUBATION IN 6-DIMETHYLAMINOPURINE, THE PROTEIN KINASE INHIBITOR ON THE PARTHENOGENETIC DEVELOPMENT OF METAPHASE II OOCYTES.

The study was conducted to determine the effect of protein kinase inhibitor 6-DMAP on activation and parthenogenetic development of metaphase II oocytes. The second objective of this study was to compare its effect with standard activation protocol i.e. one hour exposure to strontium chloride and its combined treatments with 6-DMAP on the activation and parthenogenetic development of metaphase II oocyte.

5.4.1 EXPERIMENTAL DESIGN

The oocytes recovered 14 hours post hCG were denuded using 300 i.u. of Hyaluronidase/ml in M2 medium. They were washed twice in M2 medium. The oocytes were randomly allotted to the following treatment groups : 1) control (-ive control); 2) one hour incubation in the microdrops of sM16 containing 2.5 mM 6-DMAP; 3) one hour exposure/incubation with 25 mM strontium chloride in calcium magnesium free M16; 4) combined treatment of 2.5 mM 6-DMAP plus 25 mM strontium chloride in calcium magnesium free M16 for one hour; 5) sequential treatments of 2.5 mM 6-DMAP in sM16 for five hours and one hour incubation in strontium activation media containing 25 mM strontium chloride; and 6) sequential treatment of 2.5 mM 6-DMAP in sM16 for five hours and one hour incubation in strontium activation media containing 25 mM strontium chloride plus 2.5 mM 6-DMAP. The microdrops for each treatment medium were prepared in 60 mm plastic dishes and were covered with liquid paraffin oil. These dishes were equilibrated at 37°C in an atmosphere of 5% CO₂ in air, well ahead before the start of experiment. The experiment was repeated twice. The observations with the developmental pathway were recorded. The blastocysts quality was assessed by staining them with Hoechst 33342 for 15 minutes and number of cell per blastocysts were counted.

5.4.1.2- STATISTICAL ANALYSIS

The data on the proportion of parthenogenetic development of oocytes treated with Strontium chloride, DMAP and their combinations were analyzed by using Generalized Linear Mixed Model (Breslow and Clayton, 1993) looking at the effect of treatment whilst allowing for differences between Days. The treatment effects were tested using a Wald statistics (distributed as chi-squared) and, if significant, differences between means were assessed by an approximate t-test. Means declared to differ, differ at the 5% level or better.

5.4.2 RESULTS

The effect on the parthenogenetic development of metaphase II oocytes exposed to 6-DMAP, strontium chloride and combined treatments for different time and combinations is depicted in Table 5.2. The oocytes in negative control group and those exposed to 6-DMAP alone for one hour showed no change after 20 hours of incubation in M16. However, on the second day fragmentation occurred in 48% of the control group and 46% of the DMAP group. A significant difference (p<0.01) between different treatments was observed when compared for development to 2cell/total. Strontium chloride (1 hour) treatment induced maximum rate of activation (81%) as compared to the combined treatment of DMAP+Sr (1 hour), which showed 41% development to 2-cell stage (p < 0.01). The development to 2-cells stage in treatment groups where two groups of oocytes were first exposed to DMAP for 5 hours and then each subsequently exposed to strontium chloride (1 hour) and DMAP+Strontium chloride (1 hour) showed 79% and 54 % respectively. The rate of development to morula stage was observed to 48% and 46% in the groups treated with strontium chloride (1 hour) and the combined treatment of DMAP (5 hour) with subsequent treatment of DMAP+Sr (1 hour). The rate of development by treating the oocytes with strontium chloride and other combined treatments was higher as compared to negative control and DMAP (1 hour) alone. The analysis of the data also showed a significant difference in different treatment when compared for development to blastocysts stage from treated oocytes.

5.4.3 CONCLUSIONS

The DMAP treatment is unable to induce any activation in metaphase II oocytes. The treatment of oocytes with strontium chloride provide good activation treatment and maximum number of parthenotes developed to 2-cells and stage. There is no difference in the development of parthenotes up to morula stage exposed to strontium alone and the parthenotes treated with DMAP (5 hours) then subsequent exposure to DMAP+Sr.(1 hour).

Table:5.2 Parthenogenetic development of oocytes treated with 2.5mM 6-DMAP and 25mM strontium chloride for different length of time and combinitions (%)

~

	Total	2PB	Frag.	No change	2-cell	4-8 cell	Morula	Blastocysts	Dead
Control	31	0/31(0)	15/31(48)	16/31(52)	0/31(0)	0/31(0)	0/31(0)	0/31(0)	0/31(0)
DMAP(1 Hour)	35	0/35(0)	16/35(46)	19/35(54)	0/35(0)	0/35(0)	0/35(0)	0/35(0)	0/35(0)
Strontium Chloride (1 Hour)	31	0/31(0)	4/31(13)	2/31(6)	25/31(81)	18/31(58)	15/31(48)	12/31(39)	0/31(0)
DMAP+Strontium Chloride (1 Hour)	32	0/32(0)	5/32(16)	13/32(41)	13/32(41)	7/32(22)	6/32(19)	6/32(19)	2/32(6)
DMAP(5Hours)→ Stron.Chlor.(1 Hour)	39	33/39(85)	8/39(21)	0/39(0)	31/39(79)	15/39(38)	8/39(21)	8/39(21)	0/39(0)
DMAP(5 Hours)→ DMAP+Sr ⁺⁺ (1 Hour)	37	0/37(0)	4/37(11)	0/37(0)	20/37(54)	17/37(46)	17/37(46)	17/37(46)	13/37(35)

observations after 3 days of culture

5.5- ACTIVATION AND PARTHENOGENETIC DEVELOPMENT OF METAPHASE II OOCYTES.

The aim of the present study was to find out the reliable and suitable method for oocytes activation and the subsequent effect of activation treatment on the parthenogenetic development of metaphase II oocytes. A comparison was made between strontium and Ionomycin and their co-activation protocols.

5.5.1 EXPERIMENTAL DESIGN

The cumulus free metaphase II oocytes (14-15 hours post hCG) were exposed to different treatments explained as follows: 1) control group (negative control); 2) one hour incubation in strontium activation media (25 mM strontium chloride); 3) 6 minutes in 5 mM Ionomycin (Sigma) in M2 medium; 4) one hour exposure of metaphase II oocytes to the strontium activation media containing 25 mM strontium chloride and then 3 hour incubation in M16 containing 2.0 mM 6-DMAP; and 5) 6 minutes exposure to 5 mM Ionomycin in M2 and subsequent exposure to 2.0 mM 6-DMAP in M16 for 3 hours. The control group (negative control) was made to assess any spontaneous parthenogenetic activation/ development and its comparison with the other treatments. The treatment groups 2 and 3 were used to evaluate the effect of two different chemical stimuli on activation and parthenogenetic development of parthenotes. The treatment (4&5, the coactivation protocols) were used to study the effect of protein kinase inhibitor (6-DMAP) on activation and parthenogenetic development of parthenotes. The oocytes after each treatment were washed at least 3 times with M2 to minimize any nasty affect of drugs. At the end of each treatment each treatment group was incubated at 37° C in the atmosphere of 5% CO₂ in air in the microdrops of separately made dishes for each treatment a well ahead of time. They were observed for pronuclear formation 8 hour after their incubation in sM16. The observations along their developmental pathway up to blastocyst stage were also recorded. The blastocysts developed after each treatments were stained with Hoechst 33342 ($0.1\mu g/ml$) for 15 minutes and the number of cells/blastocyst were recorded to evaluate the quality of blastocysts. The data obtained was analyzed by using the method described in section 5.4.2.

5.5.2 RESULTS

The effect on the extrusion of second polar body and pronuclear formation is shown in Table: 5.3. These observation were recorded 8 hours after beginning of activation treatment. No change was observed in negative control group. The pattern of activation varied with treatments. The higher percentage of 2PB were observed (30 and 37%) in strontium and Ionomycin groups as compared to negative control and co-activation groups. The 1PN+1PB also revealed higher percentage (47 and 33%) in the parthenotes treated with strontium chloride and co-activation protocol of strontium chloride and subsequent exposure to DMAP. The 2PN formation was significantly higher (p < 0.001) in the parthenotes that were also exposed to DMAP.

The developmental competence of parthenotes is shown in Table: 5.4. The analysis of data revealed highly significant difference (p < 0.001) between different treatments when compared for development to 2-cell from treated oocytes. Strontium Chloride is better (p < 0.001) than the Ionomycin treatment (51% Vs 18%) and with DMAP treatment (94 and 59%) showed better (p < 0.05 or more) than without DMAP treatment (51, 18%) and control group (5%) when the development from start to 2-cell was compared. In the absence of DMAP, more oocytes activated with strontium developed to morula and blastocyst stages (30% and 15%) than with ionomycin (3% and 0%). Activation followed by treatment with 6-DMAP increased these frequencies for both strontium (75% and 70%) and ionomycin (48% and 47%). The overall analysis of the data indicates that treatment with co-activation protocol of strontium chloride and DMAP is the best treatment when development from start to blastocyst stage was compared.

5.5.3 CONCLUSIONS

The development of the parthenotes with the co-activation protocol of strontium chloride and DMAP suggests the need for longer exposure of the parthenotes to activation stimuli with subsequent exposure to DMAP.

Though the 2PN formation is slightly higher in the parthenotes treated with Ionomycin co-activation protocol, the subsequent development from 2-cell to morula and blastocyst stage is much higher in the parthenotes treated with strontium co-activation protocol (Fig 5.2a) with higher cell number (Fig 5.2b). The results of experiments also favours the use of the protein kinase inhibitor 6-DMAP as an inhibitor of phosphorylation in activating the metaphase II oocytes.

,	-ive Control	25 mM Strontium Chloride(1 Hour)	5 μM Ionomycin (6 minutes)	25 mM strontium chloride(1 Hour) + 2 mM 6-DMAP (3 Hours)	5 μM Ionomycin (6 minutes) + 2mM 6-DMAP (3 Hours)
2 PB	0/92 (0)	28/92 (30)	35/95 (37)	2/91 (2)	4/94 (4)
1 PN + 2 PB	0/92 (0)	43/92 (47)	7/95 (7)	30/91 (33)	6/94 (6)
2 PN + 1 PB	0/92 (0)	4/92 (4)	0/95 (0)	59/91 (65)	66/94 (70)
hpa= hours pos	t activation				

Table 5.3: Effect of different treatment for activation on the extrusion of second polar body and pronuclear formation (%) after 8 hours post activation (hpa).

.

Table	:	5.4	Effect	of	different	treatment	for	activation	on	the	parthenogenetic	development	of
activat	ted	l ooc	ytes .(%)								_	

	-ive Control	25 mM Strontium Chloride(1 Hour)	5 μM Ionomycin (6 minutes)	25 mM strontium chloride(1 Hour) + 2 mM 6-DMAP (3 Hours)	5 μM Ionomycin (6 minutes) + 2mM 6-DMAP (3 Hours)
2-cells	5/92 (5)	47/92 (51)	17/95 (18)	86/91 (95)	55/94 (59)
4-cells		44/92 (48)	5/95 (5)	79/91 (87)	48/94 (51)
8-cells		29/92 (32)	3/95 (3)	76/91 (84)	46/94 (49)
Morula		28/92 (30)	3/95 (3)	68/91 (75)	46/94 (49)
Blastocyst		14/92 (15)	0/95 (0)	64/91 (70)	44/94 (47)

.
Fig. 5.2 Development after parthenogenetic activation of MII oocytes using the activation protocol of Strontium chloride one hour with subsequent exposure to 6-DMAP for 3 hours.

a) development to blastocysts after 5th day

b) Hoechst stained blastocyst showing higher number of blastomere nuclei on 5th day





5.6 DEVELOPMENTAL POTENTIAL OF THE RECONSTRUCTED EMBRYOS USING MOST FAVOURED ACTIVATION PROTOCOL.

This study was planned to study the effect of most favourable activation protocol (one hour incubation in strontium activation media containing 25 mM strontium chloride and subsequent exposure to 2.0 mM 6-DMAP) for the parthenogenetic development of parthenotes to blastocyst stage, on the developmental competence of embryos reconstructed by using donor nuclei of different cell cycle stage of 3rd cell cycle and enucleated pre-activated oocytes with no MPF or with basal level of MPF.

5.6.1 EXPERIMENTAL DESIGN

The oocytes were recovered 14 hours post hCG injections. The cumulus were removed using 300 i.u. of Hyaluronidase/ml in M2 medium. The denuded oocytes were exposed to the Hoechst 33342 staining (0.8 mg/ml) for five minutes in M2 medium. They were first washed with M2 medium immediately after enucleation to wash out the effect of Nocodazole and Cytochlasin B drugs used during manipulation in the manipulation chamber. The enucleated oocyte were then exposed to the activation protocol as follows: one hour exposure to the strontium activation media containing 25 mM strontium chloride; washed with M2 and then exposed for 3 hours to 2.0 mM 6-DMAP in sM16. Donor embryos recovered at late 2-cell stage (44-48 post hCG) were synchronized using 10 mM Nocodazole (Otaegui, Ph.D. thesis) and were released according to the requirement of the experiment at different stages of 3rd cell cycle.

During an earlier experiment it was noted that donor nuclei at G1 stage of cell cycle contained more than 5 nucleoli. In this experiment and the next experiment, donor nuclei were selected having more than 6 nucleoli as a convenient and effective criterion. The donor nuclei at G1 stage of cell cycle were obtained 60-75 minutes after release from synchronization. Nuclear transfer was performed by using donor nuclei at G1, S and G2 (Otaegui, 1995 Ph.D. thesis) phases of 3rd cell cycle to the pre-activated (4 hpa) enucleated oocytes by using the most favoured activation protocol mentioned above. The couplets were fused by using 3 volts AC for 3.5 second followed by single DC pulse of 1.5 kv for 100 μ sec. in electrofusion chamber containing 0.3M manitol solution. The couplets were then washed and incubated in the microdrops of sM16 containing 10 μ M Nocodazole and 10 μ g/ml

Cytochalasin B. After one hour the fusion rate was assessed and the fused embryos were washed several times with M2 and drops of sM16 to remove the effect of drugs and cultured in sM16. Two control groups, one which got activation stimuli to verify the quality of oocytes and the other, not exposed to activation stimuli to detect any non-intended activation. The donor group was also included in this experiment to confirm the quality of karyoplasts. The observations were recorded along the developmental pathway to blastocyst stage. The quality of the blastocysts was assessed by counting the cell number in each blastocyst after staining with Hoechst 33342 for 15 minutes.

5.6.2 RESULTS

There were significant effect of donor cell cycle stage effect (p < 0.001) on development to morula and blastocyst after nuclear transfer (Table: 5.5). The embryos reconstructed with donor nuclei at G1/S stage and control group activated with co-activation protocol showed 97 % rate of development to 2-cell was significantly better (p < 0.001) as compared to the embryos reconstructed by using Sphase (81%) and G2-phase (84%) of cell cycle stage. The subsequent development to morula and blastocyst stage was significantly (p < 0.001) higher (85 and 79%) in the embryos reconstructed using donor nuclei at G1/S phase of cell cycle stage as compared to the embryos reconstructed by using S-phase (40 and 23%) and G2phase (47 and 27%) of cell cycle stages. The analysis of data for development also indicated that embryos reconstructed by using G1 or G1/S donor nuclei are best donor and development was comparable with donor controls. Fig. 5.3 shows the example of blastocyst developed following nuclear transfer of G1 and S phase donor nuclei. There was difference in the morphology of the blastomeres nuclei as observed after Hoechst 33342 staining. The appearance of the blastomeres in some of the blastocysts produced following transfer of 4-cell S-phase donor nuclei was unhealthy (Fig. 5.3b) whilst the blastocysts from G1 donor appeared normal (Fig. 5.3a)

Table 5.5: Development after nuclear transfer of reconstructed embryos using donor nuclei from different stages of 3rd cell cycle and pre-activated oocytes (4 hpa) with strontium chloride (1 hour) + 2mM 6-DMAP (3 hours) protocol.(%)

÷

e l

.

Donor cell cycle stage	Replicates.	Total	Fused	2-cell/ Fused	4-cell/ Fused	Morula/ Fused	Blastocyst/ Fused	
G ₁ or G ₁ /S	3	57	39 (68)	38 (97)	36 (92)	33 (85)	31 (79)	
S	3	79	47 (59)	38 (81)	21 (45)	19 (40)	11 (23)	
G2	3	79	49 (62)	41 (84)	36 (73)	23 (47)	13 (27)	
+ive control	9	119		115 (97)	87 (73)	73 (61)	64 (54)	
-ive control	9	127		7 (5)				
Donor control	2	21			19 (90)	17 (81)	16 (76)	

Fig. 5.3 Difference in nuclear morphology of the blastocyst's nuclei of embryos reconstructed with G1 and S-phase stages.

a) blastocyst nuclei of the embryos reconstructed by transferring donor nuclei from 4-cell at G1 stage of cell cycle into cytoplasts pre-activated using strontium and 6-DMAP protocol.

b) blastocyst nuclei of the embryos reconstructed by transferring donor nuclei from 4-cell at S-phase of cell cycle into cytoplasts pre-activated using strontium and 6-DMAP protocol.



5.6.3 CONCLUSIONS

A number of reconstructed embryos were examined post fusion for evidence of NEBD (Table; 5.6). In one case the membrane was non distinct, but the chromosomes had not condensed. These observations confirms that the activation protocol did lower MPF activity as obvious from the intact nuclear envelope of the transferred nuclei (Fig 5.4).

Although all three nuclear transfer protocols were expected to maintain normal ploidy, there were significant differences in development. Development was more frequent when the donor cell was in G1 or G1/S phase.

The results of the present experiment suggests that though there is role of MPF in the development of reconstructed embryos but their could be other cytoplasmic factor which plays their role in remodelling and reprogramming of the transferred nuclei or cell cycle stage of the donor nuclei (the stage effect) could be the cause of lower development in embryos reconstructed by using S-phase and G2-phase stage of cell cycle. For G2 donor nuclei tetraploidy could be another cause of lower development.

5.7 COMPARISON OF THE EFFECTIVENESS OF TWO PROTOCOLS: ONE HOUR IN STRONTIUM ACTIVATION MEDIA VERSUS ONE HOUR EXPOSURE TO STRONTIUM ACTIVATION MEDIA (25 mM Sr) WITH SUBSEQUENT EXPOSURE OF THREE HOURS TO 2.0 mM 6-DMAP, THE PROTEIN KINASE INHIBITOR.

The results of the study (Table: 5.3) demonstrated maximum development (79%) by using the favourable activation protocol based on the parthenogenetic development of metaphase II oocytes, with the embryos reconstructed from the G1/S phase of 3rd cell cycle by using enucleated pre-activated (4 hpa) oocytes by using favoured activation protocol i.e. one hour incubation in strontium activation media containing 25 mM strontium chloride and subsequently 3 hours exposure to 2.0 mM 6-DMAP in sM16. On the basis of these results it was decided to compare the effect of two different protocols on the development of the embryos reconstructed by using nuclear donors at G1/S phase of the 3rd cell cycle with the enucleated oocytes activated using above mentioned protocols.

Table: 5.6 Effect of activation protocol (25 mM Strontium chloride 1 hour + 2.0 mM 6-DMAP 3 hours) on the morphology of transferred nuclei after one hour of fusion.(%)

.

Donor cell stage	Total	Fused	1PN	Intact Nuclear/ observed	NEBD/ observed	NEBD+PCC/ observed
G1 or G1/S	14	12		11/11(100)	0/11(0)	0/11(0)
S-phase	12	11		10/11(91)	1/11(9)	0/11(0)
Control	25			24/25(96)	0/25(0)	0/25(0)

Fig. 5.4 Maintenance of nuclear envelope in embryos reconstructed from S-phase stage of donor nuclei using cytoplasts pre-activated with strontium and 6-DMAP protocol

.

.



5.7.1 EXPERIMENTAL DESIGN

The oocytes were recovered 14 hours post hCG injections. They were denuded by using 300 i.u. of Hyaluronidaze .They were stained by using Hoechst 33342 (0.8 mg/ml). Enucleation of the oocytes was performed in the micromanipulation chamber containing 10 μ M of Nocodazole and 10 μ g Cytochalasin B in M2 medium. The enucleated oocytes were washed thoroughly with M2 medium to remove any affect of drugs used. They were activated by using calcium magnesium free strontium activation media containing 25 mM strontium chloride for one hour at 37°C with 5%CO₂ in air. The activated oocytes were divided into two groups after washing with M2 with several changes. One group was incubated in the microdrop of sM16 medium for three hours and the other was exposed to 2.0 mM DMAP for three hours.

The donor nuclei at 2-cell stage were recovered 44-48 hours after hCG injections followed by mating with F1 males. They were synchronized for 9-12 hours using 10 µM of Nocodazole in M16 medium at 37°C. They were released in groups by washing them thoroughly with several changes of M2 to remove the effect of Nocodazole. The released embryos started dividing after 60 minutes. They were used for nuclear transfer 75 minutes after their release (Otaegui, 1995 Ph.D. thesis). The enucleated oocytes and the donor 4-cells were transferred into the micromanipulation chamber containing Nocodazole (microtubule inhibitor) and Cytochalasin B (cytoskeleton inhibitor). The stage of the cell cycle was recognized by evaluating the number of nucleoli. All those containing 6 or more than 6 nucleoli were considered in G1-phase. After reconstruction the couplets were fused by using 3 volts AC for 3.5 second followed by single DC pulse of 1.5 kv for 100 μ sec. in an electrofusion chamber containing 0.3M mannitol solution. The control groups were exposed with the same treatment but without enucleation to evaluate the ability of activation protocols and to compare them with the reconstructed groups. -ive control groups were used to identify any spontaneous activation in the oocytes with age or any other stimuli. The observations along the developmental pathways were recorded. The blastocyst's quality was evaluated by staining them with Hoechst 33342 for 15 minutes by exposing them to the UV light. The data was analyzed by using the method described in section 5.4.2.

5.7.2 **RESULT**

The fusion rate of the reconstructed couplets by using enucleated and preactivated oocytes with strontium activation protocol was 68% as compare to the embryos reconstructed using enucleated and pre-activated oocytes with strontium coactivation protocol (80%) (Table: 5.7). Developmental competence of embryos to 2cells stage also showed significant effect (p < 0.001) when two different activation protocols were compared. The subsequent development up to morula and blastocyst was higher in the embryos reconstructed by using pre-activated oocytes with strontium co-activation protocol as compared to those reconstructed by using strontium protocol, but statistical analysis showed non significant difference. Their was also a difference in the development of fused embryos to blastocyst (p < 0.05) within the group of strontium protocol between reconstructed embryos and non enucleated parthenotes which was not present within the strontium co-activation group. The overall analysis of the data on development from start to 2-cell indicated that strontium co-activation treatment did better than the strontium alone and the embryos reconstructed using G1 or G1/S donor nuclei developed better than the control. When development from 2-cell to 4-cell was compared, the Strontium coactivation protocol proved better than the Strontium alone protocol. However, the comparison of development from start to blastocyst showed Strontium co-activation treatments (+DMAP) not distinguishable from donor control and (-DMAP, G1 or G1/S) but better than (-DMAP, control). Moreover, donor control were better than the both Strontium alone treatments.

5.7.3 CONCLUSIONS

The results of the experiment proved the use of strontium co-activation protocol for the activation of enucleated oocytes, when pre-activated recipient with no MPF would be required. Table 5.7: Development after nuclear transfer of reconstructed embryos using donor nuclei from G1 stage of 3rd cell cycle and pre-activated oocytes (4 hpa) with strontium chloride (1 hour) and strontium chloride (1 hour) + 2mM 6-DMAP (3 hours) protocols.(%)

Donor cell cycle stage	Activation Protocol	Replicates	Fused	2-cell/ Fused	4-cell/ Fused	Morula/ Fused	Blastocyst/ Fused
G1 or G1/S	Strontium	3	36/53(68)	30/36(83)	21/36(58)	21/36(58)	21/36(58)
+ Control*	Chloride	3		16/32(50)	14/32(44)	10/32(31)	5/32(16)
G1 or G1/S	Strontium	3	36/45(80)	45/45(100)	41/45(91)	41/45(91)	35/45(78)
+ Control*	Chloride+ DMAP	3		30/34(88)	27/34(79)	26/34(76)	24/34(71)
Donor control*		3			38/43(88)	38/43(88)	38/43(88)
-ive Control*		3		3/32(9)	2/32(6)	0/32(0)	0/32(0)

* The percentages are worked out of their total number.

١

5.8 - DISCUSSION

The results of the series of experiments presented in this chapter demonstrates the beneficial role of using 6-DMAP when used in combination with the activation stimuli. The results highlighted that 6-DMAP itself has negligible effect on activation but potentiates effect of Strontium, in that it apparently enhanced proportion activated and accelerated the response (table 5.1). There are different methods of activation available. In this study three methods of activation were tried to find out the optimum activation protocol for mouse oocytes activation. Studies on the parthenogenetic activation of mouse oocytes using divalent ions like Strontium, barium and manganese has suggested that these ions releases Ca^{+2} from intracellular stores (Whittingham and Siracusa, 1978; Fraser, 1987; O' Neill *et al.*, 1991). The results shown in table 5.5 demonstrates that when the oocytes after activation were exposed subsequently with 6-DMAP, a higher activation proportion was achieved using strontium co-activation protocol.

6-DMAP, inhibits protein phosphorylation without inhibiting protein synthesis, in sea urchin, starfish, and mouse oocytes (Rebhun et al., 1973, Neant and Guerrier, 1988a,b, Neant et al., 1989, Rime et al., 1989, Szollosi et al., 1993). In mouse eggs, 6-DAMP inhibits protein phosphorylation by approximately 20% (Rime et al., 1989). Thus it is apparent not all protein kinases are inhibited by 6-DMAP. For example protein kinase C (PKC), which is activated by the phorbol ester, phobol 12-myristate 13 acetate (PMA) (Nishizuka, 1984), including parthenogenetic activation in mouse eggs (Cutterbertson and Cubbold, 1985), does not appear to be inhibited by 6-DMAP, instead 6-DMAP enhanced PMA-induced egg activation (Moses and Masui, 1994). The results presented in table 5.1 demonstrates that the combination treatments of strontium and 6-DMAP for 3 hours enhanced pronuclear formation (more than 85%) as compare to strontium alone (1 hour) when observed 3 hours after staining.

The data on the observation of polar body and pronuclear formation (8 hpa)(table 5.3) demonstrates the effectiveness of the combined protocol of strontium (1 hr) with subsequent exposure to 6-DMAP (3 hr) on oocytes activation, all of the oocytes exposed to this combined protocol showed polar body formation. In contrast, 81% and 44% of the exposed oocytes to strontium and ionomycin alone showed polar body formation. The exposure of oocytes to strontium and Ionomycin alone showed very little effect of Ionomycin exposure on parthenogenetic activation. But when the embryos were subsequently exposed to DMAP, enhanced response to

development was noted. Poor activation rate (44%) was observed in oocytes exposed to ionomycin alone but when the oocytes were exposed to the subsequent exposure of 6-DMAP, the activation rate was enhanced to 80%, comparable to strontium alone. The maximum development to morula/blastocyst was achieved using strontium co-activation protocol.

In mouse, the shorter exposure to Ionomycin may not be helpful in completely activating the oocytes. In contrast, the higher activation rate in strontium treatment group may due to longer exposure of oocytes (60 min.) to Strontium. The fact that strontium treatment produces Ca²⁺ transient comparable to sperm activation, the difference observed in parthenogenetic development may be due to the mode of intracellular calcium elevation. Ionomycin actually mobilizes the intracellular stores (Hoth and Penner, 1992) but induces only a single wave as compare to the repetitive series of calcium waves generated during fertilization. In contrast, prolong exposure to Strontium may be helpful in generating a series of calcium transients. Poor activation rates of freshly ovulated oocytes treated with some parthenogenetic agent such as A23187 has been suggested because they may generate only a single Ca²⁺ increase (Ozil, 1990; Swann and Ozil, 1994). These studies highlighted the function of Ca^{2+} oscillation in oocyte activation. This is supported by the observations that 100% of freshly ovulated mouse and rabbit eggs can be activated by repetitive electric pulse application to generate repetitive Ca²⁺ transient (Ozil, 1990; Swann and Ozil, 1994).

In most of the mammalian species, sperm entry into oocyte provides natural stimuli for egg activation. It is establishes that the natural activation stimuli induced by sperm penetration induces a series of Ca²⁺ transients in the egg which persists for many minutes or even hours (Miyazaki *et al.*, 1993; Kline and Kline, 1992; Carroll *et al.*, 1996). In mouse first sperm-induced Ca²⁺ transient is distinctive and unlike the later Ca²⁺ transient; it consists of small pacemaker-like rise in intracellular Ca²⁺, followed by a rapid rise to a large, long lasting plateaus phase. Several fast Ca²⁺ spikes of large amplitude and short duration are often superimposed on the first transient (Kline and Kline, 1994). The release of Ca²⁺ from intracellular stores in oocytes is thought to be due to inositol 1,4,5-triphosphate receptors (insP₃ R) and ryanodine receptors (RyR); InsP₃ R channels being involved in propagation and maintaining the Ca²⁺ waves and RyR channels have been linked to the conversion of the zona glycoprotein (ZP₂) to its post fertilization form ZP₂ f (Yue *et al.*, 1995; Kenneth and Yue, 1996). The increase in intracellular calcium concentration that result from fertilization, inactivates MPF and CSF and releases the eggs from

metaphase arrest (Meyerhof and Masui, 1977; Murray and Kirschner, 1989b). So the efficiency of the parthenogenetic activation agent depends on its ability to generate repetitive Ca^{2+} transients.

When the oocytes were subsequently exposed to DMAP, the 2PN formation was observed in 65 to 70% of oocytes. The study of Maro et al., (1986) shows that 6-DMAP inhibits spindle rotation and second polar body formation. These two events are controlled by interactions between the chromosomes and the oocyte cortex, resulting in the formation of a microfilament-rich domain overlying the spindle. Normal activation requires close association between one of the rotating spindle poles and the cortical actin layer. The lack of this contact in the presence of 6-DMAP suggests that protein phosphorylation is involved in the maintenance of spindle pole-cortex association and successful spindle rotation. Extrusion of first polar body was also often inhibited by 6-DMAP during mouse oocyte maturation (Szollosi et al., 1991) as well as the formation of both polar bodies in maturing oocytes of Echinoderms (Neant et al., 1989). The inhibition of second polar body in present study resulted in the formation of 2PN in oocytes exposed to 6-DMAP after activation with strontium or ionomycin. However, only 65% of the oocytes showed 2PN formation when treated with strontium co-activation protocol, may be due to the exposure time to strontium (60 min.) before its exposure to 6-DMAP. All those oocytes activated in the start of the exposure to strontium may have organized their spindle and spindle rotation which ultimately resulted in the formation of 1PN + 1PB. In contrast, the oocytes activated later with strontium was unable to form their spindle due to their exposure to 6-DMAP, resulted in the formation of 2PN. This is evident from the results of experiment (table 5.3) that oocytes exposed to strontium co-activation protocol showed 33% oocytes with 1PN + 1PB formation as compared to the ionomycin co-activation protocol, 6% showed 1PN + 1PB formation.

The observations of the present study suggests that 6-DMAP accelerates the formation of pronuclei in oocytes activated in presence or absence of 6-DMAP (table 5.1). These observations are in line with the previous studies of Szollosi *et al.*, 1993; Ledda *et al.*, 1996. However, formation of single pronucleus after DMAP exposure was also reported by Ledda *et al.*, 1996; Loi *et al.*, 1998 in bovine and ovine respectively. The exposure of oocytes to the co-activation protocol also enhanced the cell cycle progression, and higher number of cells in blastocysts on 4th day and 5th day was observed (data not shown) as compare to the strontium and Ionomycin alone. The morphology of the blastocyst from the strontium co-activation treatment group was observed to be better than the strontium or Ionomycin treated ones (Fig

5.2). The development of parthenotes to blastocyst stage (table 5.4) suggests difference in the effectiveness of different protocols used in this study. The formation of number of pronuclei and polar bodies is expected to alter the ploidy of the parthenotes. All those oocytes who showed 1PN + 1PB are expected to be haploid but those showing 2PN + 1PB represents two sets of haploid. However, the developmental potential of the parthenotes on this basis was not evaluated in these experiment. It is suggested that further experiments should be performed to evaluate the developmental potential of the haploid and diploid parthenotes. Previous study of Surani and Kaufman, (1977) using Ca^{2+} and Mg^{2+} free or Ca^{2+} alone medium resulting in suppression of second polar body extrusion demonstrated a proportion of cases with two pronuclear eggs or eggs that underwent immediate cleavage. However, the use of Cytochalasin D (CCD) or B could also be successfully used to block the polar body formation and the population of parthenogenetic oocytes with 2PN (haploid) could be achieved. In this study the observation of 2PN + 1PB shows the presence of two haploid pronuclei. However, it is not studied that either the oocytes divided before the synthesis of another set of chromosomes or they cleaved immediately. The cytogenetic studies of the parthenotes could provide solid informations in recognizing the population of haploids and diploids.

The observation on the nuclear morphology post fusion in embryos reconstructed by transferring G1 or G1/S phase and S-phase donor nuclei into preactivated oocytes using Strontium co-activation protocol showed no NEBD and PCC. The results provides the evidence that strontium co-activation protocol did lower the CSF and MPF activity. In contrast when the embryos were activated using Strontium chloride alone, the basal level showed $41.7\% \pm 4.22$ NEBD and $10.25\% \pm 3.7$ NEBD & PCC in reconstructed embryos (Fig: 6.2) which is the evidence of the presence of some MPF activity. These observations suggests the need for longer exposure to strontium or the use of strontium co-activation protocol (strontium 1 hr then 6-DMAP 3 hr) to activate the recipient cytoplast to use them as "Universal recipient". The results of experiments also demonstrates that the cytoplasts activated using Strontium co-activation protocol support development with higher proportions of embryos reconstructed by using donor nuclei from any stage of 3rd cell cycle.

The results presented in table 5.6 that except one, none of the embryos reconstructed by nuclear transfer showed NEBD or NEBD & PCC. As evident from figure 5.4, no nuclear envelope breakdown and premature chromosome condensation occurred in the donor nuclei after fusion, suggesting the absence of MPF activity. Campbell *et al*., (1993) suggested the use of pre-activated oocyte with

no MPF to reconstruct the embryos in nuclear transfer experiments. It was also suggested that if no NEBD and PCC occurs, all the donor nuclei will support development regardless of their cell cycle stage. These changes in donor nuclei are induced by the complex of p34cdc2 and cyclin B (Nurse, 1990). The maturation promotion factor is regulated by its phosphorylation state. The higher cytoplasmic activity of MPF causes NEBD and chromatin condensation. All embryos reconstructed by nuclear transfer into MII cytoplasts when MPF activity was high underwent NEBD & PCC (Fig: 6.2). The results of the experiments presented in table 5.5 are in agreement with Fulka et al., 1996 and Campbell et al., 1993) who reported development in nuclear transfer embryo reconstructed after lowering the level of MPF. The enhanced development of embryos reconstructed by using cytoplasts activated with Strontium co-activation protocol (+DMAP) is interpreted in the sense of the treatment of cytoplasts with DMAP, preserved the integrity of the nuclear envelope and normal synthesis of DNA. The use of DMAP treatment in these experiments helped in lowering the MPF activity and embryos reconstructed by nuclear transfer from donor nuclei of different stages in the absence of MPF undergo for development.

These experiments established that the sequential exposure to strontium and 6-DMAP provide a more effective means of activating represent oocytes than the use of strontium alone. However, the study of Wakayama *et al.*, (1998) demonstrated the use of lower concentration (10 mM) of strontium for longer duration to properly activate the reconstituted embryos. The study also concludes that treatment of cytoplasts with 6-DMAP after activation provides good opportunity to create "Universal recipients" and to enhance development by transferring donor nuclei from all stages of 3rd cell cycle. It further suggests that the integrity of the nuclear envelope could be maintained and normal ploidy is expected in nuclear transfer embryos by using strontium co-activation protocol and difference in development between treatments is expected due to cell cycle stage effect of donor nuclei.

CHAPTER 6

THE EFFECT OF CYTOPLASMIC ENVIRONMENT

6.1- INTRODUCTION

Previous experiments on nuclear transfer in mammalian species have demonstrated the role of cytoplasmic environment on the morphological changes in the donor nuclei after transfer and fusion with the enucleated metaphase II oocytes. These include nuclear envelope breakdown (NEBD), premature chromosome condensation (PCC), dispersal of nucleoli, reformation of nuclear envelope and nuclear swelling (Collas *et al.*, 1992). In contrast, when pronuclear zygotes were used as recipient cytoplasm, no NEBD and PCC was observed. Reports of the previous studies have shown that NEBD and PCC are essential for the reprogramming of gene expression and these events increase the developmental potential of the reconstructed embryos (e.g., in the rabbit [Collas *et al.*, 1992a]). However, the extent and timing of these events vary between species and the stage of the donor cell cycle (Collas *et al.*, 1992b).

The development to blastocysts of reconstructed embryos have been reported to be greatly effected by the stage of the cell cycle of the donor nuclei, transfer of donor nuclei at G1 or early S-phases of cell cycle proved better as compared to those transferred at late S and G2 phases (Collas *et al.*, 1992a). The morphological examination of the embryos reconstructed by using donor nuclei at G1 and early Sphase had suggested very little effect of cytoplasmic environment on the chromosomal constitution of the donor nuclei. In contrast, large chromosomes and other chromosomal abnormalities have been observed in the embryos reconstructed from late S phase (Collas *et al.*, 1992b). Reports of previous studies suggests that this effect is induced by high level of maturation promoting factor (MPF) activity, present in MII oocytes and in mitotic cells (reviewed by Nurse, 1990 and Maller, 1991). MPF was shown to be universal regulator of G2/M transition in eukaryotes (reviewed by Masui, 1992). MPF is the complex of two sets of proteins, cyclins (Swenson *et al.*, 1986; Labbe *et al.*, 1989) and $p34^{cdc2}$ protein kinase (Dunphy *et al.*, 1988; Labbe *et al.*, 1989) whose activity is measured using exogenous histone H1 as a substrate. Activation of the $p34^{cdc2}$ kinase requires cyclin (Murray *et al.*, 1989) and the kinase activity of $p34^{cdc2}$ -cyclin complexes is regulated by the changes in the phosphorylation state of both components (reviewed by Clarke and Karsenti, 1991).

Mammalian oocytes remain arrested at metaphase of second meiotic division until they are fertilized or activated (spontaneously or artificially). This arrest is maintained by high levels of maturation promotion factor (MPF) (Kubiak et al., 1993), which is stabilized by the action of another cytoplasmic component, the cytostatic factor (CSF) (Gerhart et al., 1984 and Watanabe et al., 1989). The cytostatic factor (CSF) is now known to be the *c-mos* proto-oncogene product (Mos) (Sagata *et al.*, 1989). At fertilization, a series of repetitive Ca^{2+} transients occur (Cuthbertson and Cobbold, 1985; Igusa and Miyazaki, 1986 and Taylor et al., 1993) which are responsible for the destruction of MPF and re-entry into the cell cycle (Kline and Kline, 1992). The Ca²⁺ transients stimulated at fertilization continue until the formation of pronuclei in the one cell mouse embryo (Jones et al., 1995). In nuclear transfer experiments, the Ca^{2+} releasing activity of karyoplasts from fertilized embryos has been demonstrated previously by their ability to activate MII-arrested oocytes (Kono et al., 1995). The study of Kono et al., (1996) demonstrates that fertilized embryos generate transients at nuclear envelope breakdown (NEBD) and during mitosis. In contrast, parthenogenetic embryos produced by 2-hr exposure to strontium containing medium do not generate detectable Ca²⁺ transients at NEBD or in mitosis. These studies suggests that the donor nuclei at all cell cycle stages except M-phase when transferred into MII-arrested cytoplasts generate Ca²⁺ transient at NEBD. The findings that local Ca²⁺ changes (Cheong et al., 1993; Yao and Parker, 1994) and that NEBD releases Ca^{2+} supported the view that local Ca^{2+} transients in the nuclear region may induce NEBD and progression through mitosis.

CSF or Mos is also inactivated by the transient increase in the cytoplasmic free calcium (Meyerhof and Masui, 1977; Watanabe *et al.*, 1989) and it was demonstrated that CSF inactivation is the primary cause of MPF inactivation on meiotic release (Sagata *et al.*, 1989; Newport and Kirschner, 1984; Gerhart and Kirschner, 1984;). Degradation of the proto-oncogene product p39mos is not necessary for cyclin proteolysis and exit from meiotic metaphase (Lorca *et al.*, 1991). The study of Watanabe *et al.*, (1991) in *Xenopus* eggs demonstrates that at

molecular level, cyclin subunit of MPF are degraded before Mos is degraded and, at physiological level, that MPF activity is inactivated before CSF activity during activation. These results have provided the evidence that a calcium transient on fertilization induces a CSF-independent pathway for MPF inactivation, whereas CSF inactivation during meiotic release serves only to allow the fertilize egg to enter mitosis. So the activity of CSF after activation decreases slowly.

After reconstruction of embryos with the technique of nuclear transfer, nuclear envelope breakdown (NEBD) and premature chromosome condensation (PCC) occur in the donor nucleus (e.g. in mouse Czolowska *et al.*, 1984). The induction of NEBD and PCC is mediated by maturation promotion factor (MPF), (reviewed by Nurse 1990 and Maller, 1991). Studies of Campbell *et al.*, (1993) in bovine, suggests that all nuclei transferred into MII cytoplasts in which MPF activity is high undergo NEBD and PCC. In contrast when the embryos were reconstructed after the disappearance of MPF activity (10 hours post activation), no NEBD and no PCC were observed. However, the study showed the level of MPF after activation as measured by H1 kinase reached to its basal level of $20 \pm 6\%$ at 120 minutes. The study further suggested that if MII cytoplasts were used to reconstruct the embryos then only G1 should be transferred at the time of activation. In contrast, the use of pre-activated cytoplast (Universal Recipient) creates a cytoplasmic environment able to support development of embryos reconstructed using donor nuclei from any stage of cell cycle. In mouse, it may be difficult to establish "Universal recipient".

Thus the present series of experiments was planned to optimize the time for embryo reconstruction using G1 and G2 donor nuclei into different cytoplasmic environment after cytoplast activation and to find out the cytoplasmic environment representative of "the Universal recipient " in mouse.

The results of lower development in the above mentioned experiment suggested the need to re-ensure the length of cell cycle in enucleated and nonenucleated oocytes. So the experiments were also performed to evaluate the cell cycle length of enucleated and non-enucleated oocytes.

The third series of experiments were planned to map the level of MPF and to find out the basal level of MPF representative of the "Universal recipient".

6.2- DEVELOPMENT AFTER NUCLEAR TRANSFER

The study of Otaegui, 1995 (Ph.D. thesis), investigating the effect of interaction between donor nuclei and recipient cytoplast cell cycle phases demonstrated the use of cytoplasts at different stages of cell cycle. However, the proportion of development to blastocysts in embryos reconstructed by transferring S-phase and G2 phase remain restricted at low level. As the level of MPF activity varies after activation which give rise to different type of cytoplasmic environments, it was decided to reconstruct the embryos at various times post activation to optimize the time of G1 and G2 donor nuclei for reconstruction of embryos and to find out the cytoplasmic environment representative of "the Universal recipient" in mouse.

6.2.1- EXPERIMENTAL DESIGN

Oocytes recovered after 14 hours post hCG injection were denuded using 300 i.u. hyaluronidase/ml in M2 medium. The oocytes were enucleated by using micromanipulation procedures (see section 3.4.4). The enucleated oocytes (cytoplasts) were activated by using 25 mM strontium chloride in M16 medium for 1 hour. The donor 2-cell embryos were recovered at 44-48 hours post hCG injections after mating with the same F1 hybrid males. Until required they were placed at low temperature in M2 medium under paraffin oil. They were synchronized by culturing them in sM16 medium containing 10 µM Nocodazole for 8-12 hours. They were released in batches after washing them thoroughly with M2 medium several times to remove the effect of Nocodazole. They were cultured in sM16 and were used for reconstruction of embryos as soon as possible to capture the G1 stage of 3rd cell cycle (4-cell). The donor nuclei started dividing within 60 minutes and used for nuclear transfer 75 minutes after their release from synchronization. The donor nuclei at this time were considered at G1 or G1/S stage of cell cycle. The embryos were reconstructed at zero, 2-3, 4, and 6 hours post activation. On the other hand 2-cell donor nuclei were recovered at 40-44 hours post hCG injection and mating, to use them at G2 stage of 2-cell cycle and the embryos were reconstructed at 3, 4, and 6 hours post activation of cytoplasts. All couplets were fused by using sendai virus (8000 HAU). The observations on the development competence of the reconstructed embryos were recorded.

6.2.1.1- STATISTICAL ANALYSIS

The data was analyzed using Generalized Linear Mixed Model (Breslow and Clayton, 1993) looking at the effect of treatment whilst allowing for differences between days. The treatment effects were tested using a Wald statistics (distributed as chi-squared), and if significant differences between mean were assessed by an approximate t-test. Means declared to differ, differ at the 5% level or better.

6.2.2- RESULTS

The experiments were conducted to reconstruct the embryos at different times post activation of the cytoplasts and the results are presented in Table 6.1. The fusion rates are appreciably higher in the embryos reconstructed at 4 hours (96%) and 6 hours (87%) post activation by using 2-cell (G2) donor nuclei as compare to the embryos reconstructed by using 4-cells (G1 or G1/S) donor nuclei.

Using 4-cell (G1 or early S) donor nuclei at 0, 2-3, 4 and 6 hours post activation, the development to 2-cell was observed 34, 47, 50 and 29% respectively. A significant time effect (p < 0.01) was observed when the development to 2-cell from fused were compared. The development to 2-cell is shown to be good when embryos were reconstructed using cytoplasts at 2-3 or 4 hours post activation as compared to the embryos reconstructed 6 hours post activation. However, the analysis showed no distinguishable difference from all others when compared with the embryos reconstructed at 0 hours post activation.

The maximum development to morula/ blastocysts was observed to be 39% and 29% respectively, when 2-3 and 4 hours pre-activated oocytes were used at the time of G1 blastomere deposition. In contrast when 2-cell (G2) stage donor nuclei were used for reconstruction of embryos at 3, 4 and 6 hours post activation, 42, 46 and 26% respectively, development to 2-cell was observed and the analysis of the data showed a significant time effect (p< 0.01). The development to morula/blastocyst (Table: 6.2) stage is shown to be 11.1, 14 and 2% respectively. Slight difference in the development up to 2-cells stage of embryos reconstructed at 3,4, and 6 hours post activation using donor nuclei at 4-cell (G1 or G1/S) and 2-cells (G2) stages is observed, however, the analysis showed no donor effect.

Table. 6.1

Development after nuclear transfer of embryos reconstructe at various times post activation of enucleated oocytes by using 2-cell (G2) and 4-cell (G1 or early S) blastomeres

Nucl.Donor	Trt.	Rep.	Tot. Fused %	2-cell/fu	2-cell/fu % Mor/Bl		
	0 hr	3	64	34	8		
	2-3 hpa	4	49	47	39		
4-cell	4 hpa	4	34	50	29		
(G1 or	6 hpa	2	17	29	6		
G_1/S)	_		;				
	3 hpa	4	36	42	11.1		
2-cell(G2)	4 hpa	7	96	46	14		
	6 hpa	5	87	26	2		

;

hpa = hours post activation

6.2.3- CONCLUSIONS

Development to morula/blastocyst stage in the embryos reconstructed using donor nuclei from 4-cell embryos is shown to be maximum when 4-cell donor nuclei (G1 or early S) were fused at 3 and 4 hours post activation of oocytes.

No significant difference was observed in the development of the reconstructed embryos to 2-cell, by transferring donor blastomeres from 4-cell (G1 or G1/S) and 2-cell (G2) at 3, 4, and 6 hours post activation of cytoplasts, however, further development to morula/blastocyst is shown to be much higher in the embryos reconstructed at 2-3 and 4 hour post activation of cytoplast using 4-cell (G1 or G1/S) blastomeres.

The development using 4-cell donor nuclei at G1 stage of cell cycle at the time of activation (0 hpa) was unsuccessful. This could be explained due to improper use of donor cell cycle stage. The donor nuclei might not be at G1 stage of cell cycle because later experiments showed enhanced rate of development with G1 donor blastomeres. The lower rate of development by using 2-cell (G2) nuclei as donor blastomeres is expected due to partial exposure to MPF, unable to cause complete chromatin condensation or necessary reprogramming.

6.3- MAPPING OF FIRST CELL CYCLE LENGTH

The reconstruction of embryos by transferring donor nuclei at different stages of recipient cell cycle failed to reveal the stage of recipient cytoplast representative of the universal recipient and suggests that perhaps there is a small window in the cell cycle for basal level of MPF. So it was advisable to check the length of the first cell cycle. Thus the present experiment was planned to investigate the length of the 1st cell cycle of the enucleated and non enucleated oocytes.

6.3.1- EXPERIMENTAL DESIGN

To map the cell cycle length, the oocytes were recovered 14 hours post hCG injections and were treated with hyalauranidase (300 i.u./ml) to denude them from the cumulus cells. The oocytes were divided into two groups. One group of oocytes were enucleated by using micromanipulation procedures (see section 3.4.4). Both the groups (nucleated and non-enucleated) of oocytes were activated by using 25 mM of strontium chloride in Ca, Mg free M16 for one hour. The oocytes after activation

were washed with several changes of M2. They were incubated in the microdrops of sM16 at $37^{\circ}C$ in 5% CO₂ in air, in 60 mm plastic petri dishes prepared at least 2 hours prior to incubation. Both the groups were observed every hour after activation until the time of first fragmentation / cell division and then observed after every 30 min. to record the observations.

6.3.2- RESULTS

The first cell cycle length, assessed by activating the non-enucleated and nucleated oocytes, is presented in Table 6.2. The length of the 1st cell cycle of the non-enucleated oocytes ranged from 18.7-22 hours (Table: 6.2) with an average of 20.41 hours. In contrast in the enucleated oocytes fragmentation (taken as attempted cleavage) was observed from 13.2-17.5 hours (Table 6.2) with an average of 14.5 hours.

6.3.3- CONCLUSIONS

In fact the cell cycle of enucleated oocytes is short. The length of 1st cell cycle in non enucleated parthenotes was observed to be 20.41 hours (Fig. 6.1). In contrast the length of the 1st cell cycle in enucleated parthenotes is shown 5.91 hours earlier i.e. 14.6 hours (Fig. 6.1).

MPF activity starts declining after activation and reaches its basal level around 4 hours post activation and then starts rising again after 6 hours post activation (Fig. 6.1), the rise in MPF in the absence of nucleus causes fragmentation.

6.4- MAPPING THE LEVEL OF MPF, ITS EFFECT ON DONOR NUCLEI AND DEVELOPMENT

The length of the 1st cell cycle in enucleated parthenotes is short which suggested the need for mapping the level of MPF and to investigate how long the MPF level stays at basal level. As the level of MPF declines with the passage of time after activation of the cytoplasts, the observations of the proportion of NEBD and NEBD&PCC of the transferred donor nuclei into the cytoplasm could provide good estimation of the level of MPF.

The study aimed to map the level of MPF by evaluating its effect on the morphology of transferred donor nuclei through NEBD and NEBD&PCC..



Fig: 6.1 Graph showing the timing of fragmentation or cleavage in enucleated and non-enucleated mouse parthenotes respectively

Time (hrs)

Table. 6.2

First cell cycle length after activation of non-enucleated and enucleated oocytes with 25mM Strontium chloride for 1 hours

Groups	Rep.	No.	Range Av. Cl/Fra	g(Hrs)
Enucleated Non- enucleated	4 3	34 94	13.2-17.5 18.7-22.0	14.5 20.41

1

6.4.1- EXPERIMENTAL DESIGN

4-6 weeks old F1 hybrid (C57 BL/6 X CBA) female mice were superovulated and the oocytes were recovered 14 hours post hCG injections. The oocytes were denuded by using 300 i.u. hyaluronidase/ml in M2 medium. Oocytes were treated with 1 μ g/ml Hoechst 33342 for 5 min. to examine the chromosomes and stage of maturation. The 2-cell donor nuclei were recovered 40-44 hours post hCG injections and mating.

The oocytes were enucleated within 3 hours of their recovery by using micromanipulation procedures (see section 3.4.4). The enucleated oocytes (cytoplasts) were activated by using 25 mM strontium chloride in Ca Mg free M16 medium for 1 hour. Late 2-cell (G2) blastomeres were used as nuclear donor (Karyoplasts). The embryos were reconstructed at zero, 2-4, 4-6, 6-8, 8-10, and 10-12 hours post activation. The zero hour of activation was considered, when they were first exposed to the activation medium (Strontium chloride). The donor nuclei were deposited into the perivitiline space of the zona pellucida of the cytoplast in a micromanipulation chamber containing 7.5 µg Cytochalasin B, 10 µM Nocodazole and 10% FCS in M2 by using holding and injection pipettes. The fusion was Sendai virus mediated. After reconstruction, the couplets were immediately washed with M2 medium with several changes and incubated in the previously prepared dishes containing microdrops of sM16 medium having 10 µM Nocodazole until fusion. One hour after fusion, the oocytes were washed with M2 medium and were mounted on to the slides. They were fixed in an acetic acid: methanol (1:3, v/v) for 24 hours and were stained with 2% aceto-orcene. The nuclei of reconstructed embryos were examined for NEBD and NEBD&PCC under phase contrast microscope, photomicrographed and observations were recorded.

6.4.2- RESULTS

The effect of MPF activity on the NEBD and NEBD&PCC is shown in figure: 6.2. The scanning of reconstituted orcene stained embryos for NEBD and PCC under high magnification revealed that all donor nuclei fused at 0 hours of activation had undergone nuclear envelope breakdown (Fig. 6.3 photomicrograph for NEBD) and 90% \pm 3.22 showed NEBD and PCC (Fig. 6.3 photomicrograph for NEBD&PCC).



Fig: 6.2 Graph showing NEBD and NEBD+PCC activity in reconstructed embryos (Mean±S.E.M.)

Fig. 6.3 Effect of MPF on the nuclear morphology of transferred nucleus.

a) NEBD and PCC in the embryos reconstructed at zero hour of activation

b) NEBD in the embryos reconstructed 2 hours post activation

c) embryo showing nuclear envelope when reconstructed 4 hours post activation



The frequency of NEBD+PCC declines rapidly after 2 hours post activation as the percentage of donor nuclei which undergo NEBD & PCC decreased to $28.24\% \pm 4.69$. The basal level of MPF is observed 4 hours post activation where the percentage of NEBD and NEBD & PCC reaches to $41.7\% \pm 4.22$ and $10.25\% \pm 3.7$ respectively (Fig. 6.4 showing the nuclear envelope). The level of MPF starts rising again after 6 hours post activation as the percentage of reconstituted embryos which undergo NEBD and NEBD & PCC increases to $95.5\% \pm 2.78$ and $34.86\% \pm 8.5$ respectively.

The level of MPF almost reached pre-activation level after decay was attained at 10 hours post activation as the percentage of NEBD and NEBD & PCC was observed $97.78\% \pm 2.2$ and $47.42\% \pm 4.6$ respectively.

6.4.3- CONCLUSION

MPF activity in murine oocytes starts declining rapidly after activation within 2-3 hours and reaches its basal level around 4 hours post activation and then starts rising again after 6 hours post activation (Fig. 6.2)

The results imply that the MPF level stays for very short time at basal level. Hence the use of enucleated cytoplast as universal recipient is disappointing.

6.5- DISCUSSION

The results of experiments conducted to study the effect on development of mouse embryos reconstructed by nuclear transfer at different times after activation confirms that development to 2-cell is greatly influenced (p< 0.01) by the cell cycle stage of the recipient cells. The observations on the timing of the initiation of cleavage of non-enucleated and fragmentation of enucleated oocytes (Table: 6.1) indicated that fragmentation time in enucleated post activated oocytes is about 5.5 hours earlier than cleavage in the non-enucleated ones. One possible explanation of this early fragmentation in enucleated oocytes is that MPF activity returns after strontium activation. The early rise in the level of MPF during the time of pronuclear formation was unexpected (fig 6.2). It was anticipated that the level would remain low after strontium activation. The study of Jones *et al.*, (1995) has demonstrated that the Ca²⁺ transients stimulated at fertilization continue until the formation of pronuclei in the one cell mouse embryo. The observations of early rise in MPF in present study may be the use of strontium activation protocol in this experiment,

which does not mimic adequate events during activation. Although it initiates early development, the stimulus is inadequate and suggests the need for longer exposure to strontium. The study of Bos-Mikich *et al.*, (1995) and Wakayama *et al.*, (1998) in mouse demonstrates the use of 10 mM of strontium for longer period of time. However, the combination of strontium and protein phosphorylation inhibitor (6-DMAP) was observed beneficial in parthenogenetically activating the metaphase II oocytes (chapter 5). The combination of Strontium and protein synthesis inhibitor was also shown to be effective in parthenogenetic activation of mouse oocytes (Bos-Mikich *et al.*, 1995). The study further demonstrates that strontium treatments leads to Ca²⁺-dependent CSF destruction and cycloheximide leads to loss of MPF activity. The other reason may be due to the lack of feed back mechanisms in the absence of a nucleus. As observations on the level of MPF (Fig: 6.2) suggests that MPF starts rising after 6-8 hours post activation, this rise in the MPF level may induce cleavage-the nucleus may be involved in direction of cleavage plane. Lack of a nucleus may disrupt this leading to uncoordinated cleavage and fragmentation.

The results of experiment conducted to map the level of MPF through evaluating the nuclear morphology (Fig: 6.2) that MPF disappears within 2-3 hours post activation and development to morula/blastocyst (39%) was observed in nuclear transfer embryos reconstructed 2-3 hours post activation of cytoplasts. It is evident from the experiment conducted to map the cytoplasmic activity of MPF that the cytoplasmic activity of MPF reaches its basal level around 4 hours post activation (Fig: 6.2) and development to 2-cell after nuclear transfer is 50% but shows less development (29%) to morula/blastocyst stage. The enhanced activation by further release of Ca^{2+} transient with the NEBD of donor nuclei (Kono *et al.*, 1996) in embryos reconstructed at 2-3 hours post activation with strontium containing medium could be responsible for increased development. The low rate of development to morula/blastocyst in the embryos reconstructed at zero and 6-8 hours post activation by using 4-cell (G1) donor nuclei was observed as 8 and 6% respectively. The results of the studies by Collas et al., (1992a) in rabbits and Cheong et at., (1993) in mice demonstrated high rate of developments when embryos reconstructed by using G1 stage donor nuclei and metaphase II recipient cytoplasts. In this study the difference in the development to morula/blastocyst stage of the embryos reconstructed at different times post activation of the cytoplasts could be because donor nuclei were probably in S-phase and not G1 at the time of fusion and there was maximum activity of MPF and CSF at zero hours of activation and increased activity, after destruction, at 6 hour post activation. As a result of this MPF activity, NEBD and PCC occurred in donor nuclei and a lower rate of development to morula/blastocyst was observed.

The donor nuclei which were at late 2-cells or G2 stage, when fused to 6-8 hours pre-activated oocytes, developmental competence to morula/blastocyst stage (2%) was quite low, which is expected because of the aneuploidy/DNA damage of the chromosomes in the presence of MPF activity. The result could be correlated with the level of MPF, that level of MPF in enucleated activated cytoplasts stays at its basal level for short time and provides very small window of opportunity to use them as "Universal recipient". The level of MPF started rising again after 6-8 hours of activation, the donor nuclei which were at late 2-cells or G2 stage, when fused to 6-8 hours pre-activated oocytes, did not develop to blastocyst stage perhaps because of the aneuploidy/DNA damage to the chromosomes due to increasing activity of MPF activity.

When nuclei from 4-cell embryos were transferred to MII cytoplasts, the largest proportion of embryos developed morula (34%) and blastocyst (8%), when the donor nuclei were in early G1-phase. These result confirm earlier reports in which development to blastocyst was achieved with nuclei in G1-phase when embryos were reconstituted using metaphase II oocytes as recipient (Collas *et al.*, 1992a, Cheong *et al.*, 1993). The maximum development in this case is probably due to synchrony in the cell cycle stage of both the donor nuclei and recipient cytoplasm. The proportion of reconstituted embryos that developed to blastocyst following nuclear transfer and activation at the same time was lower than that reported in the literature (Kono *et al.*, 1991b; 1992; Cheong *et al.*, 1993), suggests the need for manipulation practice.

This study provides observations on the cell cycle co-ordination of donor and recipient cells. The Fragmentation in non-enucleated cytoplasts occurs earlier (13.5 hr) in the absence of nucleus. The results implies that the MPF level stays for short time at basal level, hence there is very small window of opportunity for using the cytoplasts as universal recipients in mouse. However, further experiments to achieve proper activation stimuli through prolonged exposure of MII cytoplast to strontium medium are suggested.
DNA Replication in 3rd and 4th cell cycle: Duration of the G1 phase 7.1: INTRODUCTION

The studies of Campbell *et al.*, 1993 in bovine in this laboratory suggested that normal development after nuclear transfer is expected only by maintaining the normal ploidy. The study of Otaegui, (1995 Ph.D. thesis) in mouse and other earlier findings demonstrates that development after nuclear transfer of reconstructed embryos is greatly influenced by the cell cycle phase of the donor nuclei (Smith *et al.*, 1988; Tsunoda *et al.*, 1989 and Kono *et al.*, 1991b). Increased development after nuclear transfer of donor nuclei at G1 phase of cell cycle has been reported by different researchers (Collas *et al.*, 1992a in rabbits; Cheong *et al.*, 1993 in mice).

The results obtained by Otaegui, (1995 Ph.D. thesis) demonstrate the use of G1 donor nuclei as nuclear donor to reconstruct the embryos by using MII or Sphase cytoplasts. It was further suggested that by using the permissive window of the G1-phase of the cell cycle, development after nuclear transfer could be maximized. The rate of development after nuclear transfer with the donor nuclei at G1 stage depends on the ability of the researcher to physically select the donor nuclei at G1-phase of the cell cycle. In the experiments presented in chapter 5, the number of nucleoli (9-12) were used as the basis to select donor nuclei at G1-phase of cell cycle. A short duration of the G1-phase has been reported by Otaegui, (1995 Ph.D. thesis) i.e. 45 minutes, however, 1 to 1.5 hours duration was reported by another study (Smith and Johnson, 1986).

G1 was originally defined as a time interval, a gap between the readily observed events of mitosis and DNA synthesis. The pre-DNA synthetic (G1) period is usually considered as the time in the cell cycle when a cell is signaled to proceed for another round of DNA synthesis and subsequent mitosis (Prescott, 1976). In cultured mammalian cells, the duration of G1 may range from 2 to 20 hours. There is also the example of a Chinese hamster cell line (V79) which is devoid of G1

period (Robbins and Scharff, 1967). The fact that mammalian cells without a G1 can be found suggests that this period (G1) is not very essential and can be eliminated without affecting the rest of the cell cycle. In those cells having a long G1 period, the initiators of DNA synthesis were reported to be made toward the end of this phase (Prescott, 1976). The cell fusion studies of Rao and Johnson (1970) showed that binucleate cells produced by fusion between two G1 cells entered S phase at about the same rate as mononucleate cells. However, the later study of Fournier and Pardee (1975) on Syrian hamster BHK21 / C13 cells indicated that binucleate cells, produced by treating mitotic cells with Cytochalasin B for 90 minutes, completed G1 period significantly faster than their mononucleate counterparts. To explain these results, they proposed a model, according to which there is a nuclear cooperation for the initiation of DNA synthesis, which is nonconcentration dependent. They assumed that, among the multinucleate cells, each nucleus makes a critical substance during early G1 which is utilized during late G1, and the total amount, not the concentration, of the substance determines the duration of G1. The greater the amount of this substance available, the shorter is the G1 period. Because binucleate cells make twice the amount of this substance than the mononucleate cells they have shorter G1 period. This provides the clue that why the cell cycle in mouse is longer in the start of development to 2-cells and then become shorter as development proceeds and showed shorter duration of G1.

Cell proliferation markers are a prerequisite to study the initiation of DNA replication in normal cell cycle. Experiments are performed to localize the proliferating cell nuclear antigen (PCNA) which is a highly conserved protein expressed only in cells committed to DNA synthesis. PCNA plays an essential role in nucleic acid metabolism as a component of the replication and repair machinery (Kelman, 1997).

Proliferating cell nuclear antigen (PCNA) is a 36kD nuclear protein which has been demonstrated to be a co-factor for DNA polymerase δ (Bravo *et al.*, 1987) and is essential for the synthesis of DNA during the S-phase of cell division. PCNA is detectable immunocytochemically only at S-phase and may be used as a naturally occurring marker for cell proliferation (Galand and Degraef, 1989; Thaete *et al.*, 1989; Hall and Woods, 1990). Based on fixation procedures two forms of PCNA can be visualized in cultured cells (Bravo and MacDonald Bravo, 1987) 1) a soluble nucleoplasmic form, which persists throughout the cell cycle, and 2) an insoluble form, which appears during S-phase and is associated with the sites of DNA replication, exhibiting distinctive punctate staining patterns (Kill *et al.*, 1991). A previous study of Otaegui, (1995 Ph.D. thesis) to determine the DNA synthesis timing was based on the immuno-detection of BrdU incorporation which indicated that BrdU incorporation starts at 165 minutes after release from synchronization. As the minimum period of 45 minutes of incubation with BrdU was required to determine the DNA synthesis in preimplantation embryos, it was hypothesized that perhaps the lower development after nuclear transfer could be improved by using a more accurate selection criterion of using donor nuclei at G1, based on the information of detection of PCNA localization and BrdU incorporation for the start of replication period.

The following experiments were designed to determine:

1) Length of G1 phase

2) Timing of the onset of DNA replication in the 3rd and 4th cell cycle of preimplantation mouse embryos by employing the techniques of pulse labeling.

7.2 INITIATION OF DNA REPLICATION AND PCNA LOCALIZATION.

The aim of the experiment was to determine the timing of events of mouse preimplantation embryos, to answer the question of how long the G1-phase lasts and when DNA replication starts in 3rd and 4th cell cycle of mouse preimplantation embryos.

7.2.1 EXPERIMENTAL DESIGN

To determine the timing of events of mouse preimplantation embryos and the start of DNA replication , 2-cell embryos were recovered from F1 females 44-48 hours post hCG injections and mating. When 4-cell embryos were required, they were recovered 58 hours post hCG injections and mating. The embryos were exposed to 10 μ M nocodazole in M16 at 37°C in 5% CO₂ in air for 9 hours for synchronization. Embryos were washed in many drops of M2 and sM16 to released them from synchronization and cultured in drops of sM16 under paraffin oil at 37°C in the atmosphere of 5% CO₂ in air.

Embryos started dividing after 30 minutes of their release from the synchronization medium and mitosis was completed within 90 minutes (Data not shown). The embryos were divided into batches of 10-15 embryos in each groups. Embryos were exposed to PCNA staining in batches starting from 60 minutes after their release from synchronization.

7.2.1.1- METHOD OF PCNA STAINING

The zona pellucidas of the embryos were removed by treating them with acid tyrodes. Because prolonged exposure to acid tyrodes is detrimental to embryos, the embryos were continuously observed during treatment and removed immediately as soon as the zona dissolved. Embryos were washed with PBS and placed on to clean coverslips with minimal amount of PBS (coverslips washed with 70% alcohol were used). The coverslips were dried briefly and fixed by using 3.7% formaldehyde at 4°C for 30 minutes. The coverslips were washed with PBS and then treated with 0.5% triton X 100 (BDH) for 2 minutes at room temperature.

It was learned here that different fixation method plays an important role in the detection of localization of PCNA. The coverslips were stored in the humidified chamber at 4°C till treated with anti-PCNA. The anti-PCNA/cyclin (Immuno concepts Cat: No. 2037) was diluted with PBS containing FCS (9.9 ml PBS + 100 μ M FCS) with the ratio of 1:10 i.e. 450 μ l of above diluent and 50 μ l of anti-PCNA. The mixture (anti-PCNA) was spun at 1300 rpm for 30 seconds and drops of 50 μ l were placed on to the fixed embryos on coverslips. The coverslips were put in the humidified chamber at 4°C for over night then the coverslips were washed with PBS containing 1% FCS.

The Texas red (Vector Lab. Cat: No. TI-3000) was diluted with PBS containing 1% FCS with the ratio of 1:20 and drops of 50 μ l dilution of Texas red were placed on the embryos on coverslips. The coverslips were incubated for 1 hour at room temperature in a humidified chamber in the dark. The coverslips were washed with 4 changes of PBS. The slides were cleaned and 5 μ l drop of vectashield with DAPI (Vector Lab. Cat:No. H-1200) was put on to the each slide and coverslips were mounted on them. The coverslips were sealed with nail varnish and stored at 4°C in the dark till scanning.

7.2.2 - RESULTS

7.2.2.1 DNA SYNTHESIS IN 4-CELL EMBRYOS AS DETECTED THROUGH LOCALIZATION OF PCNA

The G1-phase is very short as determined from the immuno-detection of 1757 cells from 500 embryos through the localization of PCNA. DNA synthesis was detected as early as 60 minutes after the release of embryos from synchronization where $25\pm4.6\%$ cell showed PCNA localization (Fig. 7.1). The standard errors were estimated from the usual expression for the variance of a



Fig: 7.1 Showing the start of replication in 4-cell embryos minutes after release from synchronization



Fig: 7.2 Showing the start of replication in the 8-cell embryos after release from synchronization (percent±SE)

binomial distribution and presented in fig: 7.1 in the form of mean \pm SE. DNA synthesis showed a linear trend as 58.68 \pm 4.48% PCNA positive nuclei were observed within 2 hours after their release from synchronization. DNA synthesis in embryos reached its maximum after 330 minutes of their release from synchronization and all the nuclei of the cells of the embryos were PCNA positive. The proportion of PCNA positive nuclei remained high up to 540 minutes after release then started to decline and reached to 43.86 \pm 6.5% at 630 minutes after release. The proportion of the PCNA positive nuclei started increasing again (73.68 \pm 5.05) at 660 minutes after release but declined again and reached 30.98 \pm 5.4% at 690 minutes.

7.2.2.2 DNA SYNTHESIS IN 8-CELL EMBRYOS AS DETECTED THROUGH LOCALIZATION OF PCNA

The results of the experiments based on the observations of 3450 cell from the 484 embryos are presented in Fig: 7.2. The G1-phase is quite short in the 8-cell embryos as $45.83 \pm 4.5\%$ cells showed onset of DNA replication at 60 minutes after release from nocodazole. DNA replication increased abruptly as over 90% cells showed localization of PCNA at 120 minutes after release from the nocodazole. DNA synthesis reached its maximum (100%) by 150 minutes after release. This continued up to 630 minutes after release and then started to decline at 660 minutes where $86.05\pm3.05\%$ cells showed PCNA localization. The PCNA localization further decreased at 690 minutes after release and only $32.31\pm4.1\%$ cells showed DNA replication. The PCNA localization started rising again at 720 minutes after release from the nocodazole.

7.2.2.3 - CHANGES IN THE NUCLEAR DISTRIBUTION OF PCNA DURING S-PHASE IN CULTURED PRE-IMPLANTATION MOUSE EMBRYOS;

The technique of PCNA staining was employed to examine the distribution of PCNA localization during S-phase. Earlier studies have shown that during Sphase characteristic redistribution of PCNA localization occur and that similar if not identical patterns are observed for the sites of DNA replication. The embryos in 3rd and 4th cell cycle were used after their release from synchronization for PCNA staining and the accumulation and distribution of PCNA during S-phase was observed (Fig. 7.4 a&b.)

In these experiments, the patterns of PCNA staining in individual nuclei from one of the experiment were depicted in five types termed A-E (Fig. 7.3). In

Type A, a regular granular pattern was observed over the whole of the nucleus; in type B, the pattern showed very few foci of PCNA staining; in type C, the staining pattern was punctate but with predominant fluorescence over the perinuclear regions; the replication granules were completely excluded from nucleoli (visible as darker region Fig. 7.3 a &b) and later in this kinetic study, the nuclei showed significant fluorescence appeared over the perinuclear region including the perinuclear heterochromatin; in type D, extremely bright fluorescence was observed in smaller number of large granules and in type E, the diffused pattern of fluorescence was observed in nucleoli which may be the representative of G2 of the cell cycle.

The results of different types of nuclear distributions of PCNA localization in 4-cell pre-implantation mouse embryos are shown in Fig.7.4a. Type A pattern appeared 60 minutes post their release from synchronization and 50 % nuclei showed this pattern and reached to its maximum (61%) at 90 minutes. Type B pattern observed was 7% at 60 min. post release and maximum number (73%) of nuclei were observed at 210 min. after release. Type C was observed (34%) at 120 min. post their release and appeared to be dominant in among all patterns observed. The higher proportion of nuclei with pattern C was observed at 300 min. post their release from synchronization. Type D pattern was first showed at 330 min. and higher proportion was observed at 630 min. post release. Type D pattern was visible in some of the nuclei at 60 min. post release may be due to delay in completion of mitosis in some of the cells in the embryos. This pattern was again shown to be visible at the end of cell cycle. The results of different type of nuclear distributions of PCNA localization in 8-cell pre-implantation mouse embryos are depicted in Fig. 7.4b. The higher proportion of type A was observed at 60 min. post release from synchronization which decreased to 2% at 150 min. The varying proportions of type B patterns were observed in 8-cell embryos. However, type C pattern was observed in 35% nuclei at 90 min. post release and shown to be dominant in the 8-cell embryos. As compared to 4-cell, the nuclei showed higher proportion at 210 min. post their release. Type D pattern was first observed at 360 min. post release. In contrast, type E in 8-cell was observed early (450 min.) in the cycle as compared to 4-cell embryos which showed type E pattern near the time of mitosis.

7.2.3.- CONCLUSIONS

The G1-phase of the 3rd cell cycle is very short. More than 70% of embryos could be used as G1 nuclear donor if nuclear transfer was performed 60-90 minutes

Fig. 7.3 Different patterns of PCNA localization detected through pulse labeling technique

a) type A pattern of PCNA localization detected 60 min. After release from synchronization

b) type B pattern of PCNA localization detected after release from synchronization

c) type C pattern shows the perinuclear DNA replication and also replication on heterochromatin

d) type D pattern was detected in late stages of S-phase

e) type E shows the diffused pattern of PCNA localization on the nucleoli





Fig: 7.4a Graph showing different types of PCNA localizations indicative of DNA replication in S-phase of 3rd cell cycle in pre-implantation embryos by pulsing technique

Time (min.) After Release



Fig: 7.4b Graph showing different types of PCNA localizations indicative of DNA replication in S-phase of 4th cell cycle in pre-implantation embryos by pulsing technique.

after their release from nocodazole. DNA replication reaches its maximum at 330 minutes after release. DNA replication declined after 9 hours but started rising at 11 hours after release. This suggests that perhaps cyclin production increases again.

The G1-phase of the 4th cell cycle is very short which provides less chance to use donor nuclei at G1 stage of the cell cycle. The proportion of cells showing PCNA localization even at 60 minutes after release is larger than the proportion observed in 4-cells embryos which suggests that as the embryos advanced in their development, the G1 permissive window shortened which creates more difficulties using of 8-cell donor nuclei at G1 stage of the cell cycle. The increase in the localization of PCNA at 720 minutes after the decreasing trend Leads to the conclusion that cyclin production resumed again at the end of the cell cycle.

7.3 - DNA SYNTHESIS AND BROMODEOXYURIDINE INCORPORATION

Bromodeoxyuridine (BrdU) has been used as an alternative to tritiated thymidine ([³H]TdR) as a tracer for studying DNA replication. The introduction of a monocolonal antibody which recognized BrdU in single stranded DNA (Gratzner, 1982) has enabled BrdU to be used for studying cell cycle kinetics in a similar manner to ([³H]TdR). Bromodeoxyuridine (BrdU) is a thymidine analog and is specifically incorporated into DNA during DNA synthesis. Anti-Bromodeoxyuridine monocolonal antibody is used to identify cells that have incorporated BrdU.

Otaegui, (1995 Ph.D.) studied DNA replication in preimplantation embryos and showed that the technique for the incorporation of BrdU required at least 45 minutes of incubation. This incubation time might be misleading in concluding the timing of initiation of DNA replication in the preimplantation embryos.

Recently a modified technique of rapid pulsing of BrdU incorporation has been introduced in starfish Asterina pectinifera (Nomura et al., 1993), which has provided the opportunity to test this in other species.

The aim of the present experiment was to study the cell cycle kinetics through the detection of BrdU incorporation by using the rapid pulsing technique of Nomura *et al.*, (1993) with some modifications.

7.3.1 EXPERIMENTAL DESIGN

To study the cell cycle kinetics and the timing of initiation of DNA replication in 4-cell embryos, 2-cell embryos were recovered from F1 females 44-48 hours post hCG injections and mating. The embryos were synchronized by using the 10 μ M of nocodazole in sM16 for 9 hours at 37°C under paraffin oil in an atmosphere of 5% CO₂. The embryos were released from synchronization medium and were washed with M2 and sM16 through several changes. They were cultured in sM16 under paraffin oil at 37°C in an atmosphere of 5% CO₂. The embryos started dividing after 30 minutes of their release from synchronization.

7.3.1.1. RAPID PULSING METHOD OF BrdU INCORPORATION.

The zona pellucida of the embryos were removed by exposing them to the acid tyrodes solution. The embryos were continuously observed during their exposure to acid tyrodes and washed quickly with PBS as soon as the zona disappeared. The group of 10 embryos (8-cells) were exposed to the M16 medium containing 10 mM BrdU and 0.125% triton X 100 for 5-8 minutes. After 5-8 minutes of labelling, the embryos were put on to the clean coverslips air dried and fixed later by: (i) treating with methanol for 10 minutes at -20°C, (ii) then with 3.7% formaldehyde at 4°C for 20 minutes and washed with PBS.

7.3.1.1.2 IMMUNOCYTOLOGICAL PROCEDURE

The embryos were stained for the incorporation of BrdU with anti-BrdUfluorescein (Boehringer Mannheim Cat: No. 1202 693). The embryos on the coverslips were incubated at 37°C in 4 N HCl for 2 hours to denature the DNA. They were washed with PBS for at least for 5 minutes with 3 changes. The excessive PBS was drained off by touching the edge of the coverslip onto the tissue and stored in a humidified chamber. The embryos were covered with 50-100 μ l of solution containing 50 μ g/ml anti-Bromodeoxyuridine-fluorescein diluted in PBS with 0.1% (w/v) BSA. The coverslips were incubated over night in a humidified chamber at 4°C. The next morning coverslips were washed with PBS with 3 changes over a period of 10 minutes. The slides were cleaned and a 5 μ l drop of vectashield with DAPI (Vector Lab. Cat:No. H-1200) was put on to the each slide and coverslips were mounted on them. The coverslips were sealed with nail varnish and stored at 4°C in the in the dark till scanning.

7.3.2. RESULTS

The results were based on the observation of 1447 cells from 420 embryos for detection of BrdU incorporation are presented in Fig: 7.6. Data obtained by using the rapid pulsing technique of BrdU incorporation showed that DNA synthesis in 4-cell mouse embryos initiated at 90 minutes post release from synchronization. The standard errors were estimated from the usual expression for the variance of a binomial distribution and presented in the form of mean \pm SE%. The embryos released from synchronization showed DNA synthesis 32.86 \pm 5.5% at 90 minutes. DNA synthesis in embryos was observed with an increasing trend in relation to time and reaches its maximum 90.28 \pm 3.49% at 660 minutes post their release from synchronization. However, the end point was not studied in this experiment.

7.3.3. CONCLUSIONS

The rapid pulsing technique of BrdU incorporation provides opportunities for early detection of DNA replication in the preimplantation embryos (Fig. 7.5). This technique could be used to determine the timing of the initiation of DNA replication in preimplantation embryos and the embryos could be used as donor nuclei at G1 stage of cell cycle. Though the pattern of BrdU incorporation showed the linear trend of DNA replication in the embryos, the technique needs more refinements to be used on regular basis.

7.4 - COMPARISON OF PCNA AND BrdU PULSE LABELING TECHNIQUES IN THE DETECTION OF INITIATION OF DNA REPLICATION.

The results of the above mentioned experiment for detection of initiation for DNA replication in 4-cell mouse embryos are depicted in Fig. 7.6. The comparison showed that PCNA localization occurred just after their release as about 25% nuclei were observed PCNA positive at 60 min. In contrasts, the detection of initiation of DNA replication was first observed at 90 min. post their release from synchronization. After removing the categories of type A and B pattern from the data, the result presented in fig 7.7 shows that even the pattern type C (7%) could be detected at 60 minutes post the release of embryos from synchronization. The results shows that the PCNA pulse labelling technique is more efficient than the technique of BrdU for the detection of DNA replication (S-phase) in early embryos.

Fig. 7.5 Detection of BrdU incorporation using rapid pulsing

a) BrdU incorporation detected 390 minutes after release

b) BrdU incorporation detected 420 minutes after release

c) BrdU incorporation detected 510 minutes after release

+





Fig: 7.6 Graph showing the difference in recognition of the start of DNA replication through PCNA and BrDu techniques

Time (min.) After Release



Fig: 7.7 Graph showing the difference in recognition of the start of DNA replication through PCNA (CDE types) and BrdU techniques

Time (min.) After Release

7.5 - DISCUSSION

The results of the experiments presented in this chapter clearly showed the difference in the ability of the pulse labeling techniques.

Of the two techniques used for detection of the initiation of DNA synthesis in 4-cell were employed, the PCNA pulse labeling technique proved more effective in the detection of initiation of DNA replication. The observation obtained through the detection of localization of PCNA suggested that DNA replication starts just after the release of embryos i.e. 60 min. post release. In contrast, rapid pulsing technique BrdU incorporation first detected initiation of DNA replication 90 min. post release. The chain elongation as measured by the rapid pulsing technique of BrdU incorporation might be due to the low level of BrdU incorporation in early Sphase which was below the limits of detection.

By using double indirect immunofluorescence to compare the timing of the appearance of PCNA foci with in replicon clusters and their relative distributions within S-phase nuclei, the study of Kill *et al.*, (1991) shows that PCNA accumulates at the sites of DNA replication some time before any DNA synthesis can be detected at those sites. It is further demonstrated that although PCNA is located at the sites of active DNA synthesis, it appears to accumulate at these sites in a preinitiation complex up to fifteen minutes before replication starts. The results of present study in comparing the efficiencies of two techniques used to detect the timing of the start of DNA replication in 4-cell mouse embryos, shows that PCNA localization occurs some time before the detection of BrdU incorporation in mouse embryos. This implies that PCNA is organized into pre-initiation complex that is modified before use.

The results contradicts the earlier findings of Otaegui, (1995 Ph.D. thesis) who reported the initiation of DNA replication 165 min. post release from synchronization. The difference in the detection of the initiation of DNA replication is due to the difference in the pulse labeling technique of BrdU incorporation.

The technique employed by Otaegui, (1995 Ph.D. thesis) required at least 45 min. for the incorporation of BrdU. In contrast, the rapid pulsing technique used in this study required only 5-8 min. The results of this study for the detection of initiation of DNA synthesis by detection of PCNA localization suggests that the G1 duration is very short in early pre-implantation mouse embryos. This could be correlated with the results of earlier experiments (Chapter 6&8) with nuclear transfer using G1 donor nuclei based on the informations of G1 duration of 1.0 to

1.5 hours (Smith and Johnson, 1986). Previous reports have indicated that PCNA is required for eukaryotic DNA replication and have suggested that active DNA synthesis occurs at the sites of PCNA localization (Wong *et al.*, 1987; Jaskulski *et al.*, 1988; Bravo and MacDonald-Bravo, 1987).

The results of present experiment that G1 duration is very short, demonstrated the use of donor nuclei as early as possible to catch the G1 stage of the cell cycle. Hence, the nuclear transfer experiment were conducted using donor nuclei 15 minutes after their division (chapter 5). The donor nuclei at G1 stage were selected on the basis of the number of nucleoli in these experiments. All those nuclei containing more than 6 nucleoli were considered at G1 stage of cell cycle immediately after mitosis and enhanced development after nuclear transfer was achieved. But the nuclei with more than 6 nucleoli as studied in these experiments for PCNA localization showed positive staining confirmed the earlier report (Kill *et al.*, 1991) that the localization of PCNA occurred at the sites of DNA replication as pre-initiation complex.

Five patterns of PCNA distribution were observed in the present study i.e. Type A-E (Fig. 7.3). Type A and B pattern of PCNA localization are considered to be related with the pre-initiation complex but Type C and D relates to the DNA synthesis. Type A and B pattern were shown to be related to one of the pattern reported earlier (Bravo and MacDonald-Bravo, 1987). Out of five Types reported in this study, three patterns of PCNA distribution observed in the pre-implantation mouse embryos agrees with studies of different patterns of PCNA distribution in fibroblasts grown in culture (Nakamura *et al.*, 1986; Bravo and MacDonald-Bravo, 1987; Fox *et al.*, 1991).

The pattern observed in this study appeared to be a temporal sequence of replication in which euchromatin and nucleolar DNA is replicated before heterochromatin (Bravo and MacDonald-Bravo, 1987; Nakayasu and Berezney, 1989). The results are in agreement with the study of Nakayasu and Berezney, (1989) who demonstrated that perinuclear synthesis occurs before the internal heterochromatin regions are synthesized. Another defused pattern (Type E) of PCNA localization was also observed in this study, this looks to be the staining of nucleoli in late cell cycle, however, the fluorescence is not bright, or might be the soluble nucleoplasmic form of PCNA. The results show that the G1 period in pre-implantation mouse embryos is very short. The PCNA localization occurs in early pre-initiation complex of DNA replica clusters. The temporal sequential changes occurs in PCNA distribution pattern during DNA replication.

DEVELOPMENT AFTER NUCLEAR TRANSFER

8.1 INTRODUCTION

The technique of nuclear transfer for the reconstruction of mammalian embryos has been extensively used to investigate the nucleo-cytoplasmic interactions during early development (McGrath and Solter, 1986). There are two ways in which a transferred nucleus may be able to support development, either the donor cells may be undifferentiated or the nucleus may be differentiated but be amenable to reprogramming by the recipient cell (Wilmut et al., 1992. The experiments of nuclear transfer in mouse revealed that the ability of donor nuclei to support development to blastocyst stage in vitro and to term depends on the cell cycle stage of the of the recipient cytoplast to which it is fused. Previous studies of nuclear transplantation in mice and rats have shown limited preimplantation development of embryos reconstructed by using enucleated zygote and late 2-cell or more advanced donor nuclei (McGrath and Solter, 1984; Robl et al., 1986; Tsunoda et al., 1987; Kono and Tsunoda, 1988). However, development after nuclear transfer by reconstructing the embryos using donor nuclei from the early stage of 2-, 4- and 8-cell embryos with MII oocytes as recipient cytoplasts was achieved (Cheong et al., 1993).

The stage of cell cycle of the donor nucleus and recipient cytoplasm are important factors for successful development of reconstituted embryos. On the other hand this could be explained in a sense that the stage of the cell cycle of the donor nucleus at the time of reconstruction be in a state which could be reprogrammable by the recipient cytoplasm i.e. metaphase II oocyte. As the cell cycle of the recipient oocytes is restarted by activating them with electric pulse or by ethanol or strontium chloride (Whittingham, 1980), altering the timing of oocyte activation with respect to the time of fusion of donor nuclei provides a number of possible approaches to reconstruct the embryos for developmental studies. It has been reported by previous studies that the fusion of interphase donor nuclei with metaphase II ooplasm resulted in chromatin undergoing premature chromosome condensation (PCC) (Czolowska *et al.*, 1984; Szollosi *et al.*, 1988; Collas *et al.*, 1992; Cheong *et al.*, 1994). The PCC and NEBD are induced by the maturation promotion factor (MPF), a complex of $p34^{cdc2}$ and cyclin (Choi *et al.*, 1991; Kubiak *et al.*, 1993; Whitakar, 1996). The study of Campbell and colleagues (1993) demonstrates that normal development from nuclear transfer could be expected by maintaining the ploidy of the reconstructed embryos. Two main approaches to maintain the normal ploidy were suggested. If the cytoplast has a high level of MPF then a diploid nucleus should be transferred, while pre-activation creates a recipient cytoplast able to support development of embryos reconstructed by using donor nuclei at any stage of cell cycle.

The aim of present series of experiments was to study the interactions of different stages of second and third cell cycle donor nuclei with enucleated metaphase II oocytes with respect to fusion and activation at different time. In this study two different protocols were initially used. The donor nuclei were fused with enucleated recipient oocytes as follows: (i) the donor nuclei were fused with enucleated oocytes and activated at the same time, (ii) the donor nuclei were fused to enucleated and pre-activated oocytes.

Previous report on nuclear transfer experiments with G2-phase donor nuclei into metaphase II oocytes demonstrates that the donor nuclei undergo premature chromosome condensation (PCC) (Kono *et al.*, 1991b, 1992) due to the high level of MPF (Kubiak *et al.*, 1993). After artificial activation, normal diploid nuclei were reported following karyokinasis (Kono *et al.*, 1991b, 1992). The lower rate of development to term from late 2-cell donor embryos was also reported (Kono *et al.*, 1993). It was suggested that oocytes receiving a G2-stage nucleus do not develop a normal spindle. The study of Kwon and Kono, (1996) demonstrated the production of identical sextuplet mice from 4-cell metaphase nuclei through serial nuclear transfer. The study suggested the beneficial use of prolonged exposure of donor nuclei to cytoplasmic environment (MII) before activation.

Thus the experiments were also performed using the method of delayed activation of reconstructed embryos which gave rise to another type of protocol i.e. (iii) the donor nuclei were fused to enucleated oocytes which were activated later on (delayed activation).

8.2 Effect of interaction of donor nuclei cell cycle phase with recipient cell cycle phase on the development of embryos reconstructed by nuclear transfer from 2-cell.

The aim of present experiment was to study the effect of interaction of 2-cell donor nuclei at G2 stage of cell cycle with the two types of recipient cytoplast with respect to the level of MPF on the development of reconstructed embryos.

8.2.1 EXPERIMENTAL DESIGN

To study the interaction of 2-cell donor nuclei at G2 stage with two different types of cytoplast recipients, the F1 female mice were superovulated following the super ovulation regime (section 3.3.2). The oocytes were recovered 14 hours post hCG injections. The donor 2-cell embryos at G2 stage of cell cycle were recovered 40 hours post hCG injection from the mated F1 females. The oocytes were denuded from cumulus and enucleated using micromanipulation procedures (Section 3.4.4). All the micromanipulation were performed in M2 medium containing 10 μ M nocodazole, 7.5 μ g/ml Cytochalasin B and 10 % FCS. The embryos were reconstructed at zero hours of activation (enucleation \Rightarrow fusion/activation) by using 2-cell donor nuclei at G2 stage of cell cycle at the time of enucleation. The recipient cytoplasts at this stage were considered to be with high level of MPF (see 7.2.2) and the donor nuclei were exposed to partial exposure to MPF

The experiments were also conducted to reconstruct the embryos by using 2cell donor nuclei at G2 stage of cell cycle 4 hours after the activation of enucleated metaphase II oocytes (enucleation/activation \Rightarrow fusion). The activation stimuli in these experiments were achieved by exposing the enucleated oocytes or reconstructed embryos to 25 mM concentration of strontium chloride in M16 for one hour. The zero hour was considered when they were first exposed to strontium chloride. The pre-activated cytoplasts used in this experiment were considered to be with basal level of MPF (see 7.2.2). Two control groups were also made to compare the effect of activation stimuli and auto-activation of the oocyte with any other physical or chemical stimuli. The Sendai virus mediated method was used for fusion of reconstructed embryos.

8.2.1.1 STATISTICAL ANALYSIS

The data on development after nuclear transfer was analyzed using Generalized Linear Mixed Model (Breslow and Clayton, 1993) looking at the effect

of treatment whilst allowing for differences between days. The treatment effects were tested using a Wald statistics (distributed as chi-squared), and, if significant, differences between means were assessed by an approximate t-test. Means declared to differ, differ at the 5% level or better.

8.2.2- RESULTS

Development after nuclear transfer has been shown to be affected by the cell cycle stage of the recipient cytoplast (p < 0.001). The results presented in table: 8.1 shows that when the embryos were reconstructed using 2-cell donor nuclei at G2 stage of cell cycle at the time of enucleation of metaphase II oocytes by using enucleation, fusion/activation at the same time, the development beyond 2-cell is greatly effected. Though 38% embryos showed pronuclear formation only 26 % developed up to 2-cell stage and 2% reached to morula/blastocyst stage. When the embryos were reconstructed by using the pre-activated metaphase II oocyte (4 hpa) using enucleation/activation \Rightarrow fusion protocol, 77% showed pronuclear formation (p < 0.001) and 58% developed to 2-cell stage. The development to morula/blastocyst stage in embryos reconstructed by using pre-activated enucleated MII oocytes was high (p<0.001) as compared to the embryos reconstructed at the time of enucleation/activation (16% Vs 2%). The parthenogenetic development in activation control group (+ive control) shows the ability of activation stimuli. However, no difference in development to 2-cell was found when compared with the embryos reconstructed by using pre-activated cytoplast (87% Vs 77%) respectively.

8.2.3 CONCLUSIONS

The results of the present experiment shows that the development after nuclear transfer is greatly affected by the cell cycle stage of the donor nuclei and recipient cytoplast. The development of embryos reconstructed by using the G2 stage of 2-cell embryos with recipient cytoplast by using enucleation/fusion and activation at the same time protocol, is minimum (2%). The partial exposure of G2 stage donor nuclei to high level of MPF may not be able to completely reprogram the donor nuclei. The disturbance in the normal ploidy as NEBD and PCC is expected in the reconstituted embryos in the presence of high level of MPF at the time of reconstruction and re-replication of the already replicated chromosomes at G2 stage may leads to lower development of reconstituted embryos to morula/blastocyst stage. In contrast when the embryos were reconstructed by using pre-activated recipient cytoplasts, the development of reconstituted embryos to

Table: 8.1 DEVELOPMENT AFTER NUCLEAR TRANSFER OF EMBRYOS RECONSTRUCTED BY TRANSFERRING 2-CELL (G2/M) DONOR NUCLEI INTO ENUCLEATED METAPHASE II OOCYTES (0 hpa) AND PRE-ACTIVATED RECIPIENT CYTOPLASTS (4 hpa).

Ň

Treatments (recipients)	NUCLEAR DONOR	REPLICATES	TOTAL	FUSED/ TOTAL(%)	PN/ FUSED(%)	2-cell/ FUSED(%)	Morula/ Blast.(%)
Enuceation fusion/activation 0 hours*	2-Cell (G2)	5	98	87/98(89)	33/87(38)	23/87(26)	2/87(2)
Enucleation activation \Rightarrow fusion 4 hours*	2-Cell (G2)	7	117	86/117(77)	66/86(77)	50/86(58)	14/86(16)
+ive Control		4	88		77/88(88)	68/88(77)	26/88(30)
-ive Control		4	47		3/47(6)	2/47(4)	0/47(0)

*= Hours post activation. The non-enucleated oocytes in activation control group (+ive) were activated at the same time. Both of the control groups were kept under paraffin oil in M2 medium in the dark at room temperature till treatments.

morula/blastocyst stage is shown to be restricted to 16%, may be due to cell cycle stage effect or may be some cytoplasmic activity of MPF causing NEBD and PCC, leading to disturbance in the normal ploidy of the reconstructed embryos.

8.3 The effect of interaction of different phases of donor cell cvcle with cytoplast cell cycle phase on the development of the embryos reconstructed by nuclear transfer from 4-cell embryos.

The present experiment was aimed to investigate the effect of interaction of different phases of 4-cell donor nuclei with different cell cycle phases of recipient cytoplasts on the development of embryos reconstructed by nuclear transfer.

8.3 EXPERIMENTAL DESIGN

To investigate the effect of interaction of different phases of donor nuclei with different cell cycle phases of recipient cytoplasts, the 2-cell embryos were recovered 44-48 hours post hCG injection from the mated females. The donor nuclei were synchronized for at least 9 hours using 10 µM nocodazole in sM16. The embryos were released from synchronization by washing through several drops of M2 and sM16 and cultured in microdrops of sM16 medium under paraffin oil at 37°C in the atmosphere of 5% CO₂ in air. The 2-cell embryos after their recovery from the females were stored at low temperature of 4°C under paraffin oil in M2 till synchronization so that they could be used at preferred hours during day time and desirable cell cycle stage of 4-cell embryos be captured. In experiments where 4cells at G1/S and S-phase of the cell cycle stage were required, the 2-cells were released in batches from the synchronization medium. The embryos started dividing 30 minutes after their release from nocodazole. The embryos were reconstructed by using G1/S 4-cell donor nuclei 75-90 minutes after their release. To reconstruct the embryos by using the S-phase of 4-cell donor nuclei, the 2-cell embryos were released from synchronization 4 hours prior to the reconstruction of embryos. On the other hand when the 4-cell donor nuclei at G2 or G2/M phase were required, the 4-cell embryos were recovered 58 hours post hCG injection from the mated females. The 4-cell embryos were then synchronized by using 10 µM nocodazole for at least 6 hours to be used as 4-cell nuclear donor at G2/M stage of cell cycle. The embryos in these experiment were reconstructed by depositing the donor nuclei into perivitalline space of zona pellucida using micromanipulation procedures (section 3.4.4). The fusion method used was sendai mediated (section 3.4.4.3.1). By using mainly two approaches: (i) the embryos were reconstructed at the time of

enucleation i.e. at 0 hours of activation (Enucleation, fusion/activation) and (ii) they were reconstructed by using enucleated and pre-activated metaphase II oocytes i.e. 3-4 hours post activation (Enucleation, activation/ fusion). Because of the limitation in the co-ordination of different stages of donor and recipient cell cycle, the embryos were reconstructed by using various combinations on each day. The different combinations were: the G1 and S-phases of donor nuclei with enucleated metaphase II recipient at 0 hours of activation, the donor nuclei at G1 or S-phase into pre-activated metaphase II oocytes (3-4 hours post activation) and G2/M donor nuclei into enucleated metaphase II recipient (0 hours of activation) and G2/M donor nuclei into pre-activated enucleated oocytes (3-4 hours post activation). Two control groups were also made to compare the effect of activation stimuli and auto-activation of the oocyte with any other physical or chemical stimuli. The reconstructed embryos or recipient cytoplasts and activation control groups were activated by using strontium activation media containing 25 mM strontium chloride concentration in M16 (see Chapter 3).

8.3.1.1- STATISTICAL ANALYSIS

The analysis of the data was done using the method as stated earlier (see section 8.2.2)

8.3.2 RESULTS

The development after nuclear transfer in mouse is greatly affected (p< 0.001) by the interaction of the cell cycle stages of donor nuclei and recipient cell cycle and the data is presented in table 8.2. The development of reconstructed embryos to blastocyst stage is shown to be greatly effected (p< 0.001) by the cell cycle stage of the donor nuclei. The development of embryos to blastocyst stage (41% and 46%) was better (p<0.001) when donor nuclei at G1 or G1/S phase were transferred into metaphase II at the time of enucleation and activation (0 hpa) and into pre-activated recipient cytoplasts (3-4 hpa) to morula/blastocyst respectively. It was shown as greatly affected when embryos were reconstructed by transferring 4-cell S-phase and G2/M phase donor nuclei into metaphase II recipient (0 hpa) and into pre-activated recipient cytoplast (3-4 hpa). Though the development to 2-cell in embryos reconstructed by transferring S-phase donor nuclei into metaphase II recipient (0 hpa) and pre-activated (3-4 hpa) recipient cytoplasts is 26% and 21% but no development (0%) to morula or blastocyst was observed in former group as compared to the 7% development in later group. The same trend is shown in

Table: 8.2 DEVELOPMENT AFTER NUCLEAR TRANSFER OF RECONSTRUCTED EMBRYOS USING 4-CELL DONOR NUCLEI FROM DIFFERENT STAGES OF CELL CYCLE WITH 2 CYTOPLAST RECIPIENTS.

PROTOCOL USED	NUCLEAR DONOR	REPLICATES	TOTAL	FUSED/ TOTAL(%)	2-CELL/ FUSED(%)	(MORULA/BLAST)/ FUSED(%)
Enuceation	4-Cell (G1/8	3) 3	45	29/45(64)	17/29(59)	12/29(41)
fusion/activation	4-Cell (S)	3	36	23/36(64)	6/23(26)	$\frac{1}{0/23(0)}$
0 hours*	4-Cell (G2/N	1) 3	62	50/62(81)	2/50(4)	0/50(0)
Enucleation	4-Cell (G1/S	5) 5	53	39/53(74)	23/39(59)	18/39(46)
activation \Rightarrow fusion	4-Cell (S)	3	44	29/44(66)	6/29(21)	2/29(7)
3-4 hours	* 4-Cell (G2/N	() 3	39	29/39(74)	24/29(83)	2/29(7)
Act. Control		9	101		80/101(79)	31/101(31)
-ive Control		9	99		3/99(3)	1/99(1)**

* hours post activation. **Developed upto morula.

embryos reconstructed by using the G2/M stage donor nuclei with metaphase II oocytes (0 hpa) and pre-activated recipient cytoplast (3-4 hpa).

8.3.3 CONCLUSIONS

The development after nuclear transfer is greatly effected (p < 0.001) by the interaction of cell cycle phases of donor nuclei and recipient cytoplasts. The development to morula/blastocyst after nuclear transfer of donor nuclei at G1 or G1/S stage is high (p < 0.001) when embryos were reconstructed by using recipient cytoplasts with high level of MPF at the time of enucleation/fusion and activation and by using pre-activated recipient cytoplasts with basal level of MPF. When embryos were reconstructed by transferring donor nuclei at S-phase and G2/M phase of cell cycle into metaphase II recipient cytoplast, with high level of MPF, no embryo developed beyond 2-cell stage, may be due to aneuploidy in donor nuclei caused by the high level of MPF. On the other hand the development of the embryos reconstructed by transferring S-phase and G2/M phase into pre-activated recipient cytoplasts where MPF level supposed to be at basal level, is mainly restricted to 2cell and lower proportion reaches to morula/blastocyst stage. The reason may be due to some cytoplasmic activity of level of MPF which stays at its basal level for short period of time (see 7.2.2). The overall results of the experiment concludes that the development after nuclear transfer is effected by the cell cycle phase of the donor nuclei and its interaction with recipient cytoplasts.

8.4 - The effect of delayed activation protocol on the pronuclear formation and development after nuclear transfer

Is there any beneficial effect of exposing reconstituted embryos to high level of MPF? The present series of experiments aimed to answer this question.

8.4.1- EXPERIMENTAL DESIGN

8.4.1.1- The effect of delayed activation and Cytochalasin B exposure on the pronuclear formation of reconstructed embryos.

To investigate the effect of delayed activation post fusion for different length of time and subsequent exposure to Cytochalasin B (The cytoskeleton inhibitor) on the pronuclear formation of reconstructed embryos, the oocytes recovered 14 hours post hCG injections were enucleated and fused with 4-cell donor nuclei. The enucleation/fusion and delayed activation protocol was used in this experiment. The 4-cell embryos recovered from F1 mated females, 58 hours post hCG injection were synchronized for 6 hours to use them at G2/M phase of cell cycle. In contrast the 2-

cell embryos recovered from mated females, 44-48 hours post hCG injection were synchronized for at least 9 hours. They were released from synchronization and used as 4-cell S-phase donor to reconstructed the embryos. The embryos reconstructed by transferring 4-cell donor nuclei at S-phase and G2/M phase of cell cycle with enucleated MII oocytes using micromanipulation procedures (see Chapter 3) were activated 2, 4, and 6 hours post fusion were used. The embryos which were reconstructed by using 4-cell at S-phase of cell cycle were activated 2 hours post fusion only. The reconstructed embryos after their activation with 25 mM Strontium Chloride in M16 were exposed to Cytochalasin B treatment (7.5 µg/ml) in microdrops of sM16 for 6 hours at 37 °C and 5% CO_2 in air in the incubator. At the end of the treatment the reconstructed embryos were washed, put on the slide and holded under the coverslip. The reconstructed embryos were fixed with Methanol: Acetic acid (3:1) for over night and stained with 2% Aceto Orcene. The data on the formation of pronuclei were obtained by scanning the slides under the microscope and were analyzed using method described in section 8.2.2.

8.4.1.2- **RESULTS**

The results of the experiment presented in table 8.3 shows highly significant difference (p<0.001) in the formation of 2 pronuclei. When the reconstructed embryos were activated 2 hours post fusion, all the embryos reconstructed by using 4-cell S-phase donor nuclei underwent multiple pronuclei formation (> 2PN). Similarly, 95% of embryos reconstructed using 4-cell donor nuclei at G2/M stage of cell cycle showed more than 2 pronuclei. By delaying the time activation for 4 hours, 80% of the embryos reconstructed using 4-cell at G2/M phase of cell cycle showed 2 pronuclei formation (Fig. 8.1) and 15% 1PN+1PB formation, while only 3% were observed with multiple pronuclei. The proportion of embryos showing 2PN increased to 91% when the reconstructed embryos were activated 6 hours post fusion.

8.4.1.3 - CONCLUSIONS

The exposure of reconstructed embryos to high level of MPF for 2 hours leads to the formation of multiple pronuclei. The shorter exposure of donor nucleus.

Fig. 8.1 Formation of two pronuclei

The embryos reconstructed were activated 4 hours after fusion and then exposed to 7.5 μ g/ml of Cytochalasin B.

.



Table: 8.3 THE EFFECT OF DELAYED ACTIVATION AND CYTOCHALASIN B EXPOSUREON THE PRONUCLEAR FORMATION OF RECONSTRUCTED EMBRYOS.

Treatment	Donor Nuclei	Total	Fused (%)	1PN+1PB (%)	2 Pronuclei (%)	> 2PN (%)
Enucleation						
fusion \Rightarrow activation	4-cell (S)	27	21/27(78)	0/21(0)	0/21(0)	21/21(100)
(delayed activation)*	4-cell (G2/M)	25	19/25(76)	0/19(0)	1/19(5)	18/19(95)
Enucleation						
fusion \Rightarrow activation (delayed activation)**	4-cell (G2/M)	97	74/97(76)	11/74(15)	59/74(80)	2/74(3)
Enucleation						
fusion \Rightarrow activation (delayed activation)***	4-cell (G2/M)	33	23/33(70)	2/23(9)	21/23(91)	0/23(0)

*The reconstructed embryos were activated 2 hours post fusion. ** The reconstructed embryos were activated 4 hours post fusion. ***The reconstructed embryos were activated 6 hours post fusion.

to high level of MPF may not be helpful in complete PCC which resulted into more than 2PN formation. It is obvious from the results that when the donor nuclei at G2/M stage of cell cycle were exposed for 4 hours to high level of MPF, only 3% showed > 2PN formation

8.4.2- Effect of delayed activation protocol on the development of embryos reconstructed by transferring 2-cell donor nuclei at G2/M stage of cell cycle into MII cytoplasts.

The present experiment was conducted to investigate the effect of delayed activation and Cytochalasin B exposure on the development of embryos reconstructed by transferring 2-cell donor nuclei at G2/M stage of cell cycle into MII cytoplast.

8.4.2.1- Experimental Design

To study the effect of delayed activation and subsequent exposure to Cytochalasin B on the development of reconstructed embryos, the oocytes recovered 14 hours post hCG injection from the F1 females were enucleated using micromanipulation techniques (section 3.4.4). The embryos were reconstructed by transferring 2-cell donor nuclei at G2/M of cell cycle. For this purpose the 2-cell embryos were recovered from the mated F1 females 44 hours post hCG and mating. The embryos were exposed to 10 μ M nocodazole till their use for nuclear transfer. The embryos were reconstructed by depositing donor nuclei with small amount of Sendai virus inside the perivitalline space of the zona pellucida of the enucleated MII oocyte using micromanipulation techniques in the micromanipulation chamber. The reconstituted embryos were then washed and cultured in the microdrops of sM16 in the incubator at 37°C and 5% CO₂ in air. After 4 hours, the reconstructed embryos were activated by using 25 mM Strontium Chloride in M16 (see Appendix) for 1 hour. The embryos were washed through several changes in M2 and sM16 and transferred to microdrops of sM16 containing Cytochalasin B (7.5 μ g/ml) in a separate dish and cultured for further 4 hour. Two control groups were also made to compare the effect of activation stimuli and auto-activation of the oocyte with any other physical or chemical stimuli. At the end of Cytochalasin B treatment, the reconstructed embryos were washed through several changes of M2 and sM16 and cultured for further development. The observations on the developmental pathway were recorded and the data was analyzed as described in section 8.2.2

8.4.2.2- **RESULTS**.

The reconstructed embryos after their release from Cytochalasin B treatment extruded their extra polar body and 86% showed 1 pronucleus (Table: 8.4). The pronounced effect of delayed activation protocol was observed as 82% embryos developed to 2-cell and 68% reached morula/blastocyst development. When development to morula/blastocyst was compared with activation control group, the development was better (p < 0.01) with delayed activation protocol.

8.4.2.3 - CONCLUSIONS

The exposure of donor nuclei to high level of MPF for 4 hours is beneficial in the development of embryos reconstructed by using the 2-cell donor nuclei at G2/M stage. The high level of MPF could be involved in the PCC and also the reprogramming of the donor nucleus. The extrusion of extra polar body may provides embryos with diploid genome and correct ploidy is maintained.

8.4.3- Effect of delayed activation protocol on the development of embryos reconstructed by transferring 4- cell donor nuclei at different stages of cell cycle into MII cytoplasts.

This experiment was aimed to study the effect of delayed activation protocol on the development of embryos reconstructed by transferring 4-cell donor nuclei at G1 or G1/S, S, and G2/M stage of cell cycle into MII cytoplasts.

8.4.3.1 - EXPERIMENTAL DESIGN

To investigate the effect of delayed activation on the development of reconstructed embryos, the oocytes recovered 14 hours post hCG injection were denuded from cumulus and enucleated using micromanipulation technique. In contrast, the 2-cell embryos were recovered from the mated females 44-48 hours post hCG injections. They were synchronized with 10 μ M of Nocodazole for at least 9 hours. The embryos were released in groups from synchronization by washing through many drops of M2 and sM16. The embryos started dividing to 4-cell 60 minutes after their release from synchronization and were used as G1 or G1/S donor to reconstruct the embryos 75 minutes after their release. When the 4-cell at S-phase donor nuclei were required, the embryos were reconstructed 4 hours post release. In contrast, when 4-cell donor nuclei at G2/M stage of cell cycle were

Table: 8.4 DEVELOPMENT AFTER NUCLEAR TRANSFER OF EMBRYOS RECONSTRUCTEDBY TRANSFERRING 2-CELL (G2/M) DONOR NUCLEI INTOENUCLEATED METAPHASE IIOOCYTES FOLLOWING ENUCLEATION/FUSION AND DELAYED ACTIVATIONPROTOCOL.

Treatments (recipient)	Donor Nuclei	Replicates	Total	Fused Total (%)	PN/ Fused(%)	2-cell/ fused(%)	Morula/ Blast.(%)
Enucleation fusion \Rightarrow activation (delayed activation)*	2-Cell (G2/M)	3	34	22/34(65)	19/22(86)	18/22(82)	15/22(68)
+ive Control**		2	38		33/38(87)	30/38(79)	12/38(32)
-ive Control***		2	22		0/22(0)	0/22(0)	0/22(0)

*The reconstructed embryos were activated 4 hours post fusion of the couplets. **The activation control group (+ive) received same activation stimulus at the same time. *** The control group (-ive) received no activation stimulus and cultured at the same time. Both of the control groups were kept under paraffin oil in M2 medium in the dark at room temperature till treatments.
required, the 4-cell were recovered from the mated females 58 hours post hCG injections and synchronized with 10 μ M of Nocodazole for 5 hours. The embryos were reconstructed by transferring donor nuclei inside the perivitalline space of zona pellucida of the cytoplasts with small amount of Sendai virus in the micromanipulation chamber using micromanipulation techniques (section 3.4.4). Most of the fusion occurred inside the micromanipulation chamber. The reconstructed embryos were then washed with several drops of M2 and sM16 to remove the effect of drugs and cultured in microdrops of sM16 in the incubator at 37°C and 5% CO2 in air for 4 hours. The reconstructed embryos were then activated using 25 mM Strontium Chloride in M16 for 1 hour. Two control groups were also included to compare the effect of activation stimuli and auto-activation of oocytes with any physical stimuli. The reconstructed embryos after their activation were washed and cultured in microdrops of sM16 containing Cytochalasin B (7.5 µg/ml) for further 4 hours. At the end of Cytochalasin B treatment, the reconstructed embryos were washed and cultured in the microdrops of sM16 for development. The observations recorded on the developmental pathway and the data was analyzed using method described in section 8.2.2.

8.4.3.2.- **RESULTS**

The development after nuclear transfer is shown (Table: 8.5) to be greatly effected by the donor cell cycle stage when development to 2-cell was compared. When the embryos were reconstructed using 4-cell at S-phase of cell cycle, no embryo developed even to 2-cell stage due to donor nuclei exposure to cytoplasmic environment with high level of MPF. In contrast, when the embryos were reconstructed using donor nuclei from G1 or G1/S and G2/M stage of cell cycle, the development to 2-cell is shown to be 50% and 56% respectively. The development to morula/blastocyst in the embryos reconstructed by using donor nuclei at G2/M stage of cell cycle with delayed activation protocol is 38% which is indistinguishable from the development of embryos reconstructed by using donor nuclei at G1 or G1/S stage of cell cycle was used (38% vs. 42%).

8.4.3.3.- CONCLUSIONS

The exposure of donor nuclei to high level of MPF for 4 hours is beneficial in the development of embryos reconstructed by using the 4-cell donor nuclei at G2/M stage. The high level of MPF could be involved in the PCC and also the reprogramming of the donor nucleus. The results of the experiments demonstrates that the development after nuclear transfer by using delayed activation protocol is.

Table: 8.5 DEVELOPMENT AFTER NUCLEAR TRANSFER OF RECONSTRUCTED EMBRYOS USING 4-CELL DONOR NUCLEI FROM DIFFERENT STAGES OF CELL CYCLE WITH CYTOPLAST RECIPIENTS USING ENUCLEATION/FUSION AND DELAYED ACTIVATIO PROTOCOL.

PROTOCOL USED	NUCLEAR DONOR	REPLICATES	TOTAL	FUSED TOTAL	2-CELL/ FUSED	(MOR./BLAST.)/ FUSED
Enucleation						
fusion \Rightarrow activation (delayed activation)*	4-Cell (G1/S)	3	30	26/30(87)	13/26(50)	11/26(42)
	4-Cell (S)	3	34	27/34(79)	0/27(0)	0/27(0)
	4-Cell (G2/M)	4	49	32/49(65)	18/32(56)	12/32(38)
Act. Control**		3	72		56/72(78)	21/72(29)
-ive Control***		3	30		2/30(7)	0/30(0)

*The reconstructed embryos were activated 4 hours post fusion of the couplets. **The activation control group (+ive) received same activation stimulus at the same time. *** The control group (-ive) received no activation stimulus and cultured at the same time. Both of the control groups were kept under paraffin oil in M2 medium in the dark at room temperature till treatments.

only obtained by using donor nuclei at G1 or G1/S and G2/M stage of cell cycle. In contrast no development is expected when S-phase donor nuclei are used to reconstruct the embryos because of high level of MPF which leads to chromosomes abnormalities

8.5 - DISCUSSION

The results of the present findings indicates the role of controlling cell cycle stage of donor nuclei and recipient cytoplasm for successful development of embryos reconstructed by nuclear transfer. The experiments were conducted to study the effect of interaction of donor nuclei and recipient cytoplasm on the development of embryos reconstructed by nuclear transfer. After activation of recipient cytoplasm, the cytoplasmic environment varies in relation to their MPF level. Freshly ovulated MII oocytes contain high levels of MPF activity and causes NEBD and PCC of the donor nuclei if reconstructed at this point (Czolowska et al., 1984; Szollosi et al., 1986a, b. and Szollosi et al., 1988). In contrast, NEBD and PCC is not observed in the embryos reconstructed after the disappearance of the cytoplasmic activity of MPF. The present experiments were performed by reconstructing the embryos at the time of activation (0 hpa) of MII cytoplasts and using pre-activated cytoplasts (3-4 hpa). Moreover, the experiments were also performed using the protocol of delayed activation. The results of present series of experiments confirmed the earlier reports on the effect of interaction of donor nuclei and recipient cytoplasm on the development of reconstructed embryos.

In this study, when the embryos were reconstructed by transferring 2-cell donor nuclei at G2 stage of the cell cycle into different cytoplasmic environments, the development to morula/blastocyst remained restricted mainly to pre-activated cytoplasts. The lower development in embryos reconstructed at the time of enucleation/ fusion/ activation (0 hpa) at the same time may be due to the partial exposure of high level of MPF which was unable to cause proper chromatin condensation necessary for reprogramming of the donor nuclei. This idea is supported by the results of previous studies with amphibians (DiBerardino, 1988) and mammals (Collas and Robl, 1991; Collas *et al.*, 1992a, b) which demonstrated that the exposure of donor nucleus to an cytoplasmic environment resulting chromatin condensation are helpful for nuclear reprogramming and have beneficial effects on the development of embryos reconstructed by nuclear transfer.

The higher proportions of development to morula/ blastocyst stage is observed when the embryos were reconstructed by transferring 4-cell donor nuclei

from G1 stage of cell cycle into MII cytoplasts (41%) and into pre-activated cytoplasts (46%). Present results confirmed the earlier findings (Collas et al., 1992; Cheong et al., 1993) which demonstrated development to blastocysts by transferring G1 donor nuclei into MII cytoplasts. The results (Table 8.2) development (46%) of embryos reconstructed by transferring G1 donor nuclei into pre-activated cytoplasts after the disappearance of MPF are in line with the study of Campbell et al., (1993) which demonstrated that the normal ploidy in embryos reconstructed from all stages of cell cycle is expected, if reconstructed after the disappearance of MPF in the cytoplasts. The lower rate of development in embryos reconstructed by using G2 and S-phase donor nuclei in these experiments by using pre-activated cytoplasts demonstrated some cytoplasmic activity of MPF still present at the time of reconstruction of embryos, it stays for a very short time at basal level (referred to Chapter 6 fig: 6.2), causing damaging effect on the chromosome by pulverization (S-Phase donor) and re-replication of previously replicated chromosomes (G2 donor).

In present study the experiments conducted to prolong the exposure of donor nuclei to cytoplasmic environment with high level of MPF using method of delayed activation enhances the developmental potential of reconstructed embryos. The embryos reconstructed by using 2-cell donor nuclei at G2 stage of cell cycle with delayed activation protocol showed considerably higher (68%) proportion of development to morula/blastocyst (Table: 8.4) than fusion and activation at the same time (Table: 8.1). The exposure of donor nuclei to MII cytoplasts before activation provides cytoplasmic environment with high level of MPF. Since these experiments were completed, a benefit in delaying activation has also been described after transfer of cumulus cell nuclei to MII oocytes (Wakayama *et al.*, 1998). The mechanism of this effect is not understood.

The effect of prolonged exposure to cytoplasmic environment in nonactivated MII cytoplasts for different period of time on the pronuclear formation was studied in embryos reconstructed by G2 donor nuclei which suggested minimum exposure of 4 hours. The shorter exposure resulted in the formation of multiple pronuclei indicated duration time was not good enough for complete formation of the metaphase plate necessary for the formation of 2PN. The experiments conducted to prolong the exposure of 4-cell donor nuclei from different stages of the cell cycle to cytoplasmic environment enhances the developmental potential of reconstructed embryos. The development of embryos reconstructed using G2 donor nuclei was found to be comparable to the embryos reconstructed using G1 donor suggested the beneficial effects of exposing to cytoplasmic environment with high level of MPF for reprogramming. No development in embryos reconstructed by using 4-cell donor nuclei at S-phase stage of cell cycle and prolong exposure to non-activated cytoplasmic environment of MII cytoplasts is hypothesised due to high level of MPF causing PCC which led to chromatin pulverisation. The report of previous studies (Rao and Johnson, 1974; Haneen and Rohme, 1982) showed the chromatin pulverisation of PCC by passaging of 8-cell nucleus through MII cytoplasm. In this study the reconstructed embryos were exposed to Cytochalasin B for 4-6 hours. The embryos reconstructed by using G2/M donor nuclei into MII cytoplast environment when exposed to Cytochalasin B for 4 hours, 80% showed 2PN formation. This proportion increased to 91% by increasing the Cytochalasin B exposure to 6 hours. These reconstructed embryos when further cultured after washing, showed cone formation immediately and extrude a polar body showing only 1PN in the embryos. This extrusion of polar body in this case may be the extrusion of 1PN, leaving embryo with diploid chromosome and hence development from the G2 donor nuclei was achieved.

In conclusion, the result of present study confirm that development after nuclear transfer is affected by the cell cycle stage of the donor nucleus and recipient cytoplasm and their interactions. Provided the cytoplasmic environment is suitable, the donor nuclei at early and late phases of cell cycle support development to morula and blastocyst stage. The observation of greater development with donor nuclei in G2 and G1 phases suggests that there may be differences in chromatin structure during these periods which allow reprogramming of the gene expression.

GENERAL DISCUSSION

All experiments presented in this thesis were carried out on mouse. The mouse is the most commonly used laboratory mammal. Due to its small size and high fecundity it is relatively cheap to breed, buy and maintain. Recent major advances in technique of nuclear transplantation allow manipulation of genetic constitution of mouse eggs or embryos by the removal or addition of pronuclei or nuclei. Such procedures have made possible the investigation of a number of important areas in development: the developmental contribution of maternal and paternal pronuclei; nuclear-cytoplasmic interactions; the developmental potential of nuclei transferred to eggs from later stage embryos, and the feasibility of 'cloning'; production of transgenic animals and chimaeras; reproduction in mammals by parthenogenesis.

The results presented in this thesis emphasize the importance of cytoplasmic environment responsible for reprogramming of the transferred nucleus and confirmed the importance of cell cycle co-ordination in the development of reconstructed embryos. The results demonstrate the importance of controlling donor and recipient cell cycle stages for appropriate co-ordination to enhance development in the embryo reconstructed by nuclear transfer.

The results presented in table 8.2 demonstrated the significant effect of interaction of cell cycle stage of donor nuclei and recipient cytoplasts. When the embryos were reconstructed using donor nuclei from different stages of the cell cycle in the presence of high MPF activity, the G1 donor proved to be the best donor. These results confirmed the earlier finding of donor cell cycle stage effect (Collas *et al.*, 1992a). Inappropriate co-ordination of cell cycle stages may lead to aneuploidy or chromosomal damage. The lower development of embryos reconstructed by transferring S-phase and G2 phase donor nuclei into pre-activated cytoplasts could be related to the unexpected cytoplasmic activity of MPF (see section 6.2.2) which reached its basal level around 4 hours post activation, but still caused NEBD and

Source	Donor Kayyoplast	Nuclear Transplantation Procedures	Morula (%)	Blastocyst (%)
Table 5.5	G1/S (4-cell)	Enucleation/Activation (Sr 1 hr \Rightarrow 6-DMAP 3 hr) \Rightarrow Fusion (4 hpa)	33/57 (85)	31/39 (79)
Table 5.5	S (4-cell)	Enucleation/Activation (Sr 1 hr \Rightarrow 6-DMAP 3 hr) \Rightarrow Fusion (4 hpa)	19/47 (40)	11/47 (23)
Table 5.5	G2 (4-cell)	Enucleation/Activation (Sr 1 hr \Rightarrow 6-DMAP 3 hr) \Rightarrow Fusion (4 hpa)	23/49 (47)	13/49 (27)
Table 5.7	G1/S (4-cell)	Enucleation/Activation (Sr 1 hr \Rightarrow 6-DMAP 3 hr) \Rightarrow Fusion (4 hpa)	41/45 (91)	35/45 (78)
Table 5.7	G1/S (4-cell)	Enucleation/Activation (Strontium 1 hr) \Rightarrow Fusion (4 hpa)	21/36 (58)	21/36 (58)
Table 8.1	G2 (2-cell)	Enucleation/Fusion /Activation (Sr 1 hr) (0 hpa)	2/87 (2) (Mor./Bla	st.)
Table 8.2	G2 (2-cell)	Enucleation/Activation(Sr 1 hr) /Fusion (3-4 hpa)	14/86 (16) (Mor./E	Blast.)
Table 8.2	G1/S (4-cell)	Enucleation/Fusion /Activation (Sr 1 hr) (0 hpa)	12/29 (41) (Mor./E	Blast.)
Table 8.2	S (4-cell)	Enucleation/Fusion /Activation (Sr 1 hr) (0 hpa)	0/23 (0) (Mor./Bla	st.)
Table 8.2	G2/M (4-cell)	Enucleation/Fusion/Activation (Sr 1 hr) (0 hpa)	0/50 (0) (Mor./Bla	st.)

Table 9.1: Different protocols for nuclear transplantation and their success rates.

Table 8.2	G1/S (4-cell)	Enucleation/ Activation (Sr 1 hr) \Rightarrow Fusion / (3-4 hpa)	18/39 (46) (Mor./Blast.)
Table 8.2	S (4-cell)	Enucleation/ Activation (Sr 1 hr) \Rightarrow Fusion / (3-4 hpa)	2/29 (7) (Mor./Blast.)
Table 8.2	G2/M (4-cell)	Enucleation/ Activation (Sr 1 hr) \Rightarrow Fusion / (3-4 hpa)	2/29 (7) (Mor./Blast.)
Table 8.4	G2/M (2-cell)	Enucleation/Fusion \Rightarrow Activation (Sr 1 hr) (3-4 hpf)	15/22 (68) (Mor./Blast.)
Table 8.5	G1/S (4-cell)	Enucleation/Fusion \Rightarrow Activation (Sr 1 hr) (3-4 hpf)	11/26 (42) (Mor./Blast.)
Table 8.5	S (4-cell)	Enucleation/Fusion \Rightarrow Activation (Sr 1 hr) (3-4 hpf)	0/27 (0) (Mor./Blast.)
Table 8.5	G2/M (4-cell)	Enucleation/Fusion \Rightarrow Activation (Sr 1 hr) (3-4 hpf)	12/32 (38) (Mor./Blast.)
Wakayama*	G0/G1(cumulus)	Enucleation/ Fusion/ Activation (Sr 6hr) (0 hpa)	61/153 (17) (Blastocyst)
Wakayama*	G0/G1(cumulus)	Enucleation/Fusion \Rightarrow Activation (Sr 6hr) (1-3 hpf)	277/474 (58) (Blastocyst)
Wakayama*	G0/G1(cumulus)	Enucleation/Fusion \Rightarrow Activation (Sr 6hr) (3-6 hpf)	101/151 (67) (Blastocyst)

*Wakayama et al., (Nature 394, 369-374, 1998)

NEBD & PCC in $41\% \pm 4.22$ and $10.25\% \pm 3.7$ donor nuclei respectively. However, it is suggested that experiments should be performed to evaluate the level of H1 kinase activity to map the level of MPF. It is further suggested that further experiments using prolonged exposure to strontium containing medium should be performed to properly activate the metaphase II cytoplasts as demonstrated by Bos-Mikich *et al.*, 1995, Wakayama *et al.*, (1998).

Different nuclear transfer procedures were employed to study the cell cycle co-ordination in nuclear transfer experiment and the results are summarized in table 9.1. Direct comparison of different activation timings have been made with 4-cell nuclei at three different stages of the cell cycle (table 9.2)

Summary of effect of different activation protocols on development to morula/blastocyst (%) after nuclear transfer from 4-cell embryos

Nuclear Donor	Pre-activation*	Simultaneously**	Delayed	activation***
G1/S	46	41	42	
S-phase	7	0	0	
G2/M	7	0	38	

*Enucleation/activation \Rightarrow fusion (4 hpa). ** Enucleation /fusion/activation at the same time. ***Enucleation/fusion \Rightarrow activation (4 hpf).

Several different combinations give similar development to morula/blastocyst stage. Similar development with donor nuclei in G1/S was obtained with all three recipient cell cycle stages. By contrast, very poor development was obtained with donor nuclei in S-phase. Development from nuclei in G2/M was high only after delayed activation. Several factors probably contribute to these differences. In recent years greater development was obtained when oocytes were used as recipient cytoplasts (Cheong et al., 1994) rather than enucleated zygote (McGrath and Solter, 1984). This difference may reflect an influence of reprogramming factor present in the oocytes at MII, but absent in the zygote after pronuclear formation. Factors able to reprogramme transferred nuclei may also be used in pronuclear formation and so no longer be available during nuclear transfer to an enucleated zygote.

The cytoplasmic environment appears to be conditioning the chromatin during the process of condensation and making it amenable for reprogramming. During the condensation process in mitosis most of the nuclear proteins, except for histones, are removed from the nucleus (Nagl, 1985; Albert et al., 1989). Cytoplasmic proteins now have free access to chromosomes and may be passively trapped by the telophase nucleus as the nuclear envelope reforms (Swanson and McNeil, 1987). Similar events occurring during the completion of a meiotic maturation in activated oocytes may be necessary for reprogramming. Formation of a mature pronucleus may also require the active transport of proteins via the nuclear envelope: those supplied by an oocyte, and those which appear as new after egg activation (Dreyer, 1987; Howlett et al., 1988). It is not yet confirmed whether the cytoplasmic activity of MPF or some other cytoplasmic factors played their role in the reprogramming of the transferred nucleus. The results presented in table 5.5 confirms that in the absence of high level of MPF and by maintaining the integrity of the nuclear envelope, the universal recipients support development of the reconstructed embryos from any stage of cell cycle to blastocyst stage. Under these circumstances some reprogramming factors must pass through the nuclear membrane. The reprogramming of the donor nuclear gene expression is an important step in enhancing the developmental potential of reconstructed embryos (Kono, 1997). It was suggested that the birth of lambs using donor cultured cell at G0 stage is the result of effective reprogramming (Campbell et al., 1996). However, further studies are suggested to identify the nature of this reprogramming factor.

In experiments where the embryos were reconstructed using delayed activation protocol, the reconstructed embryos were exposed for 4 hours to Cytochalasin B. The embryos reconstructed using G2 donor nuclei when released from the Cytochalasin B exposure extruded a pronuclear like polar body and then began development. It is suggested that experiments should be conducted to evaluate the karyotype of these early embryos to confirm the ploidy. However, no polar body extrusion was observed in embryos reconstructed by using donor nuclei from G1 and S-phase of cell cycle. The present results contrast with earlier studies of Kono *et al.*, (1992) and Cheong *et al.*, (1993) who reported the extrusion of polar body like

172

structure containing DNA derived from the transferred nucleus. The difference might be due to the use of Cytochalasin B in this experiment. The extrusion of one of the pronuclear like structures in embryos reconstructed using G2 donors demonstrates that perhaps there is presence of some cytoplasmic mechanism which sense one of the pronuclear as polar body and extrudes it. The results confirms the earlier findings that window of opportunity exists from G2 through mitosis (Kwon and Kono, 1996) to G1. The state of universal recipient (Campbell *et al.*, 1993) in mouse was difficult to achieve as level of MPF was at basal level for a very short period (see section 6.2.2).

The results presented in table 5.5, 5.7 demonstrate the use of 6-DMAP in preparation of cytoplasts as universal recipients and by using this activation protocol it has been possible for the first time to obtain similar development with 4-cell blastomeres with donor nuclei at any stage of the cell cycle. The key to success in these experiments was the maintenance of nuclear envelope which helped in the maintenance of normal ploidy in reconstructed embryos. However, it is suggested that further experiments should be planned to evaluate the effectiveness of this activation protocol (chapter 5) on development to term.

The rate of higher development with G1 donor nuclei reported in 5.5 and 5.7 could be related to the criteria used to select the donor at G1 stage. The criteria introduced during the experiments presented in chapter 5 was the number of nucleoli. Donor nuclei after mitosis containing more than 6 nucleoli were considered to be at G1 stage of cell cycle. The second reason for higher rate of development might be that the reconstructed embryos were fused immediately using electrofusion technique. However, it is suggested that this might be a useful criterion and an experiment should be conducted to assess development after transfer of nuclei with different number of nucleoli.

The results presented in chapter 7 demonstrated that initiation of DNA replication, in 3rd and 4th cell cycle as investigated by pulse labelling technique for detecting the PCNA localization, starts 60 min. after release from synchronization. The lower development of embryos reconstructed by using donor in G1 stage might be due to the fact that G1 duration is very short and the proportion of development as reported in chapter 8 and earlier is the proportion which was actually in G1. The timing of G1 duration is contradictory with that reported by Otaegui (1995, Ph.D. Thesis). The reason might be the difference in the use of techniques for the detection of the start of DNA replication in 3rd cell cycle. The BrdU technique reported in this

thesis is based on the rapid pulse labeling technique of (Nomura *et al.*, 1993) which required only 5-8 min. for BrdU incorporation. In contrast, the original technique involved incubation of at least 45 minutes.

It is suggested that the further studies might be focused to use the donor nuclei from established culture cell lines after inducing them into different stage of the cell cycle including quiescent (G0). The birth of mice following nuclear transfer from cumulus cells (Wakayama *et al.*, 1998) also suggests that also as a second approach nuclei should be transferred from a variety of differentiated cells.

·_/

Different Media and Stock Solutions

The composition of different media and their preparation from different stock solutions used in the different experiments are detailed below. Moreover, the appendix consisted of the details of stock solutions of chemical compounds/drugs and antibodies.

Compound	MW		g/litre (mM)	
		M16	pM16	sM16
NaCl	58.450	5.533 (94.66)	4.700 (80.40)	4.700 (80.40)
KCl	74.557	0.356 (4.78)	0.356 (4.78)	0.356 (4.78)
CaCl ₂ 7 H ₂ O	147.200	0.252 (1.71)	0.252 (1.71)	0.252 (1.71)
KH ₂ PO ₄	136.091	0.162 (1.19)	0.162 (1.19)	0.162 (1.19)
$MgSO_4$ 7 H_2O	246.500	0.293 (1.19)	0.293 (1.19)	0.293 (1.19)
NaHCO ₃	84.020	2.101 (25.00)	2.101 (25.00)	2.101 (25.00)
Sodium pyruvate	110.000	0.036 (0.33)	0.040 (0.36)	0.040 (0.36)
Glucose	179.860	1.000 (5.56)	0.350 (2.78)	0.350 (1.95)
EDTA	372.200	0	0.037 (0.1)	0.037 (0.1)
Sodium lactate (60% syrup)	112.100	4.349 (23 28)	4.349 (23 28)	4.349 (23 28)
L-Glutamine		0.000	0.000	0.146
Bovine serum albu Penicillin G (K sa	ımin (BSA) lt)	4.000	4.000	4.000
(final conc. 100 un Streptomycin sulp	nits/ml) hate	0.060	0.060	0.060
(final conc. 50µg/i	ml)	0.050	0.050	0.050
Phenol Red		0.010	0.010	0.010
MEM non-essential amino acid s		solution 100x	0.000	10.0 ml (v/v)
MEM amino acida	s solution 50x			20.0 ml (v/v)
Water (Molecular v	water)	up to 1 litre	up to 1 litre	up to 1 litre.

1.1 - Culture media M16, pM16 and sM16. Table A 1.1 - Composition of M16, pM16 and sM16

Osmolarity : M16 \approx 280; pM16 \approx 265; sM16 \approx 260 mOsmoles.

The compounds used in the preparation of those media, unless otherwise mentioned, were of cell culture tested and from Sigma (Poole, Dorset, UK).

Procedure - The media were prepared from the stock solutions mentioned in appendix 1.3. Various amounts of stock solutions were used depending upon the required volume of media. The stock D was always introduced in the end. All the stocks and BSA were dissolved in small amount of water in the volumetric flask then the volume was made up to desired volume. The required volume supplemented with BSA was then filter-sterilized into small appendorfs and stored at 4°C.

1.2 - Manipulation media M2.

Compound	mM	MW	g/litre
NaCl	94.66	58.450	5.533
KC1	4.78	74.557	0.356
CaCl ₂ 7 H ₂ O	1.71	147.200	0.252
KH ₂ PO ₄	1.19	136.091	0.162
MgSO ₄ 7 H ₂ O	1.19	246.500	0.293
NaHCO ₃	4.15	84.020	0.349
HEPES	20.85	238.300	4.969
Sodium lactate	23.28	112.100	4.349 of 60% syrup
Sodium pyruvate	0.33	110.000	0.036
Glucose	5.56	179.860	1.000
L-Glutamine		0.000	0.146
Bovine serum albumin ((BSA)		4.000
Penicillin G (K salt) fir	nal conc. 100	units/ml	0.060
Streptomycin sulphate (final conc. 50)µg/ml)	0.050
MEM non-essential am	10.0 ml (v/v)		
MEM amino acids solu	20.0 ml (v/v)		
Phenol Red		0.010	
Water (Molecular water	.)	up to 1 litre.	

Table A 1.2. - Composition of M2.

Osmolarity $M2 \approx 280$ mOsmoles.

(Sterile, endotoxin tested MEM non-essential amino acid solution (Cat no. M7145 SIGMA) and MEM amino acids solution without L-Glutamine (Gibco, BRL Cat no. 11130-036) were used in preparing the sM16 medium

1.3- Preparation of M2, sM16 and activation media from stocks.

Stock Mg free	A Components	g/100ml (For M2)	g/100ml (For sM16)
(10 x concentration)) NaCl	5.533	4.700
	KCl	0.356	0.356
	KH ₂ PO ₄	0.162	0.162
	Sodium lactate	4.349	4.349
	(60% syrup)		
	Glucose	1.000	0.350
	Penicillin G	0.060	0.060
	Streptomycin sulphate	0.050	0.050
	EDTA	0.00	0.037
Stock B	Component	g/100ml (For M2)	g/100ml (For sM16)
(10 x concentration)) NaHCO3	0.349	2.101
	Phenol Red	0.010	0.010
Stock C	Component	g/10ml (For M2)	g/10ml (For sM16)
(100 x concentration	n) Sodium pyruvate	0.036	0.040
Stock D	Component	g/10ml (For M2)	g/10ml (For sM16)
(100 x concentration	n) CaCl ₂ 7 H_2O	0.252	0.252
Stock E	Component	g/10ml (For M2)	g/10ml (For sM16)
(10 x concentration)	HEPES	4.969	0.000

Table A 1.3 - Composition of stock solutions

	Stock Mg	Component	g/10ml (For M2)	g/10ml (For sM16)
-	(100 x concentration)	MgSO ₄ 7 H ₂ O	0.293	0.293
	Stock Glutamine	Component	g/10ml (For M2)	g/10ml (For sM16)
	(100 x concentration) Stock Sr	L-Glutamine Component	0.146 g/10ml (1	0.146 For Activation Media)
	(100 x concentration)	SrCl ₂ 6 H ₂ O	0.452	

Storage - At 4°C Stocks A Mg-, D, E, Mg and Sr were kept up to 3 months at 4°C, but stocks B and C were change every three weeks and stock glutamine was prepared freshly all the times.

Table A 1.4- Procedure to prepare M2, sM16 and calcium magnesium freeM16 plus strontium from stocks.

Stock	M2	sM16	Ca Mg free M16 +Sr
Mg free A	10.0 ml	5.0 ml	2.50 ml
В	1.6 ml	5.0 ml	2.50 ml
С	1.0 ml	0.5 ml	0.25 ml
D	1.0 ml	0.5 ml	0.0 ml
E	8.4 ml	0.0 ml	0.0 ml
Mg	1.0 ml	0.5 ml	0.0 ml
L-Glutamine	1.0 ml	0.5 ml	0.0 ml
Non-essential a.a.	0.0 ml	0.5 ml	0.0 ml
Min.Essential a.a.	0.0 ml	1.0 ml	0.0 ml

Sr	0.0 ml	0.0 ml	3.67 ml
Water	Up to 100 ml	Up to 50 ml	Up to 25 ml

A 1.5 - Phosphate Buffered Saline (PBS).

Calcium-magnesium free PBS was prepared by dissolving preformulated tablets (Flow Laboratories, Rickmansworth, Hertfordshire, UK) in distilled water into 500 ml bottles. PBS was then sterilized by autoclaving and stored at room temperature.

A 1.6 - Acidic Tyrode solution for removing zona pellucida.

A fresh 100 ml solution was prepared every two months and kept at room temperature. The pH was adjusted with Analar HCl. It was sterilized by filtration. Its composition in g/100 ml was:

NaCl	0.800
KCl	0.020
CaCl ₂ 2H ₂ 0	0.024
MgCL ₂ 6H ₂ 0	0.010
Glucose	0.100
Polyvinylpyrrolidone (PVP)	0.400

The PVP was added to increase the viscosity and reduce embryo stickiness.

A 1.7 - Hank's Balanced Salt solution (HBSS).

This solution was used as diluent through the production of Sendai virus. For some of the procedures glucose was omitted in its composition, in those cases it was denominated Hank's balanced salt solution without glucose (HBSSG-). The whole composition was: 0.14 g/l of CaCl₂; 0.40 g/l of KCl; 0.06 g/l of KH₂PO4 ; 0.0977 g/l of MgSO₄; 8.00 g/l of NaCl; 0.048 g/l Na₂HPO₄ ; 1.00 g/l of glucose and 0.01 g/l of phenol red.

A 1.8 - Chemical stocks

1.8.1 - Anti-bromodeoxyuridine antibody

Mouse anti-bromodeoxyuridine (anti-BrdU) monoclonal antibody conjugated to fluorescein (Boehringer, cat no. 1202, Lewes, East Sussex, UK.) was diluted to 50 μ g/ml in PBS supplemented with 0.1% BSA. Fifty μ l aliquots were made and kept at - 20°C.

1.8.2 - Anti- proliferating cell nuclear antigen

. The anti-PCNA/cyclin (Immuno concepts Cat: No. 2037) was diluted with PBS containing FCS (9.9 ml PBS + 100 μ M FCS) with the ratio of 1:10 i.e. 450 μ l of above diluent and 50 μ l of anti-PCNA.

1.8.3 - Bromodeoxyuridine

Bromodeoxyuridine (BrdU) (5-bromo-2'deoxyuridine 5'-triphosphate, Sigma code No. B-0631; Poole, Dorset, UK) was dissolved in water at 1 mg /ml concentration. Aliquots of 10 mM were made and kept at - 20°C.

1.8.4 - Cytochalasin B

Cytochalasin B, from Helminthosporium dematioideum (C_{29} H₃₇ NO₅; Sigma code No. C-6762; Poole, Dorset, UK.) was dissolved in dimethyl sulphoxide at 5mg/5ml and stored at - 20 °C. The stock solution was used several times after freezing and thawing without any apparent lost of potency. The aliquots containing 10 µg/10 µl were made and stored at 4°C. The working solution of 10 µg/ml was made by adding one ml of medium in the aliquot.

1.8.5 6-Dimethylaminopurine (DMAP)

A stock solution of 6-dimethylaminopurine (N^6 , N^6 -Dimethyladenine ($C_7H_9N_5$);Sigma code No. D-2629; Poole, Dorset, UK.) (Sigma) was prepared by dissolving with the molecular water and the aliquots were made containing 2.5 mM/20 µl concentration. The aliquots were stored at -20°C. This solution was diluted with M16 or strontium activation media depending upon the type of treatment and the final concentration of 2.5mM/ml or 2.0 mM was achieved.

1.8.6 - Hoechst dye.

Hoechst no. 33342, bisbenzimide (2'-[4-Ethoxyphenyl]-5-[4-methyl-1piperazinyl]-2,5'-bi-1H-benzimidazole; Sigma code no B-2261; Poole, Dorset, UK.) was dissolved in distilled water at 1mg/ml. A working concentration of $1.0 \mu g/ml$ was used to stain the chromosomes for enucleation purposes.

1.8.7 - Hyaluronidase

Hyaluronidase, Type IV-S from bovine testes lyophilized powder containing approx. 90% protein ; balance primarily buffer salts. (Hyaluronoglucosaminidase; Hyaluronate 4-glycanohydrolase ; Sigma code no. H-3884; Poole, Dorset, UK.) was used. The stock solution was prepared by dissolving 30 mg/1 ml of distilled water. The aliquots of 10 μ l were made and stored at -20 °C. A working concentration of 300 μ g/ml of M2 was used in all the experiments to denuded the oocytes.

1.8.8 Ionomycin

The stock solution of ionomycin calcium salt from streptomyces conglobatus ($C_{41}H_{70}O_9Ca$); Sigma product no. I 0634 Poole, Dorset, UK) was prepared by dissolving 1mg of ionomycin calcium salt with 1338.5 µl of DMSO to the concentration of 1mM/1ml. The aliquots were made with the concentration of 5mM/10µl by dissolving the stock solution with molecular water and stored at -20°C. The ionomycin activation medias having concentration of 5µM was prepared by adding one milliliter of M2 medium in the aliquots.

1.8.9 - Nocodazole

Nocodazole, (methyl (5-[2-thienylcarbonyl]-1H-benzimidazol-2-yl) carbamate; Sigma code no. M-2759; Poole, Dorset, UK.) was dissolved in dimethyl sulphoxide at 2 mg/ml and kept at 4 $^{\circ}$ C. The stock solution was used several times without any apparent lost of potency. To get 10 mM concentration of nocodazole 1.5 µl/ml was used in the experiments.

1.8.10 Taxol (Paclitaxel)

Taxol is a trade mark of Paclitaxel. Paclitaxel, $(C_{47}H_{51}NO_{14})$; Sigma product no. T1912; Poole, Dorset, UK.)was dissolved in water at 1 mg/1.17 ml of water to give rise concentration of 1mM/1µl. The stock solution was aliquoted

1.8.11 - Texas Red

The Texas red (Vector Lab. Cat: No. TI-3000) was diluted with PBS containing 1% FCS with the ratio of 1:20.

REFERENCES

Abramczuk J and Sawicki W (1975):Pronuclear synthesis of DNA in fertilized and parthenogenetically activated mouse eggs. A cytogenetic study. Exp. Cell Res. 92, 361-372.

Adlakha RC and Rao PN (1987): Regulation of mitosis by nonhistone protein factors in mammalian cells. In: Sshlegel RA, Halleck MS, Rao PN (eds.) Molecular regulation of nuclear events in mitosis and meiosis. Academic Press, New York London, pp. 179-226.

Albert B, Bray D, Lewis S, Raff M, Roberts K and Watson JD (1989): The cell nucleus. In Molecular Biology of Cell. Garland publishing, inc. New York, London, pp. 481-549.

Ayabe T, Kopf GS and Shultz RM (1995): Regulation of mouse egg activation: presence of ryanodine receptors and effects of microinjected ryanodine and cyclic ADP ribose on uninseminated and inseminated eggs. Develpment 121, 2233-2244

Balakier H and Masui Y (1986): Chromosome condensation activity in the cytoplasm of enucleate and nucleate fragments of mouse oocyte. Dev. Biol. 113, 155-159.

Balakier H, Casper RF (1993): Experimentally induced parthenogenetic activation of human oocytes Hum. Reprod. 8, 740-743.

Barnes F L, Robl JM and First NL (1987): Nuclear transplantation in mouse embryos: assessment of nuclear function. Biol. Reprod. 36, 1267-1274.

Barnes FL and Eyestone WH (1990): Early cleavage and the maternal zygotic transition in bovine embryos. Theriogenology 33 1, 141-152.

Bellier S, Chastant S, Adenot P, Vincent M, Renard JP, and Bensaude O (1997): Nuclear translocation and carboxyl-terminal domain phosphorylation of RNA polymerase II delineate the two phases of zygotic gene expression in mammalian embryos. EMBO J. 16, 101-112.

Bensaude O, Babinet C, Morange M and Jacob F (1983): Heat shock proteins, first major product of zygotic gene activity in mouse embryo. Nature 305, 331-333.

Berridge MJ (1993): Inositol triphosphate and calcium signalling. Nature 361, 315-325.

Betthauser JM, Scott BM, Gibbons JR and Stice SL (1993): The use of Hoechst 33342 to stain donor nuclei used in the bovine nuclear transfer procedure. Theriogenology 39, 187.

Biggers JD (1986): The potential use of artificially produced monozygotic twins for comparative experiments. Theriogenology 26, 1-25.

Blow JJ and Laskey RA (1988): A role of nuclear envelope in controlling DNA replication within the cell cycle. Nature 332, 546-548.

Bolton VN, Oades PJ and Johnson MH (1984): The relationship between cleavage, DNA replication and gene expression in the mouse two-cell embryo. J Embryol. Exp. Morphol 79, 139-163.

Bondioli KR, Westhusin ME and Loony CR (1990): Production of identical bovine offspring by nuclear transfer. Theriogenology 33, 165-174.

Bos-Mikich A, Swann K and Whittingham DG (1995): Calcium oscillation and protein synthesis inhibition synergistically activate mouse oocytes. Mol. Reprod. Dev. 41, 84-90.

Bradley A, Evans M, Kaufman MH and Robertson E (1984): Formation of germline chimeras from embryo-derived teratocarcinoma cell lines. Nature 309, 255-256.

Bradley A, Evans M, Kaufman MH and Robertson E (1984): Formation of germ line chimaeras from embryo-derived teratocarcinoma cell lines. Nature 309, 255-256.

Braude P, Pelham H, Flach G, and Lobatto R (1979): Post-transcriptional control in early mouse embryo. Nature 282, 102-105.

Bravo R and MacDonald-Bravo H (1987): Existence of two populations of cyclin/PCNA during the cell-cycle: association with DNA replication sites. J. Cell Biol. 105, 1549-1554.

Bravo R, Franke R, Blundell P and MacDonald-Bravo H (1987): Cyclin/PCNA is the auxilliary protein of DNA polymerase δ . Nature 326, 515-517.

Breslow NE and Clayton DG (1993): Approximate inference in generalized linear mixed models. J. Am. Stat. Assoc., 88, 9-25.

Briggs R (1979): Genetics of cell type determination. Int. Rev. Cytol. [Suppl.] 9, 107-127.

Briggs R and King TJ (1952): Transplantation of living nuclei from blastula cells into enucleated frog's eggs. Zoology 38, 455-463.

Busa WB and Nuccitelli R (1985): An elevated free cytosolic Ca^{2+} wave following fertilization in the eggs of the frog *Xenopus laevis*. J. Cell Biol. 100, 1325-1329.

Calarco PG and McLaren A. (1976): Ultrastructural observations on preimplantation stages of the sheep. J. Embryol. Exp. Morphol. 36, 60-662.

Camous S, Kopecny V and Flechon JE (1986): Autoradiographic detection of the earliest stage of H-uridine incorporation into the cow embryo. Biol. Cell 58, 195-200.

Campbell KHS, Ritchie WA and Wilmut I (1993): Nuclear-cytoplasmic interactions during the first cell cycle of nuclear transfer reconstructed bovine embryos: implications for DNA replication and development. Biol. Reprod. 49, 933-942.

Campbell KHS, Loi P, Cappai P and Wilmut I (1994): Improved development to blastocyst of ovine nuclear transfer embryos reconstructed during the presumptive S-phase of enucleated activated oocytes. Biol. Reprod. 50, 1385-1393.

Campbell KHS, McWhir J, Richie B and Wilmut I (1995): Production of live lambs following nuclear transfer of cultured embryonic disc cells. Theriogenology 43, 181.

Campbell KHS, Loi P, Otaegui P and Wilmut I (1996a): A cell cycle co-ordination in embryo cloning by nuclear transfer. Rev. Reprod. 1, 40-46.

Campbell KHS, McWhir J, Ritchie WA and Wilmut I (1996b): Sheep cloned by nuclear transfer from a cultured cell line. Nature. 380, 64-66.

Carrol J, Jones KT and Whittingham DG (1996): Ca^{2+} release and the development of Ca^{2+} release mechanisms during oocyte maturation: a prelude to fertilization. Rev. Reprod. 1, 137-143.

Casals J (1967): Immunological techniques for animal viruses. In: K Maramorosch and H Koprowski (eds):"Methods in Virology" Vol 3. Academic Press, New York, pp. 113-194.

Cheng H, Lederer WJ and Cannell MB (1993): Calcium sparks: Elementary events underlying excitation-contraction coupling in heart muscle. Science (Wash. DC). 262, 740-744.

Cheong HT and Kanagawa H (1993): Assessment of cytoplasmic effects on the development of mouse embryonic nuclei transferred to enucleated zygotes. Theriogenology xx, 451-461.

Cheong HT, Takahashi Y and Kanagawa H (1993): Birth of mice after transplantation of early cell-cycle -stage embryonic nuclei into enucleated oocytes. Biol. Reprod. 48, 958-963.

Cheong HT, Takahashi Y and Kanagawa H (1994): Relationship between nuclear remodelling and subsequent development of mouse embryonic nuclei transferred to enucleated oocytes. Mol. Reprod. Dev. 37, 138-145.

Choi T, Aoki F, Mori M, Yamashita M, Nagahama Y and Kohmoto K (1991): Activation of p34cdc2 protein kinase activity in meiotic and mitotic cell cycles in mouse oocytes and embryos. Development 113, 789-795.

Ciapa B, Pesando D, Wilding M and Whitaker MJ (1994): Cell cycle calcium transients driven by cyclic changes in inositol triphosphate levels. Nature 368, 875-878.

Clarke PR and Karsenti E (1991): Regulation of p34cdc2 protein kinase, new insights into protein phosphorylation and the cell cycle. J. Cell Sci. 100, 409-414.

Clarke HJ and Masui Y (1983): The induction of reversible chromosome condensation by protein synthesis inhibition during meiotic maturation of mouse oocytes. Dev.Biol. 97, 291-301.

Collas P and Robl JM (1991): Development of rabbit nuclear transplant embryos from morula and blastocyst stage donor nuclei. Theriogenology 35, 190 (abstract).

Collas P, Basile JJ and Robl JM (1992a): Influence of cell cycle stage of the donor nucleus on development of nuclear transplant rabbit embryos. Biol. Reprod. 46,492-500.

Collas P, Pinto-Correia C, Ponce de Leon FA and Robl JM (1992b): Effect of donor cell cycle stage on chromatin and spindle morphology in nuclear transplant rabbit embryos. Biol. Reprod. 46, 501-511.

Collas P, Sullivan EJ and Barnes FL (1993): Histone H1 kinase activity in bovine oocytes following calcium stimulation. Mol. Reprod. Dev. 34, 224-231.

Collas P and Barnes FL (1994): Nuclear transplantation by microinjection of inner cell mass and granulosa cell nuclei. Mol Reprod Develop. 38, 264-267.

Combeau C, Commercon A, Mioskowski C, Rousseau B, Aubert F and Goeldner M (1994): Predominant labelling of β - over α -tubulin from porcine brain by a photoactivatable taxoid derivative. Biochemistry 33, 6676-6683.

Conover JC, Gretchen LT, Zimmermann JW, Burke B and Schultz RM (1991): Stage specific expression of a family of proteins that are major products of zygotic gene activation in the mouse embryo. Dev. Biol. 144, 392-404.

Crosby IM, Gandolfi F and Moor RM (1988): Control of protein synthesis during early cleavage of sheep embryos. J. Reprod. Fertil. 82, 769-775.

Cross F, Roberts J, Weintraub H (1989): Simple and complex cell cycles. Annu. Rev. Cell Biol. 5, 341-395.

Cuthbertson KSR (1983): Parthenogenetic activation of mouse oocytes in vitro with ethanol and benzylalcohol. J. exp. Zool. 226, 311-314.

Cuthbertson KSR, Whittingham DG and Cobbold PH (1981): Free calcium increase in exponential phases during mouse oocyte activation. Nature 294, 754-757.

Cuthbertson KSR and Cobbold PH (1985): Phorbol ester and sperm activate mouse oocytes by inducing sustained oscillations in cell Ca2+. Nature 316, 542-542.

Czolowska R, Modlinski JA and Tarkoswski AK (1984): Behaviour of thymocyte nuclei in nonactivated and activated mouse oocytes. J. Cell Sci. 69, 19-34.

Davidson EH (1986): Gene activity in early development. Third edition. Academic press Inc. (London).

DePamphilis ML, Herman SA, Martinez-Salas E, Chalifour LE, Wirak DO, Cupo DY and M Miranda (1988): Microinjecting DNA in mouse ova to study DNA replication and gene expression and to produce transgenic animals. Bio Techniques 6, 662-680.

De Roeper A, Smith JA, Watt RA and Barry JM (1977): Chromatin dispersal and DNA synthesis in G1 and G2 HeLa cell nuclei injected into *Xenopus* eggs. Nature 265, 469-470.

Dettlaff TA, Nikitina LA and Stroeva OG (1964): The role of the germinal vesicle in oocyte maturation in anurans as revealed by the removal and transplantation of nuclei. J. Embryol. exp. Morph. 112, 851-873.

DiBerardino MA (1979): Nuclear and chromosomal behavior in amphibian nuclear transplants. Int. Rev. Cytol. (suppl. 9), 129-160.

DiBerardino MA (1987): Genomic potential of differentiated cells analyzed by nuclear transplantation. Am. Zool. 27, 623-644.

DiBerardino MA (1989): Genomic activation in differentiated somatic cells. In M.A. DiBerardino and L.D. Etkin (eds.), Developmental biology: A Comprehensive Synthesis. Plenum, New York, pp. 175-198.

DiBerardino MA and Hoffner N (1970): Origin of chromosomal abnormalities in nuclear transplants - A reevaluation of nuclear differentiation and nuclear equivalence in amphibians. Dev. Biol. 23, 185-209.

DiBerardino MA (1988): Genomic multipotentiality of differentiated somatic cells. In: Regulatory Mechanisms in Development processes (Ecs.G. Eguchi, T.S. Okada and L. Saxen). Elsevier Scientific Publishers, Ireland, pp. 129-136.

DiBerardino MA and King TJ (1967): Development and cellular differentiation of neural nuclear transplant embryos of known karyotype. Dev.Biol. 15, 102-128.

Doetschman T, Williams P and Maeda N (1988): Establishment of hamster blastocystderived embryonic stem (ES) cells. Dev. Biol. 127, 224-227.

Doree M, Peaucellier G and Picard A (1983): Activity of the maturation promoting factor and the extent of the protein phosphorylation oscillate simultaneously during meiotic maturation of starfish oocytes. Dev. Biol. 99, 489-501.

Dreyer C (1987): Differential accumulation of oocyte nuclear proteins by embryonic nuclei of Xenopus. Development 101, 829-846.

Dunphy WG, Brizuela L, Beach D and Newport J (1988): The Xenopus cdc2 protein is a component of MPF, a cytoplasmic regulator of mitosis. Cell. 54, 423-431.

Elsdale TR, Gurdon JB and Fischberg M (1960): A description of the technique for nuclear transplantation in Xenopus laevis. J. Embryol. exp. Morph. 8, 437-444.

Evans MJ and Kaufman MH (1981): Establishment in culture of pluripotential cells from mouse embryos. Nature 292, 154-156.

Evsikov SV, Morozova LM and Solomko AP (1990): The role if nucleo-cytoplasmic ratio in determining regulation of early mouse embryo. Development 109, 322-328.

Feldher CM and Pomerantz J (1978): Mechanism for the selection of nuclear polypeptides in Xenopus oocytes. J. Cell Biol. 78, 168-175. First NL and Prather RS (1991): Genomic potential in mammals. Differentiation. 48, 1-8.

Felix MA, Labbe JC, Doree M, Hunt T and Karsenti E (1990): Triggering of cyclin degradation in interphase extracts of amphibian eggs by cdc2 kinase. Nature 346, 379-382.

First NL and Barnes FL (1989): Development of preimplantation mammalian embryos. Development of Preimplantation Embryos and Their Environment. Alaan R. Liss, Inc., pp. 151-170.

Flach G, Johnson MH Braude PR, Taylor RAS, and Bolton VN (1982): The transition from maternal to embryonic control in the 2-cell mouse embryo. EMBO J. 1, 681-686.

Ford CC, Pestell RQW and Benbow RM (1975): Template preferences of DNA polymerase and nuclease activities appearing during early development of Xenopus laevis. Dev. Biol. 43, 175-188.

Forlani S, Nicolas J, (1996): Gene activity in preimplantation mouse embryo. In Transgenic Animals: Generation and Use (ed. J.M. Houdebine), pp. 345-359. Amsterdam: Harwood Academic Publishers.

Fournier RE and Pardee AB (1975): Cell cycle studies of mononucleate and Cytochalasin-B-induced binucleate fibroblasts. Proc Natl. Acad. Sci U S A 72:3 869-873.

Fox MH, Arndt-Jovin DJ, Jovin TM, Baumann PH and Robert-Nicoud M (1991): Spatial and temporal distribution of DNA replication sites localization by immunofluorescence and confocal microscopy in mouse fibroblasts. J. Cell Sci. 99, 247-253.

Fraser LR (1987): Strontium supports capacitation and the acrosome reaction in mouse sperm and rapidly activates mouse eggs. Gamete Res. 18, 363-374.

Fulka J Jr, Jung T and Moor RM (1992): The fall of biological maturation promoting factor (MPF) and histone H1 kinase activity during anaphase and telophase in mouse oocytes. Mol. Reprod. Dev. 32, 378-382.

Fulka J Jr., First NL and Moor RM (1996): Nuclear transplantation in mammals: remodelling of transplanted nucleus under the influence of maturation promoting factor. BioEssay. 18, 835-840.

Fulton BP and Whittingham DG (1978): Activation of mammalian oocytes by intracellular injection of calcium. Nature 273, 149-151.

Gabrielli BG, Roy LM and Maller JL (1993): Requirement for Cdk2 in Cytostatic factor-mediated metaphase II arrest. Science 259, 1766-1769.

Galand P and Degraef C (1989): Cyclin/PCNA immunostaining as an alternative to tritiated thymidine pulse labelling for marking S phase cells in paraffin sections from animal and human tissues. Cell Tiss. Kinet. 22, 383-393.

Galione A, McDougall A, Busa WB, Willmott N, Gillot I and Whitaker MJ (1993): Redundant mechanisms of calcium-induced calcium release underlie calcium waves during fertilization. Science 261, 348-352.

Gehart JC, Wu M and Kirschner MW (1984): Cell-cycle dynamics of an M-phase specific cytoplasmic factor in Xenopus laevis oocytes and eggs. J. Cell Biol. 98, 1247-1255.

Giles RE and Ruddle FH (1973): Production of Sendai virus for cell fusion. In Vitro 9, 103-107.

Glotzer M, Murray AW and Kirschner MW (1991): Cyclin is degraded by the ubiquitin pathway. Nature 349, 132-138.

Graham C F (1969): The fusion of cells with one- and two-cell mouse embryos. Wistar Institute Symposium monograph 9, 19-33.

Graham CF (1970): Parthenogenic mouse blastocysts. Nature. 242, 475-476.

Graham CF and Morgan RW (1966): Changes in the cell cycle during early amphibian development. Dev. Biol. 14, 439-460.

Gratzner HG (1982): Monoclonal antibody to 5-bromo and 5-iododeoxyuridine: A new reagent for detection of DNA replication. Science (Wash. DC). 218, 474-475.

Guerrier P and Doree M (1975): Hormonal control of reinitiation of meiosis in starfish. The requirement of 1-methyladenine during nuclear maturation. Dev. Biol. 47, 341-348.

Gurdon JB (1960): The effect of ultraviolet irradiation on uncleaved eggs of *Xenopus laevis*. Q.J. Microsc. Soc. 101, 299-311.

Gurdon JB (1962): The developmental capacity of nuclei taken from intestinal epithelial cells of feeding tadpole. J. Embryol. Exp. Morphol. 10, 622-640.

Gurdon JB (1964): The transplantation of living cell nuclei. Adv. Morphol. 4, 1-43.

Gurdon JB (1986): Nuclear transplantation in eggs and oocytes. J. Cell Sci. 4, 287-318 (Suppl.)

Gurdon JB and Brown DD (1965): Cytoplasmic regulation of RNA synthesis and nucleolus formation in developing embryos of Xenopus laevis. J. Mol. Biol. 12, 27-35.

Gurdon JB and Laskey RA (1970): Methods of transplanting nuclei from single cultured cells to unfertilized frog's eggs. J. Embryol. exp. Morph. 24, 227-248.

Gurdon JB and Laskey RA and Reeves OR (1975): The developmental capacity of nuclei transplanted from keratinized cells of adult frogs. J. Embryol. Exp. Morphol. 34, 93-112.

Gurdon JB, Laskey RA, de Robertis EM and Partington GA (1979): Reprogramming of transplanted nuclei in Amphibia: In International Review of Cytology. Danielli JF

and DiBerardino MA (eds.) Academic Press, New York, San Francisco, London, pp. 161-178.

Gurdon JB and Uehlinger V (1966): "Fertile" intestinal nuclei. Nature 210, 1240-1241.

Hall PA, Levison DA, Woods AL, Yu CC-w, Kellock, DB, Watkins JA, Barnes DM, Gillett CE, Campeljohn R, Dover R, Waseem NH and Lane DP (1990): Proliferating cell nuclear antigen (PCNA) immunolocalization in paraffin sections: an index of cell proliferation with evidence of deregulated expression in some neoplasms. J. Pathol. 162, 285-294.

Haneen WK and Rohme D (1982): Spindle formation and chromosome segregation associated with premature chromosome condensation. In Premature Chromosome Condensation: Application in Basic, Clinical and Mutation Research (Eds. P.T. Rao, R.T. Johnson and K. Sperling). Academic Press, New York. pp. 79-97.

Harrison KL, Sherrin DA, Hawthorne TA, Breen TM, West GA and Wilson LM (1990): Embryo toxicity of micropore filters used in liquid sterilization. Journal of in vitro fertilization and embryo transfer. 7, 347-350.

Hartwell LH and Weinert TA (1989): Checkpoints: Controls that ensure the order of cell cycle events. Science 246, 629-634.

Hashimoto N and Kishimoto T (1988): Regulation of meiotic metaphase by a cytoplasmic maturation-promoting factor during mouse oocyte maturation. Dev. Biol. 126, 242-252.

Henry MA, Rawlins RG, Radwanska E and Fahy MM (1997): Oocyte maturation in rabbits: effects of calmodulin inhibitors. Zygote. 5, 255-260.

Hershko A, Ganoth D, Sudakin V, Dahan A, Cohen LH, Luca FC, Ruderman JV and Eytan E (1994): Components of a system that ligates cyclin to ubiquitin and their regulation by the protein kinase cdc2. J. Biol. Chem. 269, 4940-4946.

Hoth M and Penner R (1992): Depletion of intracellular stores activates a calcium current in mast cells. Nature. 355, 353-355.

Howlett SK, Bolton VN (1985): Sequence and regulation of morphological and molecular events during the first cell cycle of mouse embryogenesis. J. Embryol. Exp. Morph. 87, 175-206.

Howlett SK, Barton SC and Surani MAH (1987): Nuclear cytoplasmic interactions following nuclear transplantation in mouse embryos. Development 101, 915-923.

Howlett SK, Barton SC Norris ML and Surani MAH (1988): Nuclear and cytoplasmic localization of newly synthesized proteins in the early embryos. Development 103, 129-134.

Igusa Y and Miyazaki S (1983): Effects of altered extracellular and intracellular calcium concentration on hyperpolarizing responses of hamster eggs. J. Physiol. 340, 611-632.

Igusa Y and Miyazaki S (1986): Periodic increase of cytoplasmic free calcium in fertilized hamster eggs measured with calcium-sensitive electrodes. J. Physiol. (London) 377, 193-205.

Jaffe LF (1983): Sources of calcium in egg activation: A review and hypothesis. Dev. Biol. 99, 265-276.

Jaskulski D, Gatti C, Travali S, Calabretta B and Baserga R (1988): Regulation of the proliferating cell nuclear antigen cyclin and thymidine kinase mRNA levels by growth factors. J. Biol. Chem. 263, 10175-10179.

Jones KT, Carroll J, Merriman JA, Whittingham DG and Kono T (1995): Repetitive sperm-induced Ca^{2+} transients in mouse oocytes are cell cycle dependent. Development 121, 3259-3266.

Johnson MH, Pickering SJ, Dhiman A, Radcliffe GS and Maro B (1988): Cytocortical organization during natural and prolonged mitosis of mouse 8 cell blastomeres. Development 102, 143-158.

Johnson RT and Rao PN (1970): Mammalian cell fusion: Induction of premature chromosome condensation in interphase nuclei. Nature 226, 717-722.

Johnson M (1981): The molecular and cellular basis of preimplantation mouse development. Biol. Rev. 56, 463-498.

Kanka J, Fulka J Jr., Fulka J and Pert J (1991): Nuclear transplantation in bovine embryo: fine structural and autoradiographic studies. Mol. Reprod. Dev. 29, 110-116.

Kato Y and Tsunoda Y (1992): Synchronous division of mouse two-cell embryos with nocodazole in vitro. J. Reprod. Fert. 95, 39-43.

Kaufman MH (1981): Parthenogenesis: a system facilitating understanding of factors that influence early mammalian development. Prog. in Anat. 1, 1-34.

Kawahara H, Sawada H and Yokosawa H (1992): The 26S proteasome is activated at two points in the ascidian cell cycle. FEBS Letters 310, 119-122.

Keefer CL, Stice SL and Matthews DL (1994): Bovine inner cell mass cells as donor nuclei in the production of nuclear transfer embryos and calves. Biol. Reprod. 50, 935-939.

Kelman Z (1997): PCNA: structure, function and interactions. Oncogene. 14, 629-640.

Kenneth L W and Yue C (1996): Intracellular receptors and agents that induce activation in bovine oocytes. Theriogenology. 45(1). 91-100.

Kill IR, Bridger JM, Campbell KHS, Maldonado-Codina G and Hutchison CJ (1991): The timing of the formation and usage of replicas clusters in S-phase nuclei of human diploid fibroblasts. J. Cell Sci. 100, 869-876.

King WA, Nair A and Betteridge KJ (1985): The nucleolus organizer regions of early bovine embryos. J. Dairy Sci. 68, 249 (suppl.).

King WA, Chartrain I, Kopecny V, Betteridge KJ and Bergeron H (1989): Nucleolus organizer regions and nucleoli in mammalian embryos. J. Reprod. Fert. 38, 63-71(Suppl.).

King WA, Nair A, Chartrain I, Betteridge KJ and Guay P (1988): The nucleolus organizer regions and nucleoli in pre-attachment bovine embryos. J. Reprod. Fert. 82, 87-95.

King RW, Peters JM, Tugendreich S, Rolfe M, Hieter P and Kirschner MW (1995): A 20S complex containing CDC27 and CDC16 catalyzes the mitosis-specific conjugation of ubiquitin to cyclin B. Cell 81,279-288.

Klebe RJ, Chen T and Ruddle FH (1970): Controlled production of proliferating somatic cell hybrids. J. Cell Biol. 45: 74-82.

Kline D and Kline JT (1992): Repetitive calcium transients and the role of calcium in exocytosis and cell cycle activation in the mouse egg. Dev. Biol. 149, 80-89.

Kline JT and Kline D (1994): Regulation of intracellular calcium in the mouse egg: Evidence for inositol triphosphate-induced calcium release, but not calcium-induced calcium release. Biol. Reprod. 50, 193-203.

Kono T (1997): Nuclear transfer and reprogramming. Rev. Reprod. 2, 74-80.

Kono T and Tsunoda Y (1988): Nuclear transplantation of rat embryos. J. Exp. Zool. 248, 303-305.

Kono T, Tsunoda Y and Nakahara T (1991a): Prodution of identical and triplet mice by nuclear transfer. J. Exp. Zool. 257, 214-219.

Kono T, Kwon OY and Nakahara T (1991b): Development of enucleated mouse oocytes reconstituted with embryonic nuclei. J. Reprod. Fert. 93, 165-172.

Kono T, Kwon OY, Ogawa M and Nakahara T (1991c): Development of mouse oocytes receiving embryonic nuclei and thymocytes. Theriogenology 35, 227.

Kono T, Kwon OY, Watanabe T and Nakahara T (1992): Development of enucleated mouse oocytes receiving a nucleus from different stages of the second cell cycle. J. Reprod. Fert. 94, 481-487.

Kono T, Ogawa M and Nakahara T (1993): Thymocyte transfer to enucleated oocytes in the mouse. J. Reprod. Dev. 39, 301-307.

Kono T, Carroll J, Swann K and Whittingham DG (1995): Nuclei from fertilized mouse embryos have calcium-release activity. Development 121, 1123-1128.

Kono T, Jones KT, Bos-Mikich, Whittingham DG and Carroll J (1996): A cell cycleassociated change in Ca^{2+} releasing activity leads to the generation of Ca^{2+} transients in mouse embryos during the first mitotic division. J. Cell Biol. 132, 915-923.

Kubiak JZ, Weber M, de Pennart H, Winston NJ and Maro B (1993): The metaphase II arrest in mouse oocytes is controlled through microtulule-dependent destruction of cyclin B in the presence of CSF. EMBO J. 12, 3773-3778.

Kubiak JZ and Tarkowski AK (1985): Electrofusion of mouse blastomeres. Exp. Cell Res. 157, 561-566.

Kwon OY and Kono T (1996): Production of Identical sextuplet in mice by transferring metaphase nuclei from four-cell embryos. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA. 93, 13010-13013.

Labbe J, Picard A, Peaucellier G, Cavadore JC, Nurse P and Doree M (1989): Purification of MPF from starfish, identification as H1 histone kinase p34cdc2 and a possible mechanism for its periodic activation. Cell. 57, 253-263.

Laskey RA, Fairman MP and Blow JJ (1989): S-phase of the cell cycle. Science 246, 609-613.

Latham KE, Garrels JI, Chang C and Solter D (1991): Quantitative analysis of protein synthesis in mouse embryos. I. Extensive reprogramming at the one- and two-cell stages. Development 112, 921-932.

Latham KE, Solter D and Schultz RM (1992): Acquisition of a transcriptionally permissive state during the 1-cell stage of mouse embryogenesis. Dev. Biol. 149, 457-462.

Ledda S, Loi P, Bogliolo L Moor RM and Fulka J Jr.(1996): The effect of 6dimethylaminopurine (6-DMAP) on DNA synthesis in activated mammalian oocytes. Zygote. 4, 7-9.

Lewin B (1990): Driving the cell cycle--M-phase kinase, Its partners and substrates. Cell 61:743-752.

LiSimple M, Dournon C, Labrousse M and Houillon CH (1987): Production of fertile salamanders by transfer of germ cell nuclei into eggs. Development 100, 471-477.

Lohka MJ and Maller JL (1987): Regulation of nuclear formation and breakdown in cell-free extracts in amphibian eggs. In RA Schlegel, MS Halleck, PN Rao (eds.): Molecular regulation of nuclear events in mitosis and meiosis. New York: Academic Press, pp. 67-109.

Loi P, Ledda S, Fulka J Jr, Cappai P, Moor RM (1998): Development of parthenogenetic and cloned ovine embryos: effect of activation protocols. Biol. Reprod. 58, 1177-1187.

Lorca T, Galas S, Fewquet D, Devault A, Cavadore JC and Doree M (1991): Degradation of the proto-oncogene product p39mos is not necessary for cyclin proteolysis and exit from meiotic metaphase: Requirement for a Ca2+ - calmodulin dependent event. EMBO J. 10, 2087-2093.

Lorca T, Cruzalegui FH, Fesquet D, Cavadore JC, Mery J, Means A and Doree M (1993): Calmodulin-dependent protein kinase II mediates inactivation of MPF and CSF upon fertilization of Xenopus eggs. Nature 366, 270-273.

Lu KP and Means AR (1993): Regulation of the cell cycle by calcium and calmodulin. Endocrinological Rev. 14, 40-58.

Maller JL (1983): In Advances in Cyclic Nucleotide Research. Ed. P. Greengard and G.A. Robinson pp. 295-336.

Maller JL, Gautier J, Langan TA, Lohka MJ (1989): Maturation-promoting factor and the regulation of the cell cycle. J. Cell Sci.[Suppl] 12, 53-63.

Maller JL (1991): Mitotic control. Curr. Opin. Cell. Biol. 3, 269-275.

Maller JL (1990): Xenopus oocytes and biochemistry of cell division. Biochemistry 29, 3157-3166.

Manejwala FM, Logan CY, and Schultz RM (1991): Regulation of hsp70 mRNA levels during oocyte maturation and zygotic gene activation in the mouse. Dev. Biol. 144, 301-308.

Maro B and Bornens M (1980): The centriole-nucleus association: effects of Cytochalasin B and Nocodazole. Biol. Cellulaire 39, 287-290.

Maro B, , Howlett SK and Michelle W (1985): Non-spindle microtubule organizing centers in metaphase II-arrested mouse oocytes. J. Cell Biol. 101, 1665-1672.

Maro B, Johnson MH, Webb M and Flach G (1986): Mechanism of polar body formation in the mouse oocyte: An interaction between the chromosomes, the cytoskeleton and the plasma membrane. J. Embryol. Exp. Morphol. 92, 11-32.

Marshall CJ (1995): Specificity of receptor tyrosine kinase signalling: transient versus sustained extracellular signal-regulated kinase activation. Cell 80, 179-185.

Martin GR (1981): Isolation of pluripotent cell line from early mouse embryos cultured in medium conditioned by teratocarcinoma stem cells. Proceedings of National Academy of Science USA 78, 7634-7638.

Masui Y (1992): Towards understanding the control of the division cycle in animal cells. Biochem. Cell Biol. 70, 920-945.

Masui Y and Clarke HJ (1979): Oocyte maturation. Int. Rev. Cytol. 57, 185-282.

Masui Y and Markert C (1971): Cytoplasmic control of nuclear behaviour during meiotic maturation of frog oocytes. J. Exp. Zool. 177, 129-146.

Matsumoto K, Anzai M, Nakagata N, Takahashi Y and Miyata K (1994): Onset of paternal gene activation in early mouse embryos fertilized with transgenic mouse sperm. Mol. Reprod. Dev. 39, 136-140.

Meyerhof PG and Masui Y (1977): Ca and Mg control of cytostatic factors from *Rana pipiens* oocytes which cause metaphase and cleavage arrest. Dev. Biol. 61, 214-229.

McGrath J and Solter D (1983a): Nuclear transplantation in the mouse embryo by microsurgery and cell fusion. Science 220, 1300-1302.

McGrath J and Solter D (1983b): Nuclear transplantation in the mouse embryos. J. Exp. Zool. 228, 355-362.

McGrath J and Solter D (1984): Inability of mouse blastomere nuclei transferred to enucleated zygotes to support development in vitro. Science 226, 1317-1319.

McGrath J and Solter D (1986): Nucleocytoplasmic interaction in the mouse embryo. J Embryol. Exp. Morphol. 97 Suppl, 277-289.

McIntosh JR and Koonce MP (1989): Mitosis. Science 246, 622-628.

Meijer L and Guerrier P (1984): Maturation and fertilization in starfish oocytes. Int. Rev. Cytol. 86, 129-196.

Meyerhof PG and Masui Y (1977): Ca and Mg control of cytostatic factors from *Rana pipiens* oocytes which cause metaphase and cleavage arrest. Dev. Biol. 61, 214-229.

McKinnell RG (1978): Cloning: Nuclear Transplantation in Amphibia. University of Minnesota Press, Minneapolis.

Merriam RW (1969): Movement of cytoplasmic proteins into nuclei induced to enlarge and initiate DNA or RNA synthesis. J. Cell Sci. 5, 333-349.

Minshull J (1993): Cyclin synthesis: who needs it? Bioessays 15 149-155.

Miyazaki S (1990): Cell signalling at fertilization of hamster eggs. J. Reprod. Fertil. 42 (Suppl.) 163-175.

Miyazaki S and Igusa (1981): Ca dependent action potential and Ca induced fertilization potential in golden hamster eggs. In ST Ohnishi, M Endo (eds): "The Mechanisms of Gated Calcium Transport Across Biological Membranes". New York: Academic Press, pp. 305-311.

Miyazaki S, Shirakawa K, Nakada K and Honda Y (1993): Essential role of the ionsitol 1,4,5 triphosphate receptor Ca^{2+} release channels in Ca^{2+} waves and Ca^{2+} oscillation at fertilization in mammalian eggs. Dev. Biol. 158, 62-78.

Moses RM and Masui Y (1994): Enhancement of mouse egg activation by kinase inhibitor, 6-dimethylaminopurine (6-DMAP). J.Exp. Zool. 270, 211-218.

Murray AW and Kirschner MW (1989): Dominoes and clocks: the union of two views of the cell cycle. Science 246, 614-621.

Murray AW and Kirschner MW (1989b): Cyclin synthesis derives the early embryonic cell cycle. Nature 339, 275-280.

Murray AW, Solomon MJ and Kirschner MW (1989): The role of cyclin synthesis and degradation in the control of maturation promoting factor activity. Nature 339, 280-286.

Nagl W (1985): Chromatin organization and the control of gene activity. Int. Rev. Cytol. 94, 21-56.

Nagy A, Rossant J, Nagy R, Abramow-Neverly W and Roder JC (1993): Derivation of completely cell culture-derived mice from early-passage embryonic stem cells. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA 90, 8424-8428.

Naito K, Dean FP and Toyoda Y (1992): Comparison of histone H1 kinase activity during meiotic maturation between two types of porcine oocyte matured in different media in vitro .Biol. Reprod. 47, 43-47.

Nakamura H and Berezney R (1989): Mapping replicational sites in the eukaryotic cell nucleus. J. Cell Biol. 108, 1-11.

Nakamura H, Morita T and Sato C (1986): Structural organizations of replicon domains during DNA synthetic phase in the mammalian nucleus. Expl. Cell Res. 165, 291-297.

Neant I and Dube F (1996): DNA replication initiation by 6-DMAP treatment in maturing oocytes and dividing embryos from marine invertebrates. Mol. Reprod. Dev. 44, 443-451.

Neant I and Guerrier P (1988a): Meiosis reinitiation in the mollusc *Patella vulgata*. Regulation of MPF, CSF and chromosome condensation activity by intracellular pH, protein synthesis and phosphorylation. Development. 102, 505-516.

Neant I and Guerrier P (1988b): 6-Dimethylaminopurine blocks starfish oocyte maturation by inhibiting a relevant protein kinase activity. Exp. Cell Res. 176, 68-79.

Neant I, Charbonneau M, Guerrier P (1989): A requirement for protein phosphorylation in regulating the meiotic and mitotic cell cycle in echinoderms. Dev. Biol. 132, 304-314.

Nebreda A and Hunt T (1993): The c-mos proto-oncogene protein kinase turns on and maintains the activity of MAP kinase, but not MPF, in cell-free extracts of *Xenopus* oocytes. EMBO J. 12, 1979-1986.

Neff JM and Enders JF (1967): Poliovirus replication and cytopathogenicity in monolayer hamster cell cultures fused with betapropiolactone inactivated Sendai virus. Proc. Soc. Exp. Biol. Med. 127, 260-267.

Newport J.W. and Kirschner, M.W. (1982). A major development transition in early Xenopus embryos, I. Characterization and timing of cellular changes at the midblastula stage. Cell 30, 675-686.

Newport J and Kirschner M. (1982b): A major transition in early Xenopus embryos: II. Control of the onset of transcription. Cell 30, 687-696.

Newport JW and Kirschner MW (1984): Regulation of cell cycle during early Xenopus development. Cell. 37, 731-742.

Nicholas FW and Smith C (1983): Increased rates of genetic change in dairy cattle by embryo transfer and splitting. Anim. Prod. 36, 341-353.

Nishizuka Y (1984): The role of protein kinase C in cell surface signal transduction and tumour promotion. Nature 308, 689-693.

Nomura A, Yoneda M and Tanaka S (1993): DNA replication in fertilized eggs of the starfish *Asterina pectinifera*. Dev. Biol. 159, 288-297.

Notarianni E, Laurie S, Moor RM and Evans MJ (1990): Maintenance and differentiation in culture of pluripotential embryonic cell lines from pig blastocysts. J. Reprod. Fert. 41, 51-56(Suppl.)

Nurse P (1990): Universal control mechanism regulating onset of M-phase. Nature 334, 503-508.

O'Neill GT, Rolfe LR and Kaufman MH (1991): Developmental potential and chromosome constitution of strontium-induced mouse parthenogenones. Mol. Reprod. Dev. 30, 214-219.

Orr NH, DiBerardino MA and Mckinnell RG (1986): The genome of frag erythrocytes displays centuplicate replications. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA 83, 1369-1373.

Otaegui PJ, O'Neill GT, Campbell KHS and Wilmut I (1994): Transfer of nuclei from 8-cell mouse embryos following use of nocodazole to control of cell-cycle. Mol. Reprod. Dev. 39, 147-152.

Ozil J-P (1990): The parthenogenetic development of rabbit oocytes after repetitive pulsative stimulation. Development 109, 117-127.

Ozil J-P and Swann K (1995): Stimulation of repetitive calcium transients in mouse eggs. J. Physiol. 483, 331-346.

Ozon R, Mulner O, Boyer J and Belle R (1987): Role of protein phosphorylation in Xenopus oocytes maturation. In RA Schlegel, MS Halleck, PN Rao (eds.): Molecular Regulation of Nuclear Events in Mitosis and Meiosis. New York: Academic Press, pp. 111-130.

Parness J and Horwitz SB (1981): Taxol binds to polymerized tubulin *in vitro*. J. Cell Biol. 91, 479-487.

Pestell RQW (1975): Microtubule protein synthesis during oogenesis and early embryogenesis in Xenopus laevis. Biochem. J. 145, 527-534.
Peter M, Nakagawa J, Doree M, Labbe JC and Nigg EA (1990): In vitro disassembly of the nuclear lamina and M phase-specific phosphorylation of laminas by cdc2 kinase. Cell 61, 5911-602.

Piedrahita JA, Anderson GB and Bondurant RH (1990): On the isolation of embryonic stem cells: Comparative behavior of murine, porcine and ovine embryos. Theriogenology. 34, 879-901.

Piko L and Clegg KB (1982): Quantitative changes in total RNA, total poly (A), and ribosomes in early mouse embryos. Dev. Biol. 89, 362-378.

Prather RS, Barnes FL, Sims MM, Robl JM, Eyestone WH and First NL (1987): Nuclear transplantation in the bovine embryo: assessment of donor nuclei and recipient oocyte. Biol. Reprod. 37:859-866.

Prather RS, Sims MM, First NL (1989a): Nuclear transplantation in early pig embryos. Biol. Reprod. 41, 414-418.

Prather RS, Sims MM and First NL (1988): Nuclear transplantation in porcine embryos. Theriogenology 29, 290(Abstr.).

Prather RS, Sims MM, Maul GG, First NL and Schatten G (1989b): Nuclear lamin antigens, porcine and bovine early developmental regulation. Biol. Reprod. 41, 123-132.

Prescott MD (1976): Reproduction of eukaryotic cells. Academic Press, New York.

Ram P, and R Schultz (1993): Reporter gene expression in G2 of the 1-cell mouse embryo. Dev. Biol. 156, 552-556.

Rao PN and Johnson RT (1970): Mammalian cell fusion: studies on the regulation of DNA synthesis and mitosis. Nature 225, 159-164.

Rao PN and Johnson RT (1974): Regulation of cell cycle in hybrid cells. In Control of Proliferation in Animal Cells. Cold Spring Harbor Conference on Cell Proliferation (Eds. B. Clarkson and R. Baserga). Vol. 1. Cold Spring Harbor Lab., New York, pp. 785-800.

Rao S, Krauss NE, Heerding JM, Swindells CS, Ringel I, Orr GA, *et al.* (1994): 3'-(*p*-azidobenzamido) Taxol photolabels the N-terminal 31 amino acids of β -tublin. J. Biol. Chem. 269, 3132-3134.

Rebhun LI, White D, Sander G and Ivy N (1973): Cleavage inhibition in marine eggs by puromycin and 6-dimethylaminopurine. Exp. Cell Res. 77, 312-318.

Reynhout JK and Smith LD (1974): Studies on the appearance and nature of a maturation-inducing factor in the cytoplasm of amphibian oocytes exposed to progesterone. Dev. Biol. 38, 394-400.

Rime H, Neant I, Guerrier P and Ozon R (1989): 6-Dimethylaminopurine (6-DMAP), a reversible inhibitor of the transition to metaphase during the first meiotic cell division of the mouse oocyte. Dev. Biol.133, 169-179.

Robertson EJ (1987): Pluripotent stem cell lines as a route into the mousse germ line. Trends Genet. 2, 9-13.

Robbins E and Scharff MD (1967): The absence of a detectable G1 phase in a cultured strain of Chinese hamster lung cell. J Cell Biol. 34, 684-686.

Robl JM, Gilligan B, Crister ES and First NL (1986): Nuclear transplantation in mouse embryos, assessment of recipient cell stage. Biol. Reprod.. 34, 733-739.

Robl JM, Prather R, Barnes F, Eyestone W, Northey D, Gilligan B and First N (1987): Nuclear transplantation in bovine embryos. J. Anim. Sci. 64, 642-647.

Rowinsky EK, Cazenave LA and Donnehower RC (1990): Taxol: a novel investigational antimicrotubule agent. J. Nat. Cancer Inst. 82, 1247-1259.

Ruderman JV (1993): MAP kinase and the activation of quiescent cells. Curr. Opinion in cell Biol. 5,207-213.

Sagata N, Oskarsson M, Copeland T, Brumbaugh J and Vande Woude GF (1988): Function of c-mos proto-oncogene product in meiotic maturation in *Xenopus* oocytes. Nature 335, 519-525.

Sagata N, Watanabe N, Vande Woude GF and Ikawa Y(1989): The c-mos protooncogene product is a cytostatic factor responsible for meiotic arrest in vertebrate eggs. Nature 342, 512-518.

Saito S, Strelchenko N and Niemann H (1992): Bovine embryonic stem cell-like cell lines cultured over several passages. Roux's Archives Dev. Biol. 201, 134-141.

Samake S and Smith LC (1997): Synchronization of cell division in eight-cell bovine embryos produced in vitro: Effect of 6-dimethylaminopurine. J. Reprod. & Fert. 110, 21-27.

Samake S, Smith LC (1996a): Effect of cell-cycle blocking drugs on cleavage and development of preimplantation mouse embryos. J. Exp. Zoology. 274, 111-120.

Samake S, Smith LC (1996b): Synchronization of cell division in bovine embryos produced in vitro: effects of nocodazole. Mol. Reprod. Dev. 44,486-492.

Schatten GC, Simerly C and Schatten H (1985): Microtubule configuration during fertilization, mitosis and early development in the mouse and the requirement for egg microtubule-mediated motility during mammalian fertilization. Proceedings of National Academy of Sciences USA 82:4152-4156.

Schiff PB and Horwitz SB (1980): Taxol stabilizes micritubules in mouse fibroblast cells. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA 77, 1561-1565.

Schiff PB, Fant J and Horwitz SB (1979): Promotion of microtubule assembly in vitro by Taxol. Nature 277, 665-667.

Schultz RM (1986): Oogenesis and the control of meiotic maturation. In: Pedersen R, Rossant (ed), Experimental Approaches to Mammalian Embryonic Development. New York: Cambridge University Press, 195-237.

Schultz RM (1993): Regulation of gene activation in the mouse. BioEssays 8, 531-538

Schultz RM and Wassarman PM (1977): Biochemical studies of mammalian oogenesis: protein synthesis during oocyte growth and meiotic maturation in the mouse. J. Cell Sci. 24, 167-194.

Schwartz A, Cook PR and Harris H (1971): Correction of genetic defect in a mammalian cell. Nature 230, 5-8.

Sims M and First NL (1994): Production of calves by transfer of nuclei from cultured inner cell mass. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America. 91, 6143-6147.

Siracusa G, Whittingham DG, Molinaro M and Vivarelli E (1978): Parthenogenetic activation of mouse oocytes Induced by inhibitors of protein synthesis. J. Embryol. Exp. Morphol. 43, 157-166.

Smith LD (1965): Transplantation of the nuclei of primordial germ cells into enucleated eggs of *Rana pipiens*. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA. 54, 101-107.

Smith LC and Wilmut I (1989): Influence of nuclear and cytoplasmic activity on the development in vivo of sheep embryos after nuclear transplantation. Biol. Reprod. 40, 1027-1035.

Smith LC, Wilmut I and Hunter RH (1988): Influence of cell cycle stage at nuclear transplantation on the development in vitro of mouse embryos. J. Reprod. Fert. 84, 619-624.

Smith LC, Wilmut I, and West JD (1990): Control of first cleavage in single-cell reconstituted mouse embryos. J. Reprod. Fertil. 88, 655-663.

Smith RKW and Johnson MH (1986): Analysis of the third and fourth cell cycles of mouse early development. J. Reprod. Fert. 76, 393-399.

Smith JA and Martin L (1973): Proceedings of National Academy of sciences USA 70, 1263-1267.

Speksnijder JE (1992): The repetitive calcium waves in ascidian eggs are initiated near the vegetal pole by cortical pacemaker. Dev. Biol. 153, 259-271.

Spemann H (1938): Embryonic Development and Induction, repr. 1967, Hafner, New York. (cited by DiBerardino 1979).

Steinhardt RA, Epel D and Yanagimachi R (1974): Is calcium ionophore a universal activator for unfertilized eggs? Nature. 252, 41-43.

Steinmann KE, Belinsky GS, Lee D and Schlegel R (1991): Chemically induced premature mitosis: Differential response in rodent and human cells and the relationship to cyclin B synthesis and p34cdc2/cyclin B complex formation. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA 88, 6843-6847.

Stice SL and Robl JM (1988): Nuclear reprogramming in nuclear transplanted rabbit embryos. Biol. Reprod. 39, 657-664.

Stice SL, Keefer CL and Matthews L (1994): Bovine nuclear transfer embryos: oocyte activation prior to blastomere fusion. Mol. Reprod. Dev. 38, 61.68.

Stice SL (1992): Multiple generation embryo cloning. In Symposium on Cloning Mammals by Nuclear Transplantation (Seidel, G.E.Jr., ed.). pp. 28-31, Colorado State University, Colorado.

Stice SL and Keefer CL (1993): Multiple generational bovine embryo cloning. Biol. Reprod. 48, 715-719.

Stice SL and Robl JM (1989): Nuclear reprogramming in nuclear transplant rabbit embryos. Biol. Reprod. 39, 657-664.

Strelchenko N and Stice S (1994): Bovine pluripotent cell lines derived from morula stage embryos. Theriogenology 41, 304.

Stricker S, Parther R, Simerly C, Schatten H and Schatten G (1989): Nuclear architectural changes during fertilization and development. In The Cell Biology of Fertilization, pp. 225-250. Eds H. Schatten & G. Schatten. Academic Press, Orlando.

Sun FT, Hoyland J, Huang X, Mason W and Moor RM (1991): A comparison of intracellular changes in porcine eggs after fertilization and electroactivation. Development. 115, 947-956.

Surani MAH and Kaufman MH (1977): Influence of extracellular Ca^{2+} and Mg^{2+} ions on the second meiotic division of mouse oocytes: Relevance to obtaining haploid and diploid parthenogenetic embryos. Dev. Biol. 59, 86-90.

Surani MAH, Barton SC and Norris ML (1987): Experimental reconstruction of mouse egg and embryos, an analysis of mammalian development. Biol. Reprod. 36, 1-16.

Swann K (1992): Different triggers for calcium oscillations in mouse eggs involve a ryanodine-sensitive store. Biochem. J. 287, 79-84.

Swann K (1992): The soluble sperm oscillogen hypothesis. Zygote 1, 273-276.

Swann K and Ozil JP (1994): Dynamics of calcium signal that triggers mammalian egg activation. Int. Rev. Cytol. 152, 182-222.

Swanson JA and McNeil PL (1987): Nuclear reassembly excludes large molecules. Science 238, 548-550.

Swenson KI, Farrell KM and Ruderman GV (1986): The calm embryo protein cyclin A induces entry into M-phase and the resumption of meiosis in Xenopus oocytes. Cell 47, 861-870.

Szollosi D, Calarco PG, Donahue RP (1972a): Absence of centrioles in the first meiotic and second meiotic spindles of mouse oocytes. J. Cell Sci. 11, 521-541.

Szollosi D, Calarco PG, Donahue RP (1972b): The nuclear envelope: its breakdown and fate in mammalian oogonia and oocytes. Anat. Rec. 174, 325-340.

Szollosi D, Czolowska R, Szollosi MS and Tarkowski AK (1988): Remodelling of mouse thymocyte nuclei depends on the time of their transfer into activated, homologous oocytes. J. Cell Sci. 91, 603-613.

Szollosi D, Czolowska R, Soltynska MS and Tarkowski AK (1986a): Ultrastructure of cell fusion and premature chromosome condensation (PCC) of thymocyte nuclei in metaphase II mouse oocytes. Biol. Cell. 56, 239-250.

Szollosi D, Czolowska R, Soltynska MS and Tarkowski AK (1986b): Remodelling of thymocyte nuclei in activated mouse oocytes: an ultrastructural study. European J. Cell Biol. 42, 140-151.

Szollosi MS, Debey P, Szollosi D, Rime H and Vautier D (1991): Chromosome behaviour under the influence of puromycin and 6-DMAP at different stages of mouse oocyte maturation. Chromosoma 100, 339-354.

Szollosi MS, Kubiak JZ, Debey P, de Pennart H, Szollosi D and Maro B (1993): Inhibition of protein kinases by 6-dimethylaminopurine accelerates the transition to interphase in activated mouse oocytes. J. Cell Sci. 104, 861-872.

Tacke L and Grunz H (1990): Effect of Cytochalasin B, nocodazole and procaine on binding and fate of concanavalin A in competent ectoderm of *Xenopus laevis*. Zool. Sci. 7, 657-670.

Tanaka H, Takahashi Y, Hishinuma M, Kanagawa H and Karriya T. (1995): Influence of nocodazole on the development of donor blastomeres from 16-cell stage bovine embryos in nuclear transfer. Japanese J. Vet. Res. 43,1-14.

Tarkowski AK, Witkowska A and Nowicka J (1970): Experimental parthenogenesis in the mouse. Nature. 226, 162-165.

Taylor CT, Lawrence YM, Kingsland CR, Biljan MM and Cuthbertson KSR (1993): Oscillations in intracellular free calcium induced by spermatozoa in human oocytes at fertilization. Hum. Reprod. 8, 2174-2179.

Thaete LG, Ahnen DJ and Malkinson AM (1989): Proliferating cell nuclear antigen (PCNA/cyclin) immunocytochemistry as a labelling index in mouse lung tissues. Cell Tiss. Res. 256, 167-173.

Thomas G (1992): MAP kinase by any other name smells just as sweet. Cell 68, 3-6.

Tsunoda Y, Yasui T, Shioda Y, Nakamura K, Uchida T and Sugie T (1987). Full term development of mouse blastomere nuclei transplanted to enucleated two cell embryos. J. Exp. Zool. 242, 147-151.

Tsunoda Y, Shioda Y, Onodera M, Nakamura K and Uchida T (1988): Differential sensitivity off mouse pronuclei and zygotes cytoplasm to Hoechst staining and ultraviolet irradiation. J. Reprod. Firtil. 82, 173-178.

Tsunoda Y, Tokunaga T, Imai H and Uchida T (1989): Nuclear transplantation of male primordial germ cells in the mouse. Development. 107, 407-411.

Tsunoda Y and Kato Y (1993): Nuclear transplantation of embryonic stem cells in mice. J Reprod Fertil. 98, 537-540.

Van Blerkom J and Manes C (1974): Development of preimplantation rabbit embryos in vivo and in vitro II. A comparison of qualitative aspects of protein synthesis. Dev. Biol. 40, 40-51.

Van't Hof J (1985): Control points within the cell cycle. In "The Cell Division Cycle in Plants" (J. Bryant and D. Francis, Ed.), pp. 1-13. Cambridge Univ. Press, Cambridge.

Verlhac M-H, Kubiak JZ, Clarke HJ and Maro B (1994): Microtubule and chromatin behaviour follow MAP kinase activity but not MPF activity during meiosis in mouse oocytes. Development 120, 1017-1025.

Vernet M, Bonnerot C, Briand P, and Nicholas JP (1992): Changes in permissiveness for the expression of microinjected DNA during the first cleavage of mouse embryos. Mech. Dev. 36, 129-139.

Vincent C, Cheek TR and Johnson MH (1992): Cell cycle progression of parthenogenetically activated mouse oocyte to interphase is dependent on the level of internal calcium. J. Cell Sci. 103, 389-396.

Wakayama T, Perry ACF, Zuccotti M, Johnson KR and Yanagimachi R (1998): Fullterm development of mice from enucleated oocytes injected with cumulus cell nuclei. Nature. 394, 369-374.

Watanabe N, Vande Woude GF, Ikawa Y and Sagata N (1989): Specific proteolysis of the *c-mos* proto-oncogene product by calpain on fertilization of *Xenopus* eggs. Nature 342, 505-511.

Watanabe N, Hunt T, Ikawa Y and Sagata N (1991): Independent inactivation of MPF and cytosolic factor (Mos) upon fertilization of *Xenopus* eggs. Nature 352, 247-248.

Whitaker MJ (1993): Sharper than a needle. Nature 366, 211-212.

Whitaker MJ (1996): Control of meiotic arrest. Rev. Repord. 1, 127-135.

Whitaker M and Patel R (1990): Calcium and cell cycle control. Development. 108, 525-542.

Whitaker MJ and Swann K (1993): Lighting the fuse at fertilization. Development 117, 1-12.

Whittingham DG (1971): Culture of mouse ova. J. Reprod. Fert. Suppl. 14, 7-21.

Whittingham DG (1980): Parthenogenesis in mammals. In "Oxford Reviews of Reproductive Biology" (CA Finn, ed) 2, 205-231. Oxford Univ. Press, Oxford.

Whittingham DG, Siracusa C and Fulton B (1978): Ionic activation of the mammalian egg. Biol.Cell 32, 149-154.

Wiekowski M, Miranda M, and DePamphilis ML (1991): Regulation of gene expression in preimplantation mouse embryos: Effects of zygotic gene expression and the first mitosis on promoter and enhancer activities. Dev. Biol. 147, 403-414.

Willadsen SM (1986): Nuclear transplantation in sheep embryos. Nature 320, 63-65.

Wilmut I and Campbell KHS (1992): Embryo multiplication in livestock: present procedures and the potential for improvement. In Embryonic Development and Manipulation in Animal Development. Trends in Research and Applications pp. 135-145 Eds F Gandolfi and A Lauria. Portland Press, London.

Wilmut I, Colman A and Campbell KHS (1997): Human factor IX transgenic sheep produced by transfer of nuclei from transfected foetal fibroblasts. Science 278, 2130-2133.

Wilmut I, Schnieke AE, McWhir J, Kind AJ and Campbell KHS (1997): Viable offspring derived from fetal and adult mammalian cells. Nature. 385, 810-813.

Wilson EB (1896): The cell in development and heredity, Macmillan, London and New York.

Wilson JM, Williams JD, Bondioli KR, Looney CR, Westhusin ME and McCalla DF (1995): Comparison of birth weight and growth characteristics of bovine calves produced by nuclear transfer (cloning), embryo transfer and natural mating. Anim. Reprod. Sci. 38, 73-83.

Wong RL, Katz ME, Ogata K, Tan EM and Cohen S (1987). Inhibition of nuclear DNA synthesis by an autoantibody to proliferating cell nuclear antigen/cyclin. Cell Immun. 110, 443-448.

Woodland, H.R., Adamson, E.D. (1977). The synthesis and storage of histones during the oogenesis of Xenopus laevis. Dev. Biol. 35, 118-135.

Yao Y and Parker I (1994): Ca^{2+} influx modulation of temporal and spatial patterns of inositol triphosphate-mediated Ca^{2+} liberation in Xenopus oocytes. J. Physiol. 476, 17-28

Yue C, White KL, Reed WA and Bunch TD (1995): The existence of inositol 1,4,5triphosphate and ryanodine receptors in mature bovine oocytes. Development. 121, 2645-2654.